

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Journal of Number Theory

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/jnt



JNT Prime

On Drinfeld modular forms of higher rank VII: Expansions at the boundary



Ernst-Ulrich Gekeler

Universität des Saarlandes, Germany

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 17 November 2023 Received in revised form 20 September 2024 Accepted 27 September 2024

Accepted 27 September 2024 Available online 20 November 2024 Communicated by F. Pellarin

MSC:

primary 11F52, 11G18 secondary 11G16, 14D22, 14G22

Keywords:
Drinfeld modular forms
Discriminant forms
Eisenstein series
Boundary behavior
Product formulas

ABSTRACT

We study expansions of Drinfeld modular forms of rank $r\geq 2$ along the boundary of moduli varieties. Product formulas for the discriminant forms $\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}$ are developed, which are analogous with Jacobi's formula for the classical elliptic discriminant. The vanishing orders are described through values at s=1-r of partial zeta functions of the underlying Drinfeld coefficient ring A. We show linear independence properties for Eisenstein series, which allow to split spaces of modular forms into the subspaces of cusp forms and of Eisenstein series, and give various characterizations of the boundary condition for modular forms.

© 2024 The Author(s). Published by Elsevier Inc. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

Contents

	Introduction	
1.	The spaces $\Gamma \backslash \overline{\Psi}^r$ and $\Gamma \backslash \overline{\Omega}^r$	266
2.	Modular and weak modular forms	275
3.	Boundary behavior of Eisenstein series	284
4.	Projective embeddings	292
5.	Characterization of modular forms	298
6.	The reduction lemma	301

E-mail address: gekeler@math.uni-sb.de.

7.	t-expansions	304
8.	Partial zeta functions	315
9.	Product formulas for the division forms	319
10.	Product formulas: the discriminant forms	328
Data	availability	339
Refere	ences	339
		-

0. Introduction

This paper continues the author's investigation of Drinfeld modular forms of higher rank begun in [17] and pursued in [18–22]. While in these predecessors the study was restricted to the most important special case of a polynomial ring $A = \mathbb{F}_q[T]$ as a coefficient ring, we now treat the case of an arbitrary Drinfeld coefficient ring, that is, where A is the affine ring of a smooth geometrically connected projective curve $\mathfrak{X}/\mathbb{F}_q$ minus one closed point ∞ .

We should point out here that a similar project, but with a different point of view, has been started by Basson, Breuer, and Pink in [3], see also [26].

In this framework we treat modular forms for maximal arithmetic groups $\Gamma = \Gamma^Y = \operatorname{GL}(Y)$, where Y is a projective A-module of rank $r \geq 2$, and for their congruence subgroups $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$, where \mathfrak{n} is an ideal of A. As the (coarse) moduli scheme M^r/A for Drinfeld A-modules of rank r – base-extended to the field C_{∞} of "complex numbers" – decomposes as $\bigcup M_{\Gamma^Y}^r$ ($M_{\Gamma^Y}^r = \Gamma^Y \backslash \Omega^r$), where Y runs through the finitely many isomorphism classes of projective rank-r A-modules, and the $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ are cofinal in the system of all congruence subgroups of Γ , this seems a reasonable choice. Most of the questions on modular forms for congruence subgroups Γ' with $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \subset \Gamma' \subset \Gamma$ may be reduced to $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ by taking quotients or invariants of the finite group $\Gamma'/\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$.

The main difference from $A = \mathbb{F}_q[T]$ to general A is that – with a finite number of exceptions over all prime powers q – the class group $\operatorname{Pic}(A)$ of a general A is non-trivial. This causes new phenomena, among which the appearance of many new "elementary" modular forms like the coefficient forms for non-scalar isogenies, or twists $f^{\mathfrak{a}}$ of a modular form f by a fractional ideal \mathfrak{a} of A. Also, $\operatorname{Pic}(A)$ enters into the description of the boundary of M^r_{Γ} or of $M^r_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})} = \Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \backslash \Omega^r$.

As the title indicates, the main objective is to work out the t- or u-expansions (t and $u := t^{q-1}$ are analogues of the classical uniformizer $q(z) = \exp(2\pi \imath z)$ at infinity) of certain distinguished modular forms f at the various boundary divisors of M_{Γ}^r . A very crude version of one of our principal results is as follows (see Theorem 10.3):

Theorem. Let \mathfrak{n} be a non-trivial ideal of A and $\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}} = \Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^Y$ be the discriminant form on Ω^r for Drinfeld modules of type Y. For any fractional A-ideal \mathfrak{a} , let (\mathfrak{a}) be its class in $\operatorname{Pic}(A)$ and $\zeta_{(\mathfrak{a})}$ the partial zeta function associated with (\mathfrak{a}) . Let further $M_{(\mathfrak{a})}^{r-1}$ denote the boundary divisor of $M_{\Gamma}^r = \Gamma \backslash \Omega^r$ ($\Gamma := \Gamma^Y$) that corresponds to (\mathfrak{a}) . Then $\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}$ vanishes along $M_{(\mathfrak{a})}^{r-1}$ of order

$$\operatorname{ord}_{(\mathfrak{a})}(\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}) = \zeta_{(\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1})}(1-r) - q^{r \operatorname{deg}\mathfrak{n}}\zeta_{(\mathfrak{a}^{-1})}(1-r). \tag{0.0.1}$$

This simplifies for a principal ideal $\mathfrak{n} = (n)$ to

$$\operatorname{ord}_{(\mathfrak{a})}(\Delta_n) = (1 - q^{r \deg n}) \zeta_{(\mathfrak{a}^{-1})}(1 - r).$$

The more precise results in this regard are:

Theorem 9.13, a product expansion for the division form $d_{\mathbf{u}}^{Y}$ (and therefore for the Eisenstein series $E_{1,\mathbf{u}}^{Y} = (d_{\mathbf{u}}^{Y})^{-1}$), and Theorem 10.13, which gives for discriminant forms $\Delta_{\mathbf{n}}$ a product formula that may be seen as a generalization of (the function field analogue of) Jacobi's formula $\Delta(z) = (2\pi i)^{12} q \Pi(1-q^n)^{24}$.

The unifying feature of these results is that the coefficients of the t- or u-expansions are modular forms of lower rank r-1, and that the vanishing orders of the functions at boundary divisors are related to values at s=1-r of partial zeta functions for A.

As a consequence, we show in Theorem 10.7 that the discriminant forms $\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}$ are multiplicatively independent if \mathfrak{n} runs through representatives of $\operatorname{Pic}(A)$, and that their divisors generate a subgroup of finite index in the Chow group of boundary divisors of M_{Γ}^r . These results generalize those for r=2 ([13], [14], [16]) and $A=\mathbb{F}_q[T]$ [29]. They have been known to the author already in the 1980's, and where then announced in some talks and seminar publications, but not completely worked out.

Other significant results are:

- Theorems 3.8 and 3.10, which state that Eisenstein series (of arbitrary weight) for Γ and $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ are "as linearly independent as possible", that is, there are no linear relations except for the obvious ones; in particular, we can decompose spaces of modular forms into "cusp forms" and "Eisenstein series";
- the construction of the Eisenstein compactifications \overline{M}_{Γ}^r and $\overline{M}_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}^r$ of M_{Γ}^r and $M_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}^r$, which generalize the construction given in [20];
- the characterization Theorem 5.4 of modular forms for Γ and for $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ as the integral closure of the Eisenstein ring **Eis** in certain fields $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}$ and $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}(\mathfrak{n})$. Here the advantage is that both **Eis** and $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}$, $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}(\mathfrak{n})$ are easy to describe and handle by means of Eisenstein series:
- the description, given in Theorems 7.11 and 7.16 of "virtual" tubular neighborhoods of boundary divisors of \overline{M}_{Γ}^r and $\overline{M}_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}^r$, respectively, with u (resp. $t_{\mathfrak{n}}$) as a normal parameter, which justify its use for the expansion of modular forms. Here, "tubular neighborhood" means that e.g. \overline{M}_{Γ}^r along a boundary divisor $M_{(\mathfrak{a})}^{r-1}$ is locally isomorphic with $B \times M_{(\mathfrak{a})}^{r-1}$, with parameter u for the ball B, and u = 0 corresponds to $M_{(\mathfrak{a})}^{r-1} \hookrightarrow \overline{M}_{\Gamma}^r$. "Virtually" means that the above holds only up to the action of a finite group (which however can be discarded if the congruence condition (mod \mathfrak{n}) is strong enough).

How does this relate to earlier work, that is, to the earlier parts of this series, and to the paper [3] by Basson, Breuer and Pink?

We rely strongly on e.g. [17], [18] and [20], where the basic objects and their properties are introduced: the Drinfeld space Ω^r and its cone Ψ^r with their respective analytic structures, the Bruhat-Tits building \mathcal{BT}^r , the building map from Ω^r to \mathcal{BT}^r , the completions $\overline{\Omega}^r$ and $\overline{\Psi}^r$, provided with their strong topologies, etc. Thus we assume the reader to have some familiarity with these objects, the fundamental properties of which are cited as far as needed and used, but without proofs. Some constructions, for example the Eisenstein compactifications of M_{Γ}^r and $M_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}^r$, and the related proofs are generalizations of those given in [20] for the case $A = \mathbb{F}_q[T]$. This is why we can be brief here, and point out only those steps which are different to the case $\mathbb{F}_q[T]$, and/or where a new idea is needed.

Necessarily, there is some overlap with [3] in that the uniformizers t, Eisenstein series, coefficient and discriminant forms etc. occur in both approaches, but over all the perspectives of [3] and the present work are rather different. The intersection of results with those of [3] is small (exceptions are Proposition 2.13 = Proposition 6.14 in [3], and Proposition 10.16 = Proposition 16.4 in [3]), and there is no logical dependence in either direction.

Now we describe the plan of the paper.

Section 1 introduces more or less known material, e.g. the completion $\overline{\Omega}^r$ of Ω^r with its strong topology, and is largely taken from [20]. Using the structure of projective A-modules, a rather pedantic description of the combinatorial structure of the strata of $\Gamma \setminus \overline{\Omega}^r$ and of $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \setminus \overline{\Omega}^r$ is given. Actually, instead of Ω^r or $\overline{\Omega}^r$ we often work with its cone $\overline{\Psi}^r$ (where $\Omega^r = C_\infty^* \setminus \Psi^r$), which carries the same information as Ω^r , but is better adapted to some questions of boundary behavior.

In Section 2, modular forms are defined as weak modular forms (= those holomorphic functions on Ω^r with the right behavior under Γ and $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$) that have a strongly continuous extension to the boundary. (The question of the correct boundary condition is notorious, see [17], [18], [20] as well as parts I and III of [3].) This includes all the elementary forms like (para-) Eisenstein series and coefficient forms, partial Eisenstein series, etc. We define the Eisenstein rings **Eis** and **Eis**(\mathfrak{n}) of level \mathfrak{n} as certain rings of modular forms generated by Eisenstein series. In view of their simple definitions, they are convenient to use, but large enough to separate points of $\Gamma \setminus \overline{\Omega}^r$ resp. $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \setminus \overline{\Omega}^r$, and thus allow the construction of Eisenstein compactifications in Section 4.

In Section 3 we show that for each weight k the Eisenstein series $E_k^{\mathfrak{a}}$ ($\mathfrak{a} \in T$) are linearly independent (Theorem 3.8). Here T is a system of representatives for the class group Pic A, the careful choice of which is crucial for the proof. Theorem 3.10 is a similar linear independence result about Eisenstein series for $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$.

Both of them make essential use of the description of boundary strata given in Section 1.

In Sections 4 and 5, we generalize results from [20] about Eisenstein compactifications and the characterization of modular forms from the case $A = \mathbb{F}_q[T]$ to general coefficient

rings A. Modular forms will turn out as those weak modular forms which are integral over the Eisenstein ring Eis.

Section 6 is of preparatory nature for Section 7, in that the crucial Reduction Lemma is proved. In Section 7 we introduce the parameters t and $u = t^{q-1}$, which allows us to describe virtual tubular neighborhoods of boundary divisors and the boundary expansions of modular forms.

Section 8 is an excerpt without proofs of [14] Chapter III. It provides definitions and properties about partial zeta functions needed in Sections 9 and 10.

In Sections 9 and 10 the central calculations are carried out. Making use of facts from non-archimedean analysis (e.g., an entire function is up to scalars determined through its divisor) and commutation rules for functions related to Drinfeld modules, we find product formulas for the expansions of the division forms $d_{\mathbf{u}}$ and the discriminant forms $\Delta_{\mathbf{n}}$.

We don't aim at the utmost generality; therefore only modular forms for the groups $\Gamma = \Gamma^Y$ with the lattice $Y \subset K^r$ and $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ occur. Usually we have results for Γ and $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$, whose proofs might be quite similar. In such a case we give one of the proofs with full details while we are brief with the other. Examples are Theorems 4.5 and 4.8, or Theorem 5.4, which includes both the Γ - and the $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ -case, or Theorems 7.11 and 7.16.

On the other hand, the proofs of Theorems 3.8 and 3.10 about Eisenstein series for Γ and for $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ – although both use restricted Eisenstein series – are based on different ideas, and are logically independent.

In some places we specify constants C_0 , C_1 , C_2 that guarantee the validity of certain assertions. Here we are usually content with values that work for our needs, and which are presumably far from optimal.

The notation is compatible with that of [17–22]. Our investigation is based on the choice of an A-lattice (= projective A-submodule of rank r) Y in $V = K^r$, where K is the quotient field of A. It determines

- an irreducible component of the moduli scheme M^r/C_{∞} of Drinfeld A-modules of rank r over C_{∞} ;
- the group $\Gamma = \Gamma^Y = GL(Y)$;
- the type of modular forms considered, hence
- the ring $\mathbf{Mod} = \mathbf{Mod}(\Gamma)$ of modular forms for Γ , etc.

Although Y could be changed and replaced by an isomorphic lattice Y' (see 1.14) to specify another boundary divisor as the one in standard position, it will be fixed throughout and will – like r and q – mostly be omitted from notation. Quite generally, in order not to overload the notation (and the reader's attention), we try to be as economical as possible in this regard; above all, some of the expressions that occur in Sections 9 and 10 are complicated enough.

While some of the findings of this paper appear rather complete, there remain many open questions. On the one hand, the Eisenstein compactifications \overline{M}^r of modular

varieties constructed in Section 5 are handy objects, since we know their point sets, uniformizers at the boundary divisors, relations to Bruhat-Tits buildings, etc.

On the other hand, we don't know whether they are normal, that is, agree with the respective Satake compactifications $M^{r,\mathrm{Sat}}$; see the discussion in [20] Sections 7 and 8. So far, normality of the Eisenstein compactification is known only if either r=2 (the trivial case, as it is the smooth compactification of a smooth affine curve) or $r\geq 2$, $A=\mathbb{F}_q[T]$, and the conductor \mathfrak{n} has degree ≤ 1 . The latter case results from the explicit description of M_Γ^r and $M_{\Gamma(T)}^r$.

Another, very natural and important question is to determine dimensions of spaces of modular forms of a given sort and even to find presentations for the algebras $\mathbf{Mod}(\Gamma)$ and $\mathbf{Mod}(\Gamma(\mathfrak{n}))$. Even in the case r=2 and $A=\mathbb{F}_q[T]$, our knowledge about such questions (beyond the cases $\Gamma=\mathrm{GL}(2,A)$ or $\mathrm{SL}(2,A)$) is rather restricted; see e.g. [5]. For arbitrary r but A still equal to $\mathbb{F}_q[T]$, there are some results by Pink [33] and Pink-Schieder [34], see also Theorem 17.11 in [3].

Finally, we know by Theorem 5.4 that the twisted forms $E_k^{\mathfrak{a}}$, $a\ell_i^{\mathfrak{a}}$, etc., for fractional ideals \mathfrak{a} are integral over, but in general not elements of the Eisenstein ring **Eis**. It is a challenge to work out the precise form of these integral dependencies. This would also shed some light on the structure on **Mod**.

Notation

- $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{F}_q$ the finite field with q elements, of characteristic p
- \mathfrak{X} a smooth projective geometrically connected curve over \mathbb{F}
- ∞ a closed point of \mathfrak{X} of degree d_{∞} over \mathbb{F}
- A the ring of functions on \mathfrak{X} regular away from ∞
- K = Quot(A) the function field of \mathfrak{X}
- K_{∞} the completion of K at ∞ , with valuation ring O_{∞} , a parameter π_{∞} , $q_{\infty} = q^{d_{\infty}} = \#O_{\infty}/(\pi_{\infty})$
- deg: $K \to \mathbb{Z} \cup \{-\infty\}$ the degree function on K, given by deg $(a) = \dim_{\mathbb{F}}(A/(a))$ for $0 \neq a \in A$
- d_0 denotes the minimal positive degree of some element of A
- |.| the absolute value on K_{∞} , normalized such that $|a| = q^{\deg(a)}$ for $a \in A$
- C_{∞} the completed algebraic closure of K_{∞} (w.r.t the unique extension of |.|)
- I(A) the group of fractional ideals of A, with sub-monoid $I_{+}(A)$ of non-zero ideals of A. The degree function deg is naturally extended to I(A), and $|\mathfrak{a}| = q^{\deg(\mathfrak{a})}$ for $\mathfrak{a} \in I(A)$
- $\mathfrak{a} \sim \mathfrak{b}$ denotes the equivalence of $\mathfrak{a}, \mathfrak{b} \in I(A)$
- Pic(A) the ideal class group of A, of cardinality h = h(A)
- " $\mathfrak{b} \subset \mathfrak{a}$ " and " $\mathfrak{a} \mid \mathfrak{b}$ " are used synonymously for $\mathfrak{a}, \mathfrak{b} \in I_+(A)$
- $r \geq 2$ is a natural number fixed throughout, the **rank** of our situation. Occasionally (in inductive procedures) we allow the degenerate case r = 1.
- $\overline{r} = r \cdot d_0$

- $V = K^r$, $V_{\infty} = K^r_{\infty}$ are spaces of row vectors, on which GL(r, K) acts from the right through matrix multiplication
- $\{\mathbf{e}_1, \dots, \mathbf{e}_r\}$ standard basis of V or V_{∞}
- $Y \subset V$ a projective A-submodule of rank r, with automorphism group $\Gamma = \mathrm{GL}(Y)$
- $\mathbb{N} = \{1, 2, 3, \dots\} \subset \mathbb{N}_0 = \{0, 1, 2, \dots\}$

Depending on the context, we write #(X) or |X| for the cardinality of X. The symbol \prod' (resp. \sum') denotes the product (resp. sum) over the non-zero elements of the index set.

Nested insertions of functions f(g(h...)) are often written as $f \circ g \circ h...$

If the group G acts on X and $U \subset X$, we write $G \setminus X$ for the orbit space and $G \setminus U$ for the image of U in $G \setminus X$. R^* is the multiplicative group of the ring R.

1. The spaces $\Gamma \backslash \overline{\Psi}^r$ and $\Gamma \backslash \overline{\Omega}^r$

1.1. We let V be the K-vector space K^r of row vectors over K with $r \geq 1$ and $\mathfrak{U} = \bigcup_{1 \leq s \leq r} \mathfrak{U}_s$, where \mathfrak{U}_s denotes the set of K-subspaces U of V of dimension s. (In practice, r will be at least 2, but for certain induction procedures we also need the case r = 1, where all the constructions below collapse.) An A-lattice in U is a projective A-submodule L of full rank $\operatorname{rk}_A(L) = \dim_K(U)$, so that we have $K \otimes L = KL = U$. An A-lattice in C_∞ is a finitely generated projective A-submodule discrete in C_∞ , that is, which has finite intersection with each ball of finite radius. A discrete embedding of $U \in \mathfrak{U}$ ("embedding" for short) is a K-linear injection $i: U \to C_\infty$ such that i(L) is discrete in C_∞ for one (equivalently: for each) lattice L in U.

1.2. We put

 $\Psi_U := \text{set of embeddings of } U$

 $\Omega_U := C_{\infty}^* \backslash \Psi_U$, the quotient modulo the action of the multiplicative group C_{∞}^* , (1.2.1)

$$\begin{split} \Psi^r &:= \Psi_V, \qquad \Omega^r := \Omega_V \\ \overline{\Psi}^r &:= \bigcup_{U \in \mathfrak{U}} \Psi_U, \qquad \overline{\Omega}^r := C_{\infty}^* \backslash \overline{\Psi}^r = \bigcup_{U \in \mathfrak{U}} \Omega_U. \end{split}$$

The **rank** $\operatorname{rk}(U,i)$ of a point $(U,i) \in \overline{\Psi}^r$ or $\overline{\Omega}^r$ is the dimension of U. If $U' \subset U$, restriction to U' defines canonical projections $\operatorname{proj}_{UU'}$ or simply "proj"

$$\Psi_U \longrightarrow \Psi_{U'} \quad \text{and} \quad \Omega_U \longrightarrow \Omega_{U'}.$$
 (1.2.2)

An injection $i: U \hookrightarrow C_{\infty}$ is an embedding in the above sense if and only if the image i(B) of a K-basis B of U is K_{∞} -linearly independent. Therefore

$$\Psi^r = \{ \boldsymbol{\omega} = (\omega_1, \dots, \omega_r) \in C^r_{\infty} \mid \text{ the } \omega_i \text{ are } K_{\infty}\text{-linearly independent} \}.$$
 (1.2.3)

Similar descriptions hold for Ψ_U and Ω_U . In particular,

$$\Omega^2 = C_{\infty} \backslash \Psi^2 \xrightarrow{\cong} C_{\infty} \backslash K_{\infty}$$
$$(\omega_1, \omega_2) \longmapsto \omega_1 / \omega_2$$

is the Drinfeld upper half-plane. We note that all the Ψ_U and Ω_U are equipped with structures of C_{∞} -analytic spaces (which may already be defined over K_{∞}), see, e.g. [8], [36].

- 1.3. An embedding $i: U \to C_{\infty}$ induces a Hausdorff topology on U, thus on Ψ_U , which is independent of i; it will be called the **strong topology** on Ψ_U . The strong topology on Ω_U is the quotient topology inherited from Ψ_U . We define the strong topology on $\overline{\Psi}^r$ and on $\overline{\Omega}^r$ as in [20], but note that reference to successive minimum bases as in [20] is not necessary. Namely, the strong topology on $\overline{\Psi}^r$ is the unique Hausdorff topology that satisfies for each $U \in \mathfrak{U}$:
 - 1.3.1. Restricted to Ψ_U , it agrees with the strong topology on Ψ_U as defined above;
 - 1.3.2. the topological closure $\overline{\Psi}_U$ of Ψ_U equals $\bigcup_{U' \subset U} \Psi_{U'}$;
- 1.3.3. given $U \supset U' \in \mathfrak{U}$ and embeddings $i' : U' \hookrightarrow C_{\infty}$ and $i_k : U \hookrightarrow C_{\infty}$ $(k \in \mathbb{N})$, then

$$(U', i') = \lim_{k \to \infty} (U, i_k)$$

if and only if for one fixed A-lattice $L \subset U$ (equivalently: for each A-lattice $L \subset U$), conditions (a) and (b) are fulfilled, where

- (a) for each $\lambda \in L \cap U'$, $i'(\lambda) = \lim_{k \to \infty} i_k(\lambda)$;
- (b) for each $\lambda \in L \setminus U'$, $\lim_{k \to \infty} |i_k(\lambda)| = \infty$, uniformly in the λ .

As before, the strong topology on $\overline{\Omega}^r$ is the quotient topology from $\overline{\Psi}^r$.

1.4. The group $\mathrm{GL}(r,K)$ acts from the right on K^r and thus form the left on $\overline{\Psi}^r$ and $\overline{\Omega}^r$, viz: Given $\gamma \in \mathrm{GL}(r,K)$, let $r_\gamma \colon V \to V$ be the map $x \mapsto x\gamma$. Then

$$\gamma(U,i) := (U\gamma^{-1}, i \circ r_{\gamma}) \tag{1.4.1}$$

for $(U,i) \in \overline{\Psi}^r$. This action is continuous with respect to the strong topology and yields the standard matrix action of γ on Ψ^r and Ω^r in the version (1.2.3), elements of Ψ^r being written as column vectors.

Note: For typographical reasons we usually write elements of Ψ^r and Ω^r as rows, but should keep in mind that they are actually columns.

We use

$$V_s := \{ (\underbrace{0, \dots, 0}_{r-s}, \underbrace{*, \dots, *}_{s}) \in V \} \in \mathfrak{U}_s$$
 (1.4.2)

as the standard representative of \mathfrak{U}_s . Its fixed group is the maximal parabolic subgroup

$$P_s(K) = \left\{ \begin{array}{|c|c} * & * \\ \hline 0 & * \end{array} \right\} \subset GL(r, K) \tag{1.4.3}$$

of matrices with an (r-s,s) block structure. Its action on V_s is via the factor group

$$L_s(K) = \left\{ \begin{array}{|c|c} \hline 1 & 0 \\ \hline 0 & * \end{array} \right\} \cong GL(s, K). \tag{1.4.4}$$

- 1.5. We recall some properties of the Dedekind ring A (see, e.g. [4] VII Section 2):
- 1.5.1. Each projective A-module of rank 1 is isomorphic with a fractional ideal \mathfrak{a} of A; hence the group (of isomorphism classes under the tensor product) of such modules equals the ideal class group $\operatorname{Pic}(A)$ of A;
- 1.5.2. Each projective A-module M of rank $r \in \mathbb{N}$ may be written as a direct sum of rank-1 submodules; hence $M \cong \mathfrak{a}_1 \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathfrak{a}_r$ with $\mathfrak{a}_i \in I(A)$. Write $\det(M)$ for the r-th exterior power $\Lambda^r(M)$. Then $\det(M) \cong \mathfrak{a}_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathfrak{a}_r \xrightarrow{\simeq} \prod_{1 \leq i \leq r} \mathfrak{a}_i$, and projective modules M, M' of rank r are isomorphic if and only if $\det(M) \cong \det(M')$. Therefore:
- 1.5.3. $M \mapsto \det(M)$ induces a bijection from the set $\mathcal{P}_r(A)$ of isomorphism classes of projective A-modules of rank r with $\mathcal{P}_1(A) \xrightarrow{\simeq} \operatorname{Pic}(A)$, as well as:
- 1.5.4. If $r \geq 2$ and $1 \leq s < r$, $M \in \mathcal{P}_r(A)$ and $M' \in \mathcal{P}_s(A)$, then M' is up to isomorphism contained in M as a direct factor.
- 1.6. Fix an A-lattice Y in $V = K^r$, that is, a projective A-submodule of full rank, and let $\Gamma = \operatorname{GL}(Y) \subset \operatorname{GL}(r,K)$ be its automorphism group. For $\mathfrak{n} \in I_+(A)$, $\mathfrak{n} \neq A$, $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ will denote the kernel of the natural map from Γ to the group $\operatorname{GL}(Y/\mathfrak{n}Y)$ of A-automorphisms of $Y/\mathfrak{n}Y$. Note that

$$GL(Y/\mathfrak{n}Y) \cong GL(r, A/\mathfrak{n}),$$
 (1.6.1)

since $Y/\mathfrak{n}Y$ is isomorphic with $(A/\mathfrak{n})^r$. As a consequence of the strong approximation theorem for the group $\mathrm{SL}(r)$ (see e.g. [30]), the map from $\mathrm{SL}(Y)$ to $\mathrm{SL}(Y/\mathfrak{n}Y)$ is surjective. As $\det(\gamma) \in \mathbb{F}^*$ for $\gamma \in \Gamma$, we find

$$\Gamma/\Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \xrightarrow{\cong} \mathrm{GL}^{\#}(Y/\mathfrak{n}Y),$$
 (1.6.2)

where the right hand side is $\{\gamma \in GL(Y/\mathfrak{n}Y) \mid \det(\gamma) \in \mathbb{F}^* \hookrightarrow (A/\mathfrak{n})^*\}$. Thus the cardinality of $\Gamma/\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ is given by a well-known but complicated formula, for which we currently have no use.

1.7. We study the quotient sets of $\overline{\Psi}^r$ and $\overline{\Omega}^r$ modulo Γ or $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$. For simplicity we state the assertions in (1.7.4) to (1.7.6) for $\overline{\Psi}^r$ only; everything remains true upon everywhere replacing " Ψ " by " Ω ".

The subset $\bigcup_{U \in \mathfrak{U}_s} \Psi_U$ is Γ -stable; as $\mathfrak{U}_r = \{V\}$, we assume $1 \leq s < r$. Now $\mathrm{GL}(r, K)$ acts transitively on \mathfrak{U}_s , so by (1.4.3) we find

$$C_{r,s} := \Gamma \backslash \operatorname{GL}(r,K) / P_s(K) \xrightarrow{\cong} \Gamma \backslash \mathfrak{U}_s$$

$$g \longmapsto V_s g^{-1}.$$
(1.7.1)

From 1.5 and the projectiveness of Y, two spaces $U, U' \in \mathfrak{U}_s$ are Γ -equivalent if and only if $Y_U := Y \cap U$ and $Y_{U'}$ are isomorphic; hence

$$\Gamma \backslash \mathfrak{U}_s \xrightarrow{\cong} \mathcal{P}_s(A)$$
class of $U \longmapsto$ class of Y_U (1.7.2)

is well-defined and bijective. So each of the sets in (1.7.1) and (1.7.2) has finite cardinality $h(A) = \#\operatorname{Pic}(A)$. Choose a set of representatives

$$R_{r,s} = \{g_i \mid 1 \le i \le h(A)\} \text{ with } g_1 = 1$$
 (1.7.3)

for the double coset space $C_{r,s}$. Then

$$\Gamma \backslash \overline{\Psi}^r = \Gamma \backslash \Psi^r \cup \bigcup_{1 \le s < r} \bigcup_{g \in R_{r,s}} \Gamma_{s,g} \backslash \Psi^{s,g}, \tag{1.7.4}$$

where $\Psi^{s,g} := g\Psi_{V_s} = \Psi_{V_sg^{-1}}$ and $\Gamma_{s,g} := \Gamma \cap gP_s(K)g^{-1}$. Put also $Y^{s,g} := Y \cap V_sg^{-1}$. Note that $\Gamma_{s,g}$ acts on $\Psi^{s,g}$ via its factor group

$$\Gamma \cap gL_s(K)g^{-1} = \operatorname{GL}(Y^{s,g}) \cong \operatorname{GL}(Y \cap V_s)$$
 (see (1.4.4));

hence the stratum

$$\Gamma_{s,q} \backslash \Psi^{s,g} \cong \operatorname{GL}(Y^{s,g}) \backslash \Psi^s$$
 (1.7.5)

is of the same type as $\Gamma \backslash \Psi^r$, but of lower rank s < r. It follows from 1.3.2 and 1.5.4 that the closure of $\Gamma_{s,q} \backslash \Psi^{s,g}$ in $\Gamma \backslash \overline{\Psi}^r$ is

$$\Gamma_{s,g} \backslash \overline{\Psi}^{s,g} = \Gamma_{s,g} \backslash \Psi^{s,g} \cup \bigcup_{1 \le s' < s} \bigcup_{g' \in R_{r,s'}} \Gamma_{s',g'} \backslash \Psi^{s',g'}. \tag{1.7.6}$$

Hence it contains all the components in (1.7.4) of codimension strictly larger than r-s.

1.8. We generalize the preceding to the congruence subgroup $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ of Γ . As in (1.7.1) we find for $1 \leq s < r$:

$$C_{r,s}(\mathfrak{n}) := \Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \backslash \operatorname{GL}(r,K) / P_s(K) \xrightarrow{\cong} \Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \backslash \mathfrak{U}_s$$

$$a \longmapsto V_s a^{-1}.$$

$$(1.8.1)$$

However, the structure of this set (the set of components of dimension s of $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\overline{\Psi}^r$, or of dimension s-1 of $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\overline{\Omega}^r$) is more involved.

Consider the canonical projection from $C_{r,s}(\mathfrak{n})$ onto $C_{r,s}$. Take $g \in GL(r,K)$ with class [g] in $GL(r,K)/P_s(K)$. Now Γ acts from the left, and the stabilizer of [g] is

$$\Gamma_{[g]} = \Gamma_{s,g} = \Gamma \cap {}^{g}P_{s}(K), \tag{1.8.2}$$

where $\Gamma_{s,g}$ is the group identified in (1.7.4) and ${}^gP_s(K) = gP_s(K)g^{-1}$. Hence the double class of g in $\mathcal{C}_{r,s}$, considered as a subset of $\mathrm{GL}(r,K)/P_s(K)$, is in canonical bijection with $\Gamma/\Gamma_{s,g}$. It decomposes into $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\Gamma/\Gamma_{s,g}$ many double classes in $\mathcal{C}_{r,s}(\mathfrak{n})$. For s and $g \in R_{r,s}$ fixed, we choose a system

$$R_{s,g}$$
 of representatives of $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\Gamma/\Gamma_{s,g}$. (1.8.3)

Let now

$$\overline{\Gamma}_{s,q}$$
 be the image of $\Gamma_{s,q}$ in $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\Gamma = \Gamma/\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$. (1.8.4)

It may be described as follows. There is a free direct summand N of dimension s in $\mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y/Y\cong (A/\mathfrak{n})^r$, namely

$$N^{s,g}:=\mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y^{s,g}/Y^{s,g}$$

such that

$$\overline{\Gamma}_{s,g} = \{ \gamma \in \Gamma/\Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \mid \gamma \text{ fixes } N = N^{s,g} \}, \tag{1.8.5}$$

and each N arises like that. Hence $\overline{\Gamma}_{s,g} \hookrightarrow P_N$, the maximal parabolic subgroup in $\mathrm{GL}(r,A/N)$ that fixes N, with index $[P_N:\overline{\Gamma}_{s,g}]=(|(A/\mathfrak{n})^*|/(q-1))^2$. As all these P_N are self-normalizing and conjugate,

$$[\operatorname{GL}(r, A/\mathfrak{n}) : P_N] = |\operatorname{Gr}_{r,s}(A/N)|, \tag{1.8.6}$$

where $\operatorname{Gr}_{r,s}(A/\mathfrak{n})$ is the Grassmannian of type (r,s) (= the set of the direct summands of dimension s of $(A/\mathfrak{n})^r$) over the finite ring A/\mathfrak{n} . Finally,

$$|\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\Gamma/\Gamma_{s,q}| = [\Gamma/\Gamma(\mathfrak{n}):\overline{\Gamma}_{s,q}] = |(A/\mathfrak{n})^*||\operatorname{Gr}_{r,s}(A/\mathfrak{n})|/(q-1) =: c_{r,s}(\mathfrak{n}). \tag{1.8.7}$$

That quantity $c_{r,s}(\mathfrak{n})$ depends only on r, s, and the splitting of \mathfrak{n} into prime factors, but not on g or even the choice of Y. We will not give the formulas for the most general case, but restrict to the cases s = r - 1 and s = 1 relevant for our purposes. We summarize:

Proposition 1.9.

(i) For each s = 1, 2, ..., r - 1, the projection map

$$C_{r,s}(\mathfrak{n}) = \Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \backslash \operatorname{GL}(r,K)/P_s(K) \longrightarrow C_{r,s} = \Gamma \backslash \operatorname{GL}(r,K)/P_s(K)$$

has fibers of equal lengths $c_{r,s}(\mathfrak{n})$.

(ii) For s = r - 1 or 1, this length is given as follows. Write

$$\mathfrak{n} = \prod_{1 \le i \le t} \mathfrak{p}_i^{s_i} \tag{1.9.1}$$

as a power product of different primes \mathfrak{p}_i , and let $q_i := q^{\deg \mathfrak{p}_i}$. Then

$$c_{r,r-1}(\mathfrak{n}) = c_{r,1}(\mathfrak{n}) = (q-1)^{-1} \prod_{1 \le i \le t} (q_i^r - 1) q_i^{(s_i - 1)r}.$$
 (1.9.2)

- (iii) For s = 1, 2, ..., r 1, the set $C_{r,s}(\mathfrak{n})$ is in canonical bijection with the set of pairs (g, γ) , where g runs through a set $R_{r,s}$ of representatives of $C_{r,s}$ and γ through a set of representatives $R_{s,g}$ of $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\Gamma/\Gamma_{s,g}$. With (g,γ) there corresponds the double class $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\gamma g P_s(K)$ in $C_{r,s}(\mathfrak{n})$.
- (iv) The cardinalities of $C_{r,s}$ and $C_{r,s}(\mathfrak{n})$ are given by

$$|\mathcal{C}_{r,s}| = h(A)$$
 independently of s , and $|\mathcal{C}_{r,s}(\mathfrak{n})| = h(A)c_{r,s}(\mathfrak{n})$. (1.9.3)

Proof. Assertions (i), (iii) and (iv) have been shown above. The fact that $c_{r,1}(\mathfrak{n}) = c_{r,r-1}(\mathfrak{n})$ comes from abstract duality, and the formula for $c_{r,1}(\mathfrak{n})$ is proved in [20] Lemma 3.6 in a slightly disguised form. \square

As an analogue for the description (1.7.4) of $\Gamma \setminus \overline{\Psi}^r$, item (iii) of the proposition implies the following for $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \setminus \overline{\Psi}^r$. Again, the assertion remains true upon everywhere replacing " Ψ " with " Ω ".

Corollary 1.10. For each $g \in R_{r,s}$, let $R_{s,g}$ be a system of representatives for $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \backslash \Gamma/\Gamma_{s,g}$ (which has cardinality $c_{r,s}(\mathfrak{n})$). Let $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})_{s,\gamma g}$ be the group $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \cap {}^{\gamma g}P_s(K)$. Then

$$\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\overline{\Psi}^r = \Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\Psi^r \cup \bigcup_{1\leq s < r} \bigcup_{g \in R_{r,s}} \bigcup_{\gamma \in R_{s,g}} \Gamma(\mathfrak{n})_{s,\gamma g}\backslash\Psi^{s,\gamma g}. \tag{1.10.1}$$

Under the natural map from $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\overline{\Psi}^r$ to $\Gamma\backslash\overline{\Psi}^r$ the component $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})_{s,\gamma g}\backslash\Psi^{s,\gamma g}$ with data (s,g,γ) maps to the component $\Gamma_{s,g}\backslash\Psi^{s,g}$ with data (s,g). Similar to (1.7.4), the strata $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})_{s,\gamma g}\backslash\Psi^{s,\gamma g}$ are isomorphic with $\mathrm{GL}(Y\cap V_s)(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\Psi^s$, where $\mathrm{GL}(Y\cap V_s)(\mathfrak{n})$ is the \mathfrak{n} -th congruence subgroup of $\mathrm{GL}(Y\cap V_s)$.

1.11. As usual, we normalize projective coordinates for $\boldsymbol{\omega} = (\omega_1 : \dots : \omega_r) \in \Omega^r$ such that $\omega_r = 1$. Then the canonical mapping $\Psi^r \to \Omega^r$ (both seen as column vectors, where $\omega_r = 1$ for $\boldsymbol{\omega} \in \Omega^r$) is equivariant for the respective actions of $\mathrm{GL}(r,K)$, where the action on Ω^r is

$$g\boldsymbol{\omega} := \operatorname{aut}(g, \boldsymbol{\omega})^{-1}(g \cdot \boldsymbol{\omega}),$$
 (1.11.1)

 $g \cdot \boldsymbol{\omega}$ is the matrix product, and

$$\operatorname{aut}(g, \boldsymbol{\omega}) := \sum_{1 \le i \le r} g_{r,i} \omega_i. \tag{1.11.2}$$

Since there are components Ω_U of $\overline{\Omega}^r$ where the last coordinate ω_r vanishes, we cannot extend the normalization " $\omega_r = 1$ " to all of $\overline{\Omega}^r$. However, this doesn't occur for the standard components $\Omega_{V_s} = \Omega^s$, to which we extend that normalization.

1.12. Given a subgroup G of GL(r, K), C_{∞} -valued functions \tilde{f} on Ψ^r invariant under G and with a weight $k \in \mathbb{Z}$, i.e.,

$$\tilde{f}(c\boldsymbol{\omega}) = c^{-k}\tilde{f}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \qquad (c \in C_{\infty}^*),$$
 (1.12.1)

and functions f on Ω^r subject to

$$f(g\omega) = \operatorname{aut}(g,\omega)^k f(\omega) \qquad (g \in G)$$
 (1.12.2)

correspond one-to-one under

$$\tilde{f} \longmapsto f = \tilde{f}$$
 restricted to $\Omega^r \hookrightarrow \Psi^r$

and

$$f \longmapsto \tilde{f}$$
, where $\tilde{f}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = \omega_r^{-k} f(\omega_r^{-1} \boldsymbol{\omega})$.

Note that the shift $\tilde{f} \mapsto \tilde{f} \circ g$ by $g \in GL(r, K)$ for a function \tilde{f} on Ψ^r with weight k corresponds to

$$f \longmapsto f_{[g]_k}$$
, where $f_{[g]_k}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) := \operatorname{aut}(g, \boldsymbol{\omega})^{-k} f(g\boldsymbol{\omega})$. (1.12.3)

Usually we will not distinguish between f and \tilde{f} and often tacitly regard a function of the former type as one of the latter type and vice versa.

1.13. We will be particularly interested in the vanishing behavior of Γ -invariant functions f with weight k on $\overline{\Psi}^r$ along the boundary stratum $\Gamma_{s,g} \setminus \Psi^{s,g}$, see (1.7.4). Now

$$f$$
 vanishes along $\Gamma_{s,g} \setminus \Psi^{s,g} \iff f \circ g$ vanishes along $g^{-1}\Gamma_{s,1} \setminus \Psi_{V_s}$ $\iff f \circ g$ vanishes along Ψ_{V_s} . (1.13.1)

Here $\Gamma_{s,1} = \Gamma \cap P_s(K)$ and $g^{-1}\Gamma_{s,1} = g^{-1}\Gamma_{s,1}g = \Gamma' \cap P_s(K)$, where $\Gamma' = \operatorname{GL}(Y')$ is the automorphism group of the lattice Y' = Yg. Hence, at the cost of replacing Y by the isomorphic lattice Y' and f by the Γ' -invariant function $f \circ g$, we may always assume that $\Psi^{s,g}$ is in fact the standard component Ψ_{V_s} . In this case we will say that the data are in **standard position**. Similar considerations apply to functions f with weight which are only $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ -invariant.

1.14. As an important technical tool, we also need the Bruhat-Tits building \mathcal{BT}^r of $\operatorname{PGL}(r, K_{\infty})$. It is a contractible simplicial complex with a transitive action of the group $\operatorname{PGL}(r, K_{\infty})$, and related with Ω^r through the building map

$$\lambda \colon \Omega^r \longrightarrow \mathcal{BT}^r(\mathbb{Q})$$

onto the points with rational barycentric coordinates of the realization of \mathcal{BT}^r . The relevant details are presented e.g. in [17] Section 2, but take notice of the sign correction in [20] 1.3. Later on, we will need the following fact.

Lemma 1.15. Let $\gamma \in \Gamma$ fix the simplex σ of \mathcal{BT}^r and $\omega \in \Omega^r$ be an element of the pre-image $\lambda^{-1}(\sigma(\mathbb{Q}))$. Then the automorphy factor satisfies $|\operatorname{aut}(\gamma,\omega)| = 1$.

- **Proof.** (i) Let $\sigma = \{[L_0], \dots, [L_m]\}$, where [L] is the homothety class of the O_{∞} -lattice L in $V_{\infty} = K_{\infty}^r$. Then, as $|\det \gamma| = 1$, γ fixes the $[L_i]$ and even the lattices L_i themselves.
 - (ii) It suffices to show $|\operatorname{aut}(\gamma, \boldsymbol{\omega})| = 1$ for $\boldsymbol{\omega} \in \lambda^{-1}([L_i])$; the general case then follows since $\log_{q_{\infty}}|\operatorname{aut}(\gamma, \boldsymbol{\omega})|$ is an affine function on $\sigma(\mathbb{Q})$ ([18] Theorem 2.6).
 - (iii) Let L be one of the L_i . We may suppose that it is normalized in its class such that $\mathbf{e}_r = (0, \dots, 0, 1)$ is a basis vector. This normalization corresponds to the normalization $\omega_r = 1$ for $\boldsymbol{\omega} \in \Omega^r$. That is: For $\boldsymbol{\omega} \in \lambda^{-1}([L])$, L is the unit ball

of the norm $\|\cdot\|_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}$ on V_{∞} , where $\|(v_1,\ldots,v_r)\|_{\boldsymbol{\omega}} = |\sum v_i\omega_i|$. In other words, for $\mathbf{v} = (v_1,\ldots,v_r) \in V_{\infty}$, $\|\mathbf{v}\|_{\boldsymbol{\omega}} \leq 1$ if and only if $\mathbf{v} \in L$. Now

$$|\operatorname{aut}(\gamma, \boldsymbol{\omega})| = \Big| \sum_{1 \le j \le r} \gamma_{r,j} \omega_j \Big| = \Big\| \sum_j \gamma_{r,j} \mathbf{e}_j \Big\|_{\boldsymbol{\omega}} = \|\mathbf{e}_r \gamma\|_{\boldsymbol{\omega}} = 1,$$

as $e_r \gamma$ is a basis vector of L. \square

1.16. We conclude the section with some observations about stabilizers of points of Ψ^r and Ω^r in Γ . For $\omega \in \Psi^r$ (or Ω^r), we let

$$\Gamma_{\omega} := \{ \omega \in \Gamma \mid \gamma \omega = \omega \} \tag{1.16.1}$$

be the stabilizer of ω w.r.t. the respective action of Γ . (Note that the actions of Γ on Ψ^r and Ω^r differ, cf. 1.11.) We call $\omega \in \Omega^r$ elliptic if Γ_{ω} is strictly larger than

$$Z := \text{group of } \mathbb{F}\text{-valued scalar matrices in } \Gamma.$$
 (1.16.2)

Note that the action (1.11.1) of Γ on Ω^r is via the quotient Γ/Z .

Proposition 1.17.

- (i) Γ acts fixed-point free on Ψ^r ;
- (ii) the stabilizers Γ_{ω} of elliptic points $\omega \in \Omega^r$ are finite cyclic groups of order coprime with $p = \operatorname{char}(\mathbb{F})$;
- (iii) for each ideal $0 \neq \mathfrak{n} \subsetneq A$, $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ acts fixed-point free on Ω^r .

Proof. (i) is immediate from the K-linear independence of the entries of ω .

- (ii) Let $\omega \in \Omega^r$ with a lift $\tilde{\omega} \in \Psi^r$. If $\gamma \in \Gamma$ fixes ω , it also fixes the image $\lambda(\omega) \in \mathcal{BT}^r(\mathbb{Q})$ under the building map λ . But the stabilizers in Γ of points or simplices in \mathcal{BT}^r are easily seen to be finite, so Γ_{ω} is finite. From $\gamma \omega = \omega$ we find $\gamma \tilde{\omega} = \chi(\gamma) \tilde{\omega}$ with $\chi(\gamma) \in C_{\infty}^*$. Clearly, χ is a homomorphism from Γ_{ω} to C_{∞}^* , and is injective by (i). This gives (ii).
- (iii) Finally, let $\gamma \in \Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ be an element of finite order. Its eigenvalues ε , regarded as elements of the maximal cyclotomic extension $K\overline{\mathbb{F}}$ of K ($\overline{\mathbb{F}}$ = algebraic closure of \mathbb{F}), satisfy $\varepsilon \equiv 1 \pmod{\mathfrak{n}}$. As $K\overline{\mathbb{F}}$ is unramified over K, this gives $\varepsilon = 1$. Thus γ is unipotent and of p-power order. Now (iii) follows from (ii). \square

Since the analytic spaces Ψ^r and Ω^r are smooth, the quotients $\Gamma \backslash \Psi^r$ and $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \backslash \Omega^r$ have no singularities, while those of $\Gamma \backslash \Omega^r$ can occur only at elliptic points. As the strata are of the same type as their ambiguous spaces (cf. (1.7.5)), we find the following.

Corollary 1.18. The strata (described in (1.7.4) and 1.10) of $\Gamma \setminus \overline{\Psi}^r$, $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \setminus \Psi^r$ and $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \setminus \overline{\Omega}^r$ are smooth analytic spaces. Singularities of strata of $\Gamma \setminus \overline{\Omega}^r$ may occur only at elliptic

points of a stratum, and are quotient singularities modulo finite cyclic groups of order coprime with p. In particular, the strata are normal.

2. Modular and weak modular forms

2.1. As before, Y is a fixed A-lattice in $V = K^r$, $\mathfrak{n} \subsetneq A$ is an ideal, and $\Gamma = \mathrm{GL}(Y)$ with its congruence subgroup $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$. For $U \in \mathfrak{U}$, Y_U denotes the lattice $Y \cap U$ in U, and for $\boldsymbol{\omega} = (U, i) \in \overline{\Psi}^r$, $Y_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}$ is the A-lattice $i(Y_U)$ in C_{∞} , of rank equal to dim U. Lattices $Y_{\boldsymbol{\omega}} \subset C_{\infty}$ with $\boldsymbol{\omega} \in \Psi^r$ will be called **of type** Y.

Given an A-lattice Λ in C_{∞} (for example $\Lambda=Y_{\omega}$), we let $e^{\Lambda}\colon C_{\infty}\to C_{\infty}$ be the **exponential function**

$$e^{\Lambda}(z) := z \prod_{\lambda \in \Lambda}' (1 - z/\lambda) = \sum_{k > 0} \alpha_k(\Lambda) z^{q^k}, \tag{2.1.1}$$

 ϕ^{Λ} the Drinfeld A-module of rank $r = \operatorname{rank}_{A}(\Lambda)$ associated with Λ , given by the operator polynomial

$$\phi_a^{\Lambda}(X) = aX + {}_a\ell_1(\Lambda)X^q + \dots + {}_a\ell_{rd}(\Lambda)X^{q^{rd}}$$
(2.1.2)

 $(a \in A \text{ of degree } d \in \mathbb{N}) \text{ and }$

$$E_k(\Lambda) = \sum_{\lambda \in \Lambda}' \lambda^{-k} \tag{2.1.3}$$

the k-th **Eisenstein series**. As usual, \sum' and \prod' denote the sum resp. product over the non-zero elements of Λ . If $\Lambda = Y_{\omega}$ with $\omega = (U, i) \in \overline{\Psi}^{r}$ (and still Y fixed), we also write e^{ω} , $\alpha_{k}(\omega)$, ϕ^{ω} , ${}_{a}\ell_{k}(\omega)$, $E_{k}(\omega)$ for the objects associated with Λ . There are relations between the $\alpha_{k}(\Lambda)$, ${}_{a}\ell_{k}(\Lambda)$, $E_{k}(\Lambda)$ (see, e.g. [15] Section 2) which give relations between the functions α_{k} , ${}_{a}\ell_{k}$, E_{k} on $\overline{\Psi}^{r}$. We don't really need the precise form, but are content with the following (easy) conclusion.

2.1.4. The function algebras $C_{\infty}[\alpha_k \mid k \in \mathbb{N}]$, $C_{\infty}[E_k \mid k \in \mathbb{N}]$, $C_{\infty}[a\ell_k \mid 1 \le k \le rd]$ (where one $a \in A$ of degree d is fixed), and $C_{\infty}[a\ell_k \mid a \in A, 1 \le k \le r \deg a]$ all agree.

More precisely, let $\{f_k\}$ and $\{g_k\}$ be two of the systems of functions $\{\alpha_k \mid k \in \mathbb{N}\}$, $\{E_{q^k-1} \mid k \in \mathbb{N}\}$, $\{a\ell_k \mid 1 \leq k \leq rd\}$, where a of degree d > 0 is fixed. Then we can recursively solve for f_k from the f_i (i < k) and the g_j $(j \leq k)$ through polynomial equations with coefficients in K. Further, the non-special Eisenstein series E_i are determined through special Eisenstein series E_{q^k-1} . This allows to reduce the generating sets to $\{\alpha_k \mid 1 \leq k \leq rd\}$ or $\{E_{q^k-1} \mid 1 \leq k \leq rd\}$ or $\{E_{q^k-1} \mid 1 \leq k \leq rd\}$ or $\{E_{q^k-1} \mid 1 \leq k \leq rd\}$. We call that algebra, generated over C_{∞} by one of the above specified generating sets, the **Eisenstein ring Eis** (or **Eis**^Y to indicate the dependence on Y).

2.2. We consider holomorphic functions f on Ω^r subject to the rule

$$f(\gamma \omega) = \operatorname{aut}(\gamma, \omega)^k (\det \gamma)^{-m} f(\omega) \qquad (\gamma \in \Gamma)$$
 (2.2.1)

with $k, m \in \mathbb{Z}$ and call them **weak modular forms** for Γ of **weight** k and **type** m, or briefly **of type** (k, m). As det $\gamma \in \mathbb{F}^*$, the type m enters only via its class in $\mathbb{Z}/(q-1)$. If f has a strongly continuous extension to all of $\overline{\Omega}^r$, it will be called a **modular form** for Γ . We let

$$\mathbf{Mod} = \mathbf{Mod}(\Gamma) = \bigoplus_{k,m} \mathbf{Mod}_{k,m}(\Gamma) \text{ with its subalgebra } \mathbf{Mod}^0 = \bigoplus_k \mathbf{Mod}_{k,0} \quad (2.2.2)$$

be the C_{∞} -algebra of modular forms, bigraded by $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$, and $m \in \mathbb{Z}/(q-1)$. We put further

$$\mathbf{Mod}_{k,m}^{\mathrm{cusp}} \subset \mathbf{Mod}_{k,m}$$
 (2.2.3)

for the subspace of **cusp forms**, i.e., modular forms that vanish at the boundary $\overline{\Omega}^r \setminus \Omega^r$. If (2.2.1) holds for $\gamma \in \Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ only (in which case m is superfluous since $\det \gamma = 1$) then f is a weak modular form for $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ (and a modular form if the boundary condition holds for f). We let

$$\mathbf{Mod}(\mathfrak{n}) = \mathbf{Mod}(\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})) = \bigoplus_{k>0} \mathbf{Mod}_k(\mathfrak{n})$$
 (2.2.4)

be the algebra of modular forms of level \mathfrak{n} . According to (2.2.3),

$$\mathbf{Mod}_k^{\mathrm{cusp}}(\mathfrak{n}) \subset \mathbf{Mod}_k(\mathfrak{n})$$
 (2.2.5)

is the subspace of cusp forms of level \mathfrak{n} . As is discussed in 1.12, we also regard such f as holomorphic functions on Ψ^r (possibly with a continuous extension to $\overline{\Psi}^r$) which are invariant under Γ or $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$, respectively, or, in case of a non-trivial type m, satisfy $f(\gamma \omega) = (\det \gamma)^{-m} f(\omega)$.

2.3. Subsection 2.1 supplies us with the following examples of weak modular (actually: modular) forms for Γ . The Eisenstein series E_k , the **para-Eisenstein series** α_k , and the **coefficient forms** $a\ell_k$ each are weakly modular of weight k, $q^k - 1$, $q^k - 1$, respectively, and type 0 for Γ . It follows immediately from definitions that Eisenstein series have strongly continuous extensions to the boundary, i.e., to $\overline{\Omega}^r$. That is, the Eisenstein series, and by 2.1.4 the elements of **Eis** (notably, para-Eisenstein series and coefficient

¹ We could allow $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ and then conclude that $k \geq 0$ if $\mathbf{Mod}_{k,m} \neq 0$. See Remarks 5.5(iv). For simplicity, we anticipate that observation.

forms) are modular forms for Γ , all of type 0. Modular forms of non-zero type are less easy to find; for examples, see 2.13.

We specify a particularly interesting class of modular forms. For $a \in A$ of degree d > 0, define the **discriminant form** Δ_a as the highest coefficient of $\phi_a^{\omega}(X)$, that is

$$\Delta_a = {}_a\ell_{rd}. \tag{2.3.1}$$

By definition of the rank of a Drinfeld module, $\Delta_a(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \neq 0$ for $\omega \in \Omega^r$ but $\Delta_a \equiv 0$ on $\overline{\Omega}^r \setminus \Omega^r$, so $\Delta_a \in \mathbf{Mod}^{\mathrm{cusp}}_{g^rd_{-1,0}}$.

2.4. Next, we consider several notions of convergence for sequences of points of $\Gamma \setminus \overline{\Psi}^r$ or $\Gamma \setminus \overline{\Omega}^r$ and sequences of Drinfeld modules, and their relationships.

Let first Λ and Λ' be two lattices of type Y, i.e., $\Lambda = Y_{\omega}$, $\Lambda' = Y_{\omega'}$, with $\omega, \omega' \in \Psi^r$. Fix some $a \in A$ of positive degree. We write $e = e^{\Lambda}$, $\phi = \phi^{\Lambda}$, $e' = e^{\Lambda'}$, and $\phi' = \phi^{\Lambda'}$ for the objects attached to Λ and Λ' . Standard estimates on the quantities in question show that there is equivalence between assertions (a), (b) and (c), where

- (a) There exists $\alpha \in \Gamma$ such that $\|\alpha \boldsymbol{\omega} \boldsymbol{\omega}'\|$ is small;
- (b) ||e e'|| is small; (2.4.1)
- (c) $\|\phi_a \phi_a'\|$ is small.

Here the norms $\|\cdot\|$ are sup-norms with respect to the coefficients. In more pedantic terms, we can estimate the distances in (a), (b), (c) against each other, so that we get the following consequence. Consider a sequence $\phi^{(n)})_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ of Drinfeld modules with period lattices $\Lambda^{(n)}=Y_{\boldsymbol{\omega}^{(n)}}$ ($\boldsymbol{\omega}^{(n)}\in\Psi^r$) and exponential functions $e^{(n)}$, and let $\boldsymbol{\omega}\in\Psi^r$ with class $[\boldsymbol{\omega}]$ in $\Gamma\backslash\Psi^r$, exponential function e and Drinfeld module ϕ . Then the following are equivalent:

- (a) $[\omega^{(n)}]$ converges to $[\omega]$ in $\Gamma \setminus \overline{\Psi}^r$ w.r.t. the strong topology;
- (b) $e^{(n)}$ converges to e w.r.t the sup-norm on power series; (2.4.2)
- (c) $\phi^{(n)}$ converges to ϕ in the sense of (2.4.1)(c).

We also need the related assertion below. Let $\Lambda = Y_{\omega}$ and $a \in A$ be as in (2.4.1), and $\Lambda' \subset \Lambda$ a non-trivial direct summand. Let further $\phi' = \phi^{\Lambda'}$ and $e' = e^{\Lambda'}$. Then we have equivalence between:

- (a) $\min_{\lambda \in \Lambda \setminus \Lambda'} d(\lambda, K\Lambda')$ is large (d is the distance function to the K-subspace $K\Lambda'$ of C_{∞});
- (b) $\|e e'\|$ is small;
- (c) $\|\phi_a \phi_a'\|$ is small. (2.4.3)

Combining (2.4.1) and (2.4.3), we find:

- 2.4.4. The equivalence of assertions (a), (b), (c) of (2.4.2) holds whenever $(\boldsymbol{\omega}^{(n)})$ is an arbitrary sequence in $\overline{\Psi}^r$ and $\boldsymbol{\omega}$ is arbitrary in $\overline{\Psi}^r$. (That is, in generalization of (2.4.2) we now allow rank changes.)
- 2.5. Now we introduce some examples of (weak) modular forms for $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$. (All the properties stated without reference are standard and easy to verify.)

Fix some $\mathbf{u} = (u_1, \dots, u_r) \in \mathfrak{n}^{-1} Y \setminus Y$. We define the function $d_{\mathbf{u}} = d_{\mathbf{u}}^Y$ on Ψ^r through

$$d_{\mathbf{u}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) := e^{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(\mathbf{u}\boldsymbol{\omega}) = e^{Y_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}}(\mathbf{u}\boldsymbol{\omega}), \tag{2.5.1}$$

where $\mathbf{u}\boldsymbol{\omega} = \sum_{1 \leq i \leq r} u_i \omega_i$ is the matrix product. It is holomorphic and vanishes nowhere on Ψ^r , has weight -1, i.e.,

$$d_{\mathbf{u}}(c\boldsymbol{\omega}) = cd_{\mathbf{u}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \qquad (c \in C_{\infty}^*), \tag{2.5.2}$$

depends only on the class of \mathbf{u} modulo Y, and satisfies

$$d_{\mathbf{u}}(\gamma \boldsymbol{\omega}) = d_{\mathbf{u}\gamma}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \quad \text{for} \quad \gamma \in \Gamma.$$
 (2.5.3)

In particular, $d_{\mathbf{u}}$ is $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ -invariant (since $\mathbf{u}\gamma \equiv \mathbf{u} \pmod{Y}$ for $\gamma \in \Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$) and therefore weakly modular of weight -1 for $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$. Note that

- 2.5.4. $d_{\mathbf{u}}(\boldsymbol{\omega})$ is an \mathfrak{n} -division point of the Drinfeld module $\phi^{\boldsymbol{\omega}}$ corresponding to $Y_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}$. We call it the **division form** associated with $\mathbf{u}\pmod{Y}$.
- 2.6. Other (weak) modular forms for $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ are constructed as follows. For $k \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\mathbf{u} \in \mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y$, define the **partial Eisenstein series** on $\overline{\Psi}^r$ as

$$E_{k,\mathbf{u}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = E_{k,\mathbf{u}}^{Y}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) := \sum_{\substack{\mathbf{v} \in U \\ \mathbf{v} \equiv \mathbf{u} \pmod{Y}}}^{\prime} i_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(\mathbf{v})^{-k}$$
(2.6.1)

if $\boldsymbol{\omega}=(U,i)\in\overline{\Psi}^r$. It is holomorphic on each stratum Ψ_U of $\overline{\Psi}^r$, strongly continuous, satisfies (cf. (2.5.3))

$$E_{k,\mathbf{u}}(\gamma\omega) = E_{k,\mathbf{u}\gamma}(\omega) \qquad (\gamma \in \Gamma),$$
 (2.6.2)

thus is $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ -invariant, and has weight k. It is therefore a modular form for $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$, which depends only on the class of \mathbf{u} modulo Y. Restricted to $\Psi^r \hookrightarrow \overline{\Psi}^r$, one has

$$d_{\mathbf{u}}^{-1} = E_{1,\mathbf{u}} \tag{2.6.3}$$

with the division form $d_{\mathbf{u}}$. The proof of (2.6.3) is well-known and may be found e.g. in [25] Proposition 2.7 or [11] 3.3.5. As a consequence of (2.6.3) and 2.5.4, the function $E_{1,\mathbf{u}}$ is integral over **Eis**. Later on, we will need the following estimate on $d_{\mathbf{u}}$.

Lemma 2.7. Assume $r \geq 2$, and let $\sigma = \{\mathbf{x}^{(0)}, \dots, \mathbf{x}^{(m)}\}$ be a simplex of \mathcal{BT}^r . There exists a constant $C_0 = C_0(\sigma) > 0$ such that for each $\mathbf{u} \in V \setminus Y$ and $\boldsymbol{\omega} \in \lambda^{-1}(\sigma(\mathbb{Q}))$, the uniform estimate

$$|d_{\mathbf{u}}(\boldsymbol{\omega})| \le C_0 \tag{2.7.1}$$

holds, or equivalently, $|E_{1,\mathbf{u}}(\boldsymbol{\omega})| \geq C_0^{-1}$.

Proof. Fix $\boldsymbol{\omega} \in \lambda^{-1}(\sigma(\mathbb{Q}))$. Since V_{∞}/Y is compact, the image $e^{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(KY_{\boldsymbol{\omega}})$ is bounded. This gives a constant $C_0(\boldsymbol{\omega})$ such that (2.7.1) holds for $\boldsymbol{\omega}$ fixed. Now $d_{\mathbf{u}}$ vanishes nowhere on Ω^r , hence $\log_{q^{\infty}}|d_{\mathbf{u}}(\boldsymbol{\omega})|$ depends only on $\lambda(\boldsymbol{\omega})$, and is in fact an affine function on $\mathcal{BT}^r(\mathbb{Q})$ ([18], Theorems 2.4 and 2.6), that is, interpolates linearly in simplices. Therefore, $C_0(\sigma) := \max_{0 \leq i \leq m} C_0(\boldsymbol{\omega}^{(i)})$ is as wanted, where $\boldsymbol{\omega}^{(i)}$ is any point in $\lambda^{-1}(\mathbf{x}^{(i)})$. \square

2.8. We define the **Eisenstein ring** $\mathbf{Eis}(\mathfrak{n}) = \mathbf{Eis}^Y(\mathfrak{n})$ of level \mathfrak{n} as the integral ring extension of \mathbf{Eis} generated by the $E_{1,\mathbf{u}}$, where \mathbf{u} runs through a system of representatives of $\mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y/Y$, i.e.,

$$\mathbf{Eis}(\mathfrak{n}) = \mathbf{Eis}[E_{1,\mathbf{u}} \mid \mathbf{u} \in \mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y/Y]. \tag{2.8.1}$$

It is a graded subalgebra of $\mathbf{Mod}(\mathfrak{n})$. Obviously,

$$\mathbf{Eis}(\mathfrak{n}) \hookrightarrow \mathbf{Eis}(\mathfrak{n}')$$
 (2.8.2)

whenever \mathfrak{n} divides \mathfrak{n}' . Furthermore, an argument using Goss polynomials ([20] Proposition 5.2(iii)) shows that all the higher Eisenstein series $E_{k,\mathbf{u}}$ ($\mathbf{u} \in \mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y$, $k \in \mathbb{N}$) belong to $\mathbf{Eis}(\mathfrak{n})$.

2.9. If $\operatorname{Pic}(A)$ is a non-trivial group, there are (at least) two different methods to construct new modular forms. The first is as follows. For a non-trivial ideal \mathfrak{n} of A and a given Drinfeld module ϕ of rank r over C_{∞} with period lattice Λ , let $\phi_{\mathfrak{n}}$ be the isogeny from $\phi = \phi^{\Lambda}$ to $\phi' = \phi^{\mathfrak{n}^{-1}\Lambda}$ which corresponds to the inclusion $\Lambda \hookrightarrow \Lambda' = \mathfrak{n}^{-1}\Lambda$, a generalization of ϕ_n , where $n \in A$. Note first that the linear term of

$$\phi_{\mathfrak{n}}(X) = X + \sum_{1 \le i \le r \deg \mathfrak{n}} {}_{\mathfrak{n}} \ell_i(\phi) X^{q^i}$$
(2.9.1)

has coefficient 1. In particular

$$\phi_n = n\phi_{(n)} \tag{2.9.2}$$

for a principal ideal $\mathfrak{n}=(n)$. We specify the leading coefficient

$$\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}(\phi) = {}_{\mathfrak{n}}\ell_{r \deg \mathfrak{n}}(\phi), \tag{2.9.3}$$

the **discriminant** of $\phi_{\mathfrak{n}}$. The formulas

$$e^{\mathfrak{n}^{-1}\Lambda} = \phi_{\mathfrak{n}} \circ e^{\Lambda} \tag{2.9.4}$$

and

$$\phi_{\mathfrak{m}\mathfrak{n}} = \phi_{\mathfrak{n}}^{\mathfrak{m}^{-1}\Lambda} \circ \phi_{\mathfrak{m}} = \phi_{\mathfrak{m}}^{\mathfrak{n}^{-1}\Lambda} \circ \phi_{\mathfrak{n}} \tag{2.9.5}$$

for $\mathfrak{m}, \mathfrak{n} \in I_+(A)$ are immediate. If $\Lambda = Y_{\omega}$ with fixed Y, then we also write ${}_{\mathfrak{n}}\ell_i(\omega)$ and $\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}(\omega)$ instead of ${}_{\mathfrak{n}}\ell_i(\phi)$ and $\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}(\phi)$. As with the coefficients ${}_{a}\ell_i$ and functions ${}_{a}\ell_i(\omega)$, the ${}_{\mathfrak{n}}\ell_i$ are weak modular forms of weight q^i-1 and type 0 for Γ . By 2.5.4 and (2.6.3) we see

$$\phi_{\mathfrak{n}}^{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(X) = X \prod_{\mathbf{u} \in \mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y/Y}' (1 - E_{1,\mathbf{u}}X). \tag{2.9.6}$$

Comparing with (2.9.1) we find that the $_{\mathfrak{n}}\ell_i$ are even modular forms for Γ , that is, have strongly continuous extensions to the boundary of Ψ^r . The **discriminant form** $\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}$ is a cusp form of type $(q^{r \operatorname{deg} \mathfrak{n}} - 1, 0)$, and vanishes nowhere on Ω^r .

2.10. For the second construction referred to above, we fix any fractional ideal $\mathfrak{a} \in I(A)$. Then $\mathrm{GL}(\mathfrak{a}Y) = \mathrm{GL}(Y) = \Gamma$, and we get a new (weak) modular form $f^{\mathfrak{a}}$ for Γ out of a given f by evaluating on the lattice $i_{\omega}(\mathfrak{a}Y)$ instead of $i_{\omega}(Y)$, cf. 2.1. Thus, e.g.,

$$E_k^{\mathfrak{a}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = E_k^{\mathfrak{a}}(Y_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}) := E_k(\mathfrak{a}Y_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}) \tag{2.10.1}$$

if $E_k = E_k^Y$ (so we have the competing dictions $(E_k^Y)^{\mathfrak{a}} = E_k^{\mathfrak{a}} = E_k^{\mathfrak{a}Y}$, which appears acceptable), and the functions $E_k^{\mathfrak{a}}$, $\alpha_k^{\mathfrak{a}}$, $a\ell_k^{\mathfrak{a}}$, $n\ell_k^{\mathfrak{a}}$ so obtained are all weak modular forms for Γ (of weights k, $q^k - 1$, $q^k - 1$, $q^k - 1$, respectively) and type 0. Again, due to the definition of the strong topology on $\overline{\Psi}^r$, $E_k^{\mathfrak{a}}$ extends continuously to the boundary, so is even a modular form, and this property extends to $\alpha_k^{\mathfrak{a}}$, $a\ell_k^{\mathfrak{a}}$, $n\ell_k^{\mathfrak{a}}$, due to the relations referred to in 2.1.4 between these functions.

If $\mathfrak{a}^n = (a)$ is a principal ideal, the weight condition for a weak modular form of type (k,0) yields

$$f^{\mathfrak{a}^n}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = a^{-k} f(\boldsymbol{\omega}). \tag{2.10.2}$$

Therefore the action $f \mapsto f^{\mathfrak{a}}$ of the ideal group I(A) "almost factors" over the class group $\operatorname{Pic}(A)$.

Now suppose that f is a (weak) modular form for $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$. It may be regarded as a homogeneous function $f(\omega) = f(Y_{\omega})$ on lattices $\Lambda = Y_{\omega}$ provided with a certain structure of level \mathfrak{n} . If now \mathfrak{n} and \mathfrak{a} are coprime (i.e., \mathfrak{n} is coprime with the numerator and the denominator of \mathfrak{a} ; we write $(\mathfrak{n},\mathfrak{a}) = 1$), any such structure of level \mathfrak{n} on Λ carries over to $\mathfrak{a}\Lambda$. In this case, $f^{\mathfrak{a}}(\omega) := f(\mathfrak{a}Y_{\omega})$ is well-defined and weakly modular for $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$. For

example, let $f = E_{k,\mathbf{u}} = E_{k,\mathbf{u}}^Y$ be as in 2.6. If $(\mathfrak{n},\mathfrak{a}) = 1$, there is a canonical isomorphism, say

$$\iota \colon \mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y/Y \stackrel{\cong}{\longrightarrow} \mathfrak{n}^{-1}\mathfrak{a}Y/\mathfrak{a}Y.$$

Then

$$f^{\mathfrak{a}} = (E_{k,\mathbf{u}}^{Y})^{\mathfrak{a}} = E_{k,\iota(\mathbf{u})}^{\mathfrak{a}Y}. \tag{2.10.3}$$

Note that, in general

neither **Eis** nor **Eis**(
$$\mathfrak{n}$$
) is stable under the action $f \mapsto f^{\mathfrak{a}}$. (2.10.4)

This is related to the fact that both rings in general fail to be integrally closed in their respective field of fractions, see Remark 3.17 and Theorem 5.4.

Now we present examples of modular forms with non-zero type. We start with an elementary observation.

Lemma 2.11. Let W be an \mathbb{F} -vector space of finite dimension $d \in \mathbb{N}$, $W^* = W \setminus \{0\}$, $S \subset W^*$ a system of representatives for $\mathbb{P}(W) = W^*/\mathbb{F}^*$. Let further F be a field extension of C_{∞} and $\alpha \colon W \to F$ an injective \mathbb{F} -linear map. Define $\beta := \prod_{w \in W}' \alpha(w)$ and $\beta_S := \prod_{w \in S} \alpha(w)$. Then

- (i) $\beta_S^{q-1} = (-1)^d \beta;$
- (ii) for $g \in GL(W)$, $\beta_{g(S)} = (\det g)\beta_S$ holds.

Proof. (i) We have $\beta = \beta_S^{q-1} \prod_{w \in S} (\prod_{c \in \mathbb{F}^*} c) = \beta_S^{q-1} (-1)^{\#(S)}$. Now $\#(S) = 1 + q + \cdots + q^{d-1}$, therefore $(-1)^{\#S} = (-1)^d$, which gives (i).

- (ii) (a) Define $\varphi(g,S) := \beta_{g(S)}/\beta_S$. Then $\varphi(gg',S) = \varphi(g,g'S)\varphi(g',S)$ holds.
 - (b) $\varphi(g,S)$ is independent of the choice of S. Namely, let $S' \colon \mathbb{P}(W) \to W^*$ be obtained from $S \colon \mathbb{P}(W) \to W^*$ by multiplying precisely one value of S by $1 \neq c \in \mathbb{F}^*$. Then one sees directly that $\varphi(g,S') = \varphi(g,S)$. As each system T of representatives is obtained from S by a finite number of steps of the above type, $\varphi(g) := \varphi(g,S)$ is independent of S.
 - (c) By (a) and (b), φ is a homomorphism from $\mathrm{GL}(V)$ to C_{∞}^* , which must be of type $\varphi(g)=(\det g)^k$ for some $k\in\mathbb{Z}$.
 - (d) To evaluate k, we make the following choice of S. Let $\{w_1,\ldots,w_d\}$ be an ordered basis of W. Call $0 \neq w = \sum_{1 \leq i \leq d} a_i w_i \ (a_i \in \mathbb{F})$ monic if $a_i = 1$ for the least i with $a_i \neq 0$, and let S be the set of monics. Let $g \in \operatorname{GL}(W)$ be the element described by the matrix $\operatorname{diag}(1,\ldots,1,c)$ with a primitive (q-1)-th root of unity. Then it is immediate that $\beta_{g(S)}/\beta_S = c$, which gives $\varphi(g) = \det g$ with k = 1. \square

2.12. We apply the lemma to the case where $W = \mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y/Y$ (of \mathbb{F} -dimension $r \deg \mathfrak{n}$) and

$$\alpha \colon \mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y/Y \longrightarrow \operatorname{Quot}(\mathbf{Eis}(\mathfrak{n}))$$

 $\mathbf{u} \longmapsto d_{\mathbf{u}}$

maps to the quotient field of $\mathbf{Eis}(\mathfrak{n})$. Then (2.6.3) and (2.9.6) yield

$$\prod_{\mathbf{u}\in\mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y/Y}'d_{\mathbf{u}}=\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{-1}.$$

After the choice of a system of representatives S for W^*/\mathbb{F}^* we define

$$h_{\mathfrak{n}} := \prod_{\mathbf{u} \in S} E_{1,\mathbf{u}},\tag{2.12.1}$$

which is a (q-1)-th root of $(-1)^{r \operatorname{deg} \mathfrak{n}} \Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}$, and is defined as a strongly continuous function on $\overline{\Psi}^r$. How does it behave under $\gamma \in \Gamma = \operatorname{GL}(Y)$? Let $\gamma | W$ denote its action on the A/\mathfrak{n} -module W, which is also an \mathbb{F} -module via $i \colon \mathbb{F} \hookrightarrow A/\mathfrak{n}$. Then, first, $\det_{A/\mathfrak{n}}(\gamma | W) = \det \gamma$, the usual determinant, while $\det_{\mathbb{F}}(\gamma | W) = N(\det_{A/\mathfrak{n}}(\gamma | W))$, where $N \colon A/\mathfrak{n} \to \mathbb{F}$ is the norm map of the \mathbb{F} -algebra A/\mathfrak{n} . Now

$$(N\circ i)\colon \mathbb{F} \longrightarrow A/\mathfrak{n} \longrightarrow \mathbb{F}$$

is $c \mapsto c^{\deg \mathfrak{n}}$, and so $\det_{\mathbb{F}}(\gamma|W) = (\det \gamma)^{\deg \mathfrak{n}}$. By part (ii) of the Lemma and (2.5.3),

$$h_{\mathfrak{n}} \circ \gamma = \left(\prod_{\mathbf{u} \in S} d_{\mathbf{u}}^{-1}\right)$$

$$= \left(\prod_{\mathbf{u} \in S} d_{\mathbf{u}\gamma}\right)^{-1} = \det_{\mathbb{F}}(\gamma | W)^{-1} h_{\mathfrak{n}} = (\det \gamma)^{-\deg \mathfrak{n}} h_{\mathfrak{n}}.$$
(2.12.2)

Hence $h_{\mathfrak{n}}$ is modular of weight $(q^{r \deg \mathfrak{n}} - 1)/(q - 1)$ and type $\deg \mathfrak{n}$ for Γ . To summarize:

Proposition 2.13. For each ideal $0 \neq \mathfrak{n} \subsetneq A$ of degree d, there exists a (q-1)-th root of the discriminant form $(-1)^{rd}\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}$ as a function on $\overline{\Psi}^r$ (or $\overline{\Omega}^r$, cf 1.12). It is well-defined up to a (q-1)-th root of unity and is a modular form for Γ of weight $(q^{rd}-1)/(q-1)$ and type d.

Remark. The same result hast been obtained in [3] Proposition 16.14. Instead of Lemma 2.11 the authors use an argument based on Moore determinants.

2.14. We define the following quotient fields as fields of meromorphic functions on Ψ^r and Ω^r , respectively. They depend on the choice of the lattice Y, reference to which is usually omitted.

2.14.1.

- $\tilde{\mathcal{F}} := \tilde{\mathcal{F}}^Y := \text{Quot}(\mathbf{Eis}^Y)$, the quotient field of $\mathbf{Eis} = \mathbf{Eis}^Y$;
- $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}(\mathfrak{n}) = \operatorname{Quot}(\mathbf{Eis}(\mathfrak{n}));$
- $\mathcal{F} = \text{Quot}_0(\mathbf{Eis})$, the subfield of $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}$ of isobaric elements of weight 0;
- $\mathcal{F}(\mathfrak{n}) = \operatorname{Quot}_0(\mathbf{Eis}(\mathfrak{n})).$

Their relations are visualized in the diagram



which corresponds to the diagram of analytic spaces

$$\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\Omega^r \xrightarrow{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\Psi^r} \Gamma\backslash\Psi^r \tag{2.14.3}$$

Proposition 2.15.

- (i) $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}(\mathfrak{n})$ is Galois over $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}$ with group $\mathrm{GL}^{\#}(Y/\mathfrak{n}Y)$ (see (1.6.2)), and equals the field of meromorphic functions on $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\Psi^{r}$ which are algebraic over $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}$.
- (ii) $\mathcal{F}(\mathfrak{n})$ is Galois over \mathcal{F} with group $\mathrm{GL}^{\#}(Y/\mathfrak{n}Y)/Z$, and is the field of meromorphic functions on $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\Omega^r$ which are algebraic over \mathcal{F} . (Z is the group of \mathbb{F} -valued scalar matrices.)

Proof. (see [20] Proposition 2.6)

- (i) By Proposition 1.17(i), $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash \Psi^r$ is an étale Galois cover of $\Gamma\backslash \Psi^r$ with group $\Gamma/\Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \stackrel{\sim}{\to} \mathrm{GL}^{\#}(Y/\mathfrak{n}Y)$. For $0 \neq \mathbf{u} \in \mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y/Y$, the form $E_{1,\mathbf{u}}$ is $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ -invariant. The relation (2.6.2) implies that $\gamma = 1$ if $\gamma \in \mathrm{GL}^{\#}(Y/\mathfrak{n}Y)$ fixes all the $E_{1,\mathbf{u}}$ ($0 \neq \mathbf{u} \in \mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y/Y$). Now (i) follows from Galois theory.
 - (ii) The proof is analogous to (i), where we use that Z acts trivially on Ω^r . \square
 - 2.16. For later use, we introduce the respective invariant fields of SL(Y/nY), viz:

$$\tilde{\mathcal{F}}^+ := \tilde{\mathcal{F}}(\mathfrak{n})^{\mathrm{SL}(Y/\mathfrak{n}Y)}, \qquad \mathcal{F}^+ := \mathcal{F}^H,$$
(2.16.1)

where $H = \mathrm{SL}(Y/\mathfrak{n}Y)/(\mathrm{SL}(Y/\mathfrak{n}Y) \cap Z)$. Then $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}^+$ (resp. \mathcal{F}^+) is a field of meromorphic functions on $\mathrm{SL}(Y)\backslash \Psi^r$ (resp. on $\mathrm{SL}(Y)\backslash \Omega^r$), and both are in fact independent of \mathfrak{n} . We have

$$[\tilde{\mathcal{F}}^+:\tilde{\mathcal{F}}]=q-1$$
 and $[\mathcal{F}^+:\mathcal{F}]=\gcd(q-1,r).$ (2.16.2)

Remark 2.17. Given $\mathfrak{n} \in I_+(A)$, the coefficients of

$$\phi_{\mathfrak{n}}^{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(X) = X + \sum_{1 \le i \le r \deg \mathfrak{n}} {}_{\mathfrak{n}} \ell_i(\boldsymbol{\omega}) X^{q^i}$$

lie in $C_{\infty}[E_{1,\mathbf{u}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \mid 0 \neq \mathbf{u} \in \mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y/Y]$. Since, in case $\mathfrak{n} = (n)$ is principal, the $n\ell_i = n_{\mathfrak{n}}\ell_i$ generate the Eisenstein algebra **Eis**, we have in fact that

$$\mathbf{Eis}(\mathfrak{n}) = C_{\infty}[E_{1,\mathbf{u}} \mid 0 \neq \mathbf{u} \in \mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y/Y] \tag{2.17.1}$$

in this case. That is, we are in the comfortable situation where $\mathbf{Eis}(\mathfrak{n})$ is generated by elements of weight 1, see [6] 3.3. Unfortunately this doesn't hold for non-principal \mathfrak{n} .

3. Boundary behavior of Eisenstein series

We keep the notations and assumptions of the last section and study the behavior of Eisenstein series along the boundary strata of $\overline{\Psi}^r$.

3.1. As $E_{k,\mathbf{u}}$ depends only on the class of \mathbf{u} in V/Y, we define the parameter set

$$\mathcal{T}(\mathfrak{n},Y) := \mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y/Y \setminus \{0\} \subset V/Y \tag{3.1.1}$$

and regard \mathbf{u} as an element of $\mathcal{T}(\mathfrak{n}, Y)$. The series $E_{k,\mathbf{u}}$ $(k \in \mathbb{N})$ belongs to $U \in \mathfrak{U}$ if and only if \mathbf{u} is represented modulo Y by some element of $U \subset V$. For $\mathbf{u} \in \mathcal{T}(\mathfrak{n}, Y)$, this depends only on the $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ -orbit of U.

Proposition 3.2 (see [20] Proposition 4.2). Let $U \in \mathfrak{U}_s$ with $1 \leq s < r$ and $\mathbf{u} \in \mathcal{T}(\mathfrak{n}, Y)$.

- (i) If $E_{k,\mathbf{u}}$ doesn't belong to U, then it vanishes identically along Ψ_U ;
- (ii) If $E_{k,\mathbf{u}}$ belongs to U, then it restricts to $\Psi_U \cong \Psi_{V_s} \stackrel{\simeq}{\to} \Psi^s$ like a partial Eisenstein series of rank s. In particular, it doesn't vanish identically on Ψ_U .

Proof. In view of 1.13 we may assume that U is the standard subspace $V_s = \{\underbrace{0,\ldots,0}_{r-s},\underbrace{*,\ldots,*}_{s}\}$ of V. For $\boldsymbol{\omega} \in \Psi^r$,

$$E_{k,\mathbf{u}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = \sum_{\substack{\mathbf{v} \in V \\ \mathbf{v} \equiv \mathbf{u} \pmod{Y}}} i_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(\mathbf{v})^{-k}.$$

Suppose that $E_{k,\mathbf{u}}$ doesn't belong to $U = V_s$. Then neither of the \mathbf{v} in the above sum belongs to U, and each $|i_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(\mathbf{v})|$ grows to infinity as $\boldsymbol{\omega}$ strongly tends to Ψ_{V_s} . This implies that $E_{k,\mathbf{u}} \equiv 0$ on Ψ_{V_s} . Suppose to the contrary that $E_{k,\mathbf{u}}$ belongs to V_s and $\mathbf{u} \in V_s$. As before, each $i_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(\mathbf{v})^{-k}$ with $\mathbf{v} \notin V_s$ vanishes upon $\boldsymbol{\omega} \to \Psi_{V_s}$. Hence the restriction of $E_{k,\mathbf{u}}(\boldsymbol{\omega})$ to Ψ_{V_s} is

$$\sum_{\substack{\mathbf{v} \in V_s \\ \mathbf{v} \equiv \mathbf{u} \pmod{Y \cap V_s)}} i_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(\mathbf{v})^{-k} = E_{k,\mathbf{u}}^{Y \cap V_s}(\boldsymbol{\omega}),$$

an Eisenstein series of rank s. \square

For a more detailed study, we need some preparations.

3.3. Let $\mathfrak{m}, \mathfrak{n} \in I_+(A)$. First note that

$$\mathfrak{m}Y \cap \mathfrak{n}Y = (\mathfrak{m} \cap \mathfrak{n})Y \tag{3.3.1}$$

holds. Therefore, given $0 \neq \mathbf{x} \in Y$, there exists a well-defined minimal ideal $\mathfrak{c}(\mathbf{x}, Y)$ of A such that $\mathbf{x} \in \mathfrak{c}Y$. We call \mathfrak{c} the **conductor** of \mathbf{x} with respect to Y, and \mathbf{x} **primitive in** Y if $\mathfrak{c}(\mathbf{x}, Y) = A$, that is, if $\mathbf{x} \notin \mathfrak{n}Y$ for each proper ideal $\mathfrak{n} \subsetneq A$. For example, if Y is free then \mathbf{x} is primitive if and only if it is part of a basis, and

if
$$rk(Y) = 1$$
, then Y contains primitive elements if and only if it is free. (3.3.2)

We may write

$$Y = \bigcup_{\mathfrak{n} \in I_{+}(A)} Y_{\mathfrak{n}} \cup \{0\}, \tag{3.3.3}$$

where $Y_{\mathfrak{n}} = \{ \mathbf{x} \in Y \mid \mathfrak{c}(x, Y) = \mathfrak{n} \}$, and this decomposition is stable under $\Gamma = \mathrm{GL}(Y)$. Now we define

$$F_k(\boldsymbol{\omega}) := \sum_{\mathbf{y} \in Y}^* i_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(\mathbf{y})^{-k}, \tag{3.3.4}$$

where \sum^* indicates the summation over primitive **y**'s only. Similarly, if $\mathfrak{n} \subsetneq A$ and **u** is primitive for $\mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y$, then

$$F_{k,\mathbf{u}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = F_{k,\mathbf{u}}^{Y}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) := \sum_{\substack{\mathbf{y} \in V \\ \mathbf{y} \equiv \mathbf{u} \pmod{Y}}}^{*} i_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(\mathbf{y})^{-k}, \tag{3.3.5}$$

where the summation is over the $\mathbf{y} \equiv \mathbf{u} \pmod{Y}$ which are primitive for $\mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y$. (In view of the requirements on \mathbf{u} , this depends only on (k, \mathbf{u}, Y) , so reference to \mathfrak{n} in the

notation is unnecessary.) Then both series, as sub-sums of E_k resp. $E_{k,\mathbf{u}}$ are convergent with strongly continuous extensions to $\overline{\Psi}^r$, F_k is Γ -invariant, while $F_{k,\mathbf{u}}$ satisfies the same rule (2.6.2) as does $E_{k,\mathbf{u}}$; in particular, is $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ -invariant. Hence F_k (resp. $F_{k,\mathbf{u}}$) is a modular form of type (k,0) for Γ (resp. of weight k for $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$). They are called **restricted Eisenstein series** of the respective types. (The connection between F_k and E_k will be discussed in 3.7.) Note that the preceding also applies to the lattice $Y' = \mathfrak{a}Y$ for $\mathfrak{a} \in I(A)$, since $GL(Y') = GL(Y) = \Gamma$.

3.4. In (1.7.4), the boundary components $\Gamma_{1,g}\backslash \Psi^{1,g}$ of dimension 1 of $\Gamma\backslash \overline{\Psi}^r$ have been labeled by $g\in R_{r,1}\stackrel{\sim}{\to} \operatorname{Pic}(A)$.

The last identification is given by $g \mapsto \operatorname{class}(\mathfrak{a})$ of \mathfrak{a} , where $Y \cap V_1 g^{-1}$ is isomorphic with the A-module \mathfrak{a} . Note that $\Gamma_{1,g}$ acts on $\Psi^{1,g} \cong C_{\infty}^*$ via its quotient $\operatorname{GL}(Y \cap V_1 g^{-1}) = \mathbb{F}^*$. We call $\Gamma_{1,g} \setminus \Psi^{1,g}$ the boundary component $C_{(\mathfrak{a})}$ of $\Gamma \setminus \overline{\Psi}^r$ corresponding to $(\mathfrak{a}) \in \operatorname{Pic}(A)$, and $c_{(\mathfrak{a})}$ the corresponding point of $\Gamma \setminus \overline{\Omega}^r$. We also choose a set T of representatives

$$T = \{\mathfrak{a}_1 = A, \mathfrak{a}_2, \dots, \mathfrak{a}_{h(A)}\}\tag{3.4.1}$$

in I(A) for Pic(A).

Proposition 3.5. Let $k \in \mathbb{N}$ be divisible by q-1. The functions $F_k^{\mathfrak{a}}$ ($\mathfrak{a} \in T$) are linearly independent. More precisely:

- (i) For each $\mathfrak{a} \in T$ there exists a unique $\mathfrak{a}' \in T$ such that $F_k^{\mathfrak{a}'}$ doesn't vanish at $C_{(\mathfrak{a})}$, and
- (ii) $\mathfrak{a} \mapsto \mathfrak{a}'$ is a permutation of T. (In fact, \mathfrak{a}' is such that its class (\mathfrak{a}') is the inverse of (\mathfrak{a}) .)

Proof. We may assume that $C_{(\mathfrak{a})}$ is represented by the standard component Ψ_{V_1} . For $\omega \in \Psi_{V_1}$ and $\mathfrak{a}' \in T$,

$$F_k^{\mathfrak{a}'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = \sum_{\substack{\mathbf{y} \in \mathfrak{a}'(Y \cap V_1) \\ \mathbf{y} \text{ primitive in } \mathfrak{a}'Y}} i_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(\mathbf{y})^{-k} = \sum_{\substack{\mathbf{y} \in \mathfrak{a}'(Y \cap V_1) \text{ primitive}}} i_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(\mathbf{y})^{-k},$$

since the terms for $\mathbf{y} \in \mathfrak{a}'Y \setminus V_1$ vanish, see the proof of Proposition 3.2. But the onedimensional lattice $\mathfrak{a}'(Y \cap V_1)$ is isomorphic with $\mathfrak{a}'\mathfrak{a}$. By (3.3.3), $\mathbf{y} = (0, \dots, 0, y_r)$ is primitive in $\mathfrak{a}'(Y \cap V_1)$ if and only if it is a basis vector, i.e., corresponds to a generator of the ideal $\mathfrak{a}'\mathfrak{a}$. Hence $F_k^{\mathfrak{a}'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = 0$ unless \mathfrak{a}' lies in the reciprocal class (\mathfrak{a}^{-1}) , in which case it takes the value

$$\sum_{c \in \mathbb{F}^*} (cy_r \omega_r)^{-k} = -(y_r \omega_r)^{-k} \neq 0$$

for a basis vector \mathbf{y} as above. This shows (i) and at the same time (ii). \Box

3.6. Now we make a very specific choice of T, namely: For each class $(\mathfrak{a}) \in \text{Pic}(A)$, we choose \mathfrak{a} such that

(i)
$$\mathfrak{a} \subset A$$
 and (ii) \mathfrak{a} has minimal degree in the class (\mathfrak{a}). (3.6.1)

Further, we order $T = {\mathfrak{a}_1, \ldots, \mathfrak{a}_{h(A)}}$ such that $\mathfrak{a}_1 = A$ of degree 0, and deg $\mathfrak{a}_i \ge \deg \mathfrak{a}_{i-1}$ for $i = 2, \ldots, h(A)$. First note:

For each
$$\mathfrak{a} \in T$$
 and $0 \neq x \in \mathfrak{a}^{-1}$, we have $|x| \geq 1$. (3.6.2)

Namely, if |x| < 1, write $Ax = \mathfrak{b}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}$ with $\mathfrak{b} \subset A$. Then $\mathfrak{b} = x\mathfrak{a}$ is in the same class with smaller degree, contradiction!

For each $\mathfrak{a} \in I(A)$, the set

$$L(\mathfrak{a}) := \{ f \in \mathfrak{a}^{-1} \text{ and } |f| \le 1 \}$$
(3.6.3)

is the Riemann-Roch space of the divisor \mathfrak{a} on K, as the condition $|f| \leq 1$ means that f has no pole at the place ∞ . In particular, $L(\mathfrak{a})$ vanishes if $\deg \mathfrak{a} < 0$ or $\deg \mathfrak{a} = 0$ but \mathfrak{a} is non-principal.

3.7. For any $\mathfrak{a} \in T$ and $\boldsymbol{\omega} \in \overline{\Psi}^r$, write

$$E_k^{\mathfrak{a}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = \sum_{\mathbf{y} \in \mathfrak{a}Y}' i_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(\mathbf{y})^{-k} = \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{c} \in I_+(A) \\ \mathfrak{c} \subset \mathfrak{a}}} \sum_{\mathbf{y} \in Y_{\mathfrak{c}}} i_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(\mathbf{y})^{-k},$$

where $Y_{\mathfrak{c}} = \{ \mathbf{y} \in Y \mid \mathfrak{c}(\mathbf{y}, Y) = \mathfrak{c} \}$. We thus find

$$E_k^{\mathfrak{a}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = \sum_{\mathfrak{b} \in T} \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{c} \subset \mathfrak{a} \\ \mathfrak{c} \sim \mathfrak{b}}} F_k^{\mathfrak{c}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}).$$

Now $\mathfrak{c} \sim \mathfrak{b}$ means $\mathfrak{c} = t\mathfrak{b}$ with $t \in K^*$, and t must lie in \mathfrak{ab}^{-1} for $\mathfrak{c} \subset \mathfrak{a}$. Hence, as $F_k^{t\mathfrak{b}} = t^{-k}F_k^{\mathfrak{b}}$,

$$E_k^{\mathfrak{a}}(\omega) = \sum_{\mathfrak{b} \in T} \sum_{0 \neq t \in \mathfrak{ab}^{-1}(\text{mod}\mathbb{F}^*)} t^{-k} F_k^{\mathfrak{b}}(\omega). \tag{3.7.1}$$

In the second sum we must take representatives modulo \mathbb{F}^* , whose choice doesn't matter as $k \equiv 0 \pmod{q-1}$. We find that the family $\{E_k^{\mathfrak{a}} \mid \mathfrak{a} \in T\}$ is obtained from $\{F_k^{\mathfrak{b}} \mid \mathfrak{b} \in T\}$ through the matrix $M = (M(\mathfrak{a}, \mathfrak{b}))_{\mathfrak{a}, \mathfrak{b} \in T}$ with

$$M(\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{b}) = \sum_{t \in \mathfrak{a}\mathfrak{b}^{-1}(\text{mod}\mathbb{F}^*)}^{\prime} t^{-k}.$$
 (3.7.2)

Now,

$$|M(\mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{b})| \le 1 \text{ for all } \mathfrak{a},\mathfrak{b} \text{ by } (3.6.2);$$
 (3.7.3)

$$|M(\mathfrak{a}_i, \mathfrak{a}_j)| < 1 \text{ for } i < j \text{ by } (3.6.3) \text{ and the choice of } T;$$
 (3.7.4)

$$M(\mathfrak{a}_i, \mathfrak{a}_i) \equiv 1 \pmod{\pi_{\infty}}. \tag{3.7.5}$$

That is, M is an $h(A) \times h(A)$ -matrix over O_{∞} which is strictly upper triangular modulo the maximal ideal (π_{∞}) of O_{∞} , and is therefore invertible. Combined with Proposition 3.5, we have shown the following result.

Theorem 3.8. For each $k \in (q-1)\mathbb{N}$, the h(A) functions $E_k^{\mathfrak{a}}$ on $\overline{\Psi}^r$ (where $\mathfrak{a} \in T \stackrel{\sim}{\to} \operatorname{Pic}(A)$) are linearly independent.

3.9. We want to show a similar result for the Eisenstein series $E_{k,\mathbf{u}}^{\mathfrak{a}Y}$ of level \mathfrak{n} , where $\mathfrak{a} \in T$ and $\mathbf{u} \in \mathcal{T}(\mathfrak{n}, \mathfrak{a}Y) = \mathfrak{n}^{-1}\mathfrak{a}Y/\mathfrak{a}Y \setminus \{0\}$. Regarding the span of these functions, we may restrict to **primitive u**, i.e., where

u is part of a basis of the free
$$A/\mathfrak{n}$$
-module $\mathfrak{n}^{-1}\mathfrak{a}Y/\mathfrak{a}Y$. (3.9.1)

Namely, let \mathfrak{m} be a proper divisor of \mathfrak{n} and $\mathbf{v} \in \mathcal{T}(\mathfrak{n}, \mathfrak{a}Y)$. Then

$$\sum_{\substack{\mathbf{u} \in \mathbf{n}^{-1} \mathbf{a}Y/\mathbf{a}Y \\ \mathbf{u} = \mathbf{v} \pmod{\mathbf{m}^{-1} \mathbf{a}Y}}} E_{k,\mathbf{u}}^{\mathbf{a}Y} = E_{k,\mathbf{v}}^{\mathbf{m}^{-1} \mathbf{a}Y} = f^{-k} E_{k,\mathbf{v}'}^{\mathbf{a}'Y}$$
(3.9.2)

if $\mathfrak{m}^{-1}\mathfrak{a} = f\mathfrak{a}'$ with $f \in K^*$ and $\mathfrak{a}' \in T$, and $\mathbf{v}' := f^{-1}\mathbf{v}$. Now \mathbf{v}' has level $\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{m}^{-1}$ with respect to $\mathfrak{a}'Y$ (i.e., $\mathbf{v}' \in \mathcal{T}(\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{m}^{-1}, \mathfrak{a}'Y)$), and each $E_{k,*}^*$ of lower level than \mathfrak{n} may be expressed as a linear combination of such functions of level \mathfrak{n} . Furthermore,

$$E_{k,\mathbf{c}\mathbf{u}}^{\mathfrak{a}Y} = c^{-k} E_{k,\mathbf{u}}^{\mathfrak{a}Y} \quad \text{if} \quad c \in \mathbb{F}^*.$$
 (3.9.3)

So the right parameter set for our considerations is

$$S(\mathfrak{n}) := \bigcup_{\mathfrak{a} \in T} \mathcal{T}(\mathfrak{n}, \mathfrak{a}Y)^{\text{prim}} / \mathbb{F}^*, \tag{3.9.4}$$

where $\mathcal{T}(\mathfrak{n}, \mathfrak{a}Y)^{\text{prim}} \subset \mathcal{T}(\mathfrak{n}, \mathfrak{a}Y)$ is the subset of primitive elements, from which we have to take representatives modulo \mathbb{F}^* . Comparing with (1.8.7), we find that each $\mathcal{T}(\mathfrak{n}, \mathfrak{a}Y)^{\text{prim}}/\mathbb{F}^*$ has cardinality $c_{r,1}(\mathfrak{n})$, and so

$$\#(\mathcal{S}(\mathfrak{n})) = h(A)c_{r,1}(\mathfrak{n}) = \#(\mathcal{C}_{r,1}).$$
 (3.9.5)

We are heading toward the following result analogous with Theorem 3.8. In the course of the proof, we also show analogues of 3.5 and 3.7.

Theorem 3.10. For each $k \in \mathbb{N}$ and each proper ideal $\mathfrak{n} \subsetneq A$, the $h(A)c_{r,1}(\mathfrak{n})$ functions $E_{k,\mathbf{u}}^{\mathfrak{a}Y}$ on $\overline{\Psi}^r$ (and the corresponding modular forms for $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ on $\overline{\Omega}^r$) are linearly independent. Here the parameters $(\mathfrak{a}, \mathbf{u})$ range through $S(\mathfrak{n})$, i.e., \mathfrak{a} through a set T of representatives of $\operatorname{Pic}(A)$ and \mathfrak{u} through $\mathcal{T}(\mathfrak{n}, \mathfrak{a}Y)^{\operatorname{prim}}/\mathbb{F}^*$ as in (3.9.4).

3.11. We start with the following observation. Specifying the component of dimension 1 of $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\overline{\Psi}^r$ ("1-component" for short)

$$C_{g,\gamma} = C_{(\mathfrak{a}),\gamma} = \Gamma(\mathfrak{n})_{1,\gamma g} \backslash \Psi^{1,\gamma g}$$
(3.11.1)

that corresponds to (g, γ) with $g \in R_{r,1}, \gamma \in R_{1,q}$ (see Corollary 1.10) means

- specifying the class $(\mathfrak{a}) \in \operatorname{Pic}(A)$ that corresponds to g by (1.7.1), (1.7.2) and (1.7.3); this gives also the subgroup $\Gamma_{1,g}$ defined in (1.7.4) and its reduction $\overline{\Gamma}_{1,g} \subset \Gamma/\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$, which fixes the direct summand $N^{1,g} = \mathfrak{n}^{-1}(Y \cap V_1g^{-1})/(Y \cap V_1g^{-1})$ of $\mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y/Y$, see (1.8.4);
- specifying $N^{1,g}\gamma^{-1} \subset \mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y/Y$.

Proposition 3.12. Let $k \in \mathbb{N}$ and (g, γ) describe the 1-component $C_{g,\gamma}$ of $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \backslash \overline{\Psi}^r$, $g \in R_{r,1} \stackrel{\sim}{\to} \operatorname{Pic}(A)$, $\gamma \in R_{1,g} \stackrel{\sim}{\to} \Gamma/\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\Gamma_{1,g}$.

- (i) There exists a unique element $(\mathfrak{a}', \mathbf{u}') \in \mathcal{S}(\mathfrak{n})$ such that the restricted Eisenstein series $F_{\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{u}'}^{\mathfrak{a}'Y}$ doesn't vanish at $C_{g,\gamma}$.
- (ii) The rule $(g, \gamma) \mapsto (\mathfrak{a}', \mathbf{u}')$ gives a bijection of the set $\mathcal{C}_{r,1}(\mathfrak{n})$ of 1-components of $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \setminus \overline{\Psi}^r$ with $\mathcal{S}(\mathfrak{n})$.

In particular, the restricted Eisenstein series $F_{k,\mathbf{u}}^{\mathfrak{a}Y}$ ($(\mathfrak{a},\mathbf{u}) \in \mathcal{S}(\mathfrak{n})$) are linearly independent.

Proof. The last assertion follows from (i), (ii) and (3.9.5).

For (i), we may assume that $C_{g,\gamma}=C_{(\mathfrak{a}),\gamma}$ is the 1-component represented by the standard 1-subspace V_1 . Then $g=\gamma=1$ and

$$Y \cap V_1 \cong \mathfrak{a} \in T. \tag{3.12.1}$$

For $(\mathfrak{a}', \mathbf{u}') \in \mathcal{S}(\mathfrak{n})$ and $\boldsymbol{\omega} \in \Psi_{V_1}$,

$$F_{k,\mathbf{u}'}^{\mathfrak{a}'Y}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = \sum_{\substack{\mathbf{y} \in \mathfrak{n}^{-1}(\mathfrak{a}'Y \cap V_1) \text{ primitive} \\ \mathbf{y} \equiv \mathbf{u}' (\operatorname{mod}\mathfrak{a}'Y)}} i_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(\mathbf{y})^{-k}.$$

From (3.3.3) and (3.12.1), the sum is zero unless $\mathfrak{n}^{-1}\mathfrak{a}'\mathfrak{a}$ is a principal ideal. In this case, let \mathbf{y} be a generator of $\mathfrak{n}^{-1}\mathfrak{a}'(Y \cap V_1)$, well-defined up to \mathbb{F}^* . If then $c\mathbf{y} \equiv \mathbf{u}'$

(mod $\mathfrak{a}'(Y \cap V_1)$) with some $c \in \mathbb{F}^*$, then $F_{k,\mathbf{u}'}^{\mathfrak{a}'Y}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = i_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(c\mathbf{y})^{-k} \neq 0$; otherwise it evaluates to 0. This gives (i).

For (ii): Given $(\mathfrak{a}', \mathbf{u}') \in \mathcal{S}(\mathfrak{n})$, we must find (\mathfrak{a}, γ) such that $F_{k, \mathbf{u}'}^{\mathfrak{a}'Y}$ doesn't vanish at $C_{(\mathfrak{a}), \gamma}$. From (i) we see that \mathfrak{a} is determined by $(\mathfrak{n}^{-1}\mathfrak{a}'\mathfrak{a}) = 1$ in $\operatorname{Pic}(A)$. Let \mathbf{y} be a generator of the fractional ideal $\mathfrak{n}^{-1}\mathfrak{a}'\mathfrak{a}$. Then $F_{k, \mathbf{y}}^{\mathfrak{a}'Y}$ doesn't vanish at $C_{(\mathfrak{a}), 1}$. Now we use the rule

$$F_{k,\mathbf{u}'\gamma}^{\mathfrak{a}'Y}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = F_{k,\mathbf{u}'}^{\mathfrak{a}'Y}(\gamma \boldsymbol{\omega})$$

for $\gamma \in \Gamma$ and some γ with $\mathbf{u}'\gamma \equiv \mathbf{y} \pmod{\mathfrak{a}'Y}$ to find a 1-component where $F_{k,\mathbf{u}'}^{\mathfrak{a}'Y}$ doesn't vanish. That is, the map $(g,\gamma) \mapsto (\mathfrak{a}',\mathbf{u}')$ is surjective and therefore bijective. \square

3.13. In order to show that the ordinary $E_{k,*}^*$ and the restricted Eisenstein series $F_{k,*}^*$ generate the same vector space, we choose our system of representatives T for Pic(A) differently from 3.6, namely such that it satisfies the conditions for $\mathfrak{a} \in T$:

(i)
$$\mathfrak{a} \subset A$$
 and (ii) \mathfrak{a} is coprime with \mathfrak{n} . (3.13.1)

3.14. We recall a variant of the inclusion/exclusion principle. Let $\vartheta: I_+(A) \to C_{\infty}$ be a function such that

the sums described below converge and the formal rearrangements of infinite sums are justified. (3.14.1)

Define the transform $\Theta: I_+(A) \to C_{\infty}$ through

$$\Theta(\mathfrak{a}) := \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{b} \in I_{+}(A) \\ \mathfrak{a} \mid \mathfrak{b}}} \vartheta(\mathfrak{b}). \tag{3.14.2}$$

Then

$$\vartheta(A) = \Theta(A) - \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{p} \in I_{+}(A) \\ \text{prime}}} \Theta(\mathfrak{p}) + \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{p} \neq \mathfrak{q} \in I_{+}(A) \\ \text{prime}}} \Theta(\mathfrak{p}\mathfrak{q}) - \cdots$$

$$= \sum_{\mathfrak{q} \in I_{+}(A)} \mu(\mathfrak{q})\Theta(\mathfrak{q}),$$
(3.14.3)

where the Möbius function $\mu: I_+(A) \to \{0, \pm 1\}$ is defined by

$$\mu(\mathfrak{a}) = \begin{cases} (-1)^i, & \text{if } \mathfrak{a} \text{ is a product of } i \text{ different primes,} \\ 0, & \text{if } \mathfrak{a} \text{ is divisible by the square of a prime.} \end{cases}$$
(3.14.4)

3.15. Let $(\mathfrak{a}, \mathbf{u}) \in \mathcal{S}(\mathfrak{n})$. We apply (3.14.3) to

$$E_{k,\mathbf{u}}^{\mathfrak{a}Y}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = \sum_{\substack{\mathbf{y} \in \mathfrak{n}^{-1} \mathfrak{a}Y\\ \mathbf{y} \equiv \mathbf{u} \pmod{\mathfrak{a}Y}}} i_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(\mathbf{y})^{-k} = \sum_{\mathfrak{c} \in I_{+}(A)} E_{k,\mathbf{u},\mathfrak{c}}^{\mathfrak{a}Y}(\boldsymbol{\omega}), \tag{3.15.1}$$

where $E_{k,\mathbf{u},\mathfrak{c}}^{\mathfrak{a}Y}(\boldsymbol{\omega})$ is the sub-sum over those \mathbf{y} with $\mathfrak{c}(\mathbf{y},\mathfrak{n}^{-1}\mathfrak{a}Y)=\mathfrak{c}$. The required condition (3.14.1) for $\vartheta(\mathfrak{c}):=E_{k,\mathbf{u},\mathfrak{c}}^{\mathfrak{a}Y}(\boldsymbol{\omega})$ is satisfied, as $i_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(\mathbf{y})^{-k}$ decreases very fast to 0 if $\deg \mathfrak{c}(\mathbf{y}, \mathfrak{n}^{-1}\mathfrak{a}Y)$ tends to infinity. Then by (3.14.3),

$$F_{k,\mathbf{u}}^{\mathfrak{a}Y}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = \vartheta(A) = \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{c} \in I_{+}(A) \\ \mathbf{y} \equiv \mathbf{u} \pmod{\mathfrak{a}Y} \\ \mathfrak{clc}(\mathbf{y}, \mathfrak{n}^{-1}\mathfrak{a}Y)}} i_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(\mathbf{y})^{-k}. \tag{3.15.2}$$

Note that the condition $\mathfrak{c} \mid \mathfrak{c}(\mathbf{y}, \mathfrak{n}^{-1}\mathfrak{c}\mathfrak{a}Y)$ simply means that $\mathbf{y} \in \mathfrak{n}^{-1}\mathfrak{c}\mathfrak{a}Y$. In view of the primitivity of \mathbf{u} , the congruence $\mathbf{y} \equiv \mathbf{u} \pmod{\mathfrak{a}Y}$ is impossible if $\mathfrak{c}(\mathbf{y}, \mathfrak{n}^{-1}\mathfrak{a}Y)$ and \mathfrak{n} have a non-trivial common divisor. Hence we may suppose that in the sum (3.15.2) the ideal $\mathfrak{c} \in I_+(A)$ is coprime with \mathfrak{n} . For such \mathfrak{c} , the embedding $\mathfrak{n}^{-1}\mathfrak{ca}Y \hookrightarrow \mathfrak{n}^{-1}\mathfrak{a}Y$ induces

$$\mathfrak{n}^{-1}\mathfrak{ca}Y/\mathfrak{ca}Y \stackrel{\cong}{\longrightarrow} \mathfrak{n}^{-1}\mathfrak{a}Y/\mathfrak{a}Y. \tag{3.15.3}$$

Let $\mathbf{u}_{\mathfrak{c}} \in \mathfrak{n}^{-1}\mathfrak{c}\mathfrak{a}Y$ map to the class of \mathbf{u} in $\mathfrak{n}^{-1}\mathfrak{a}Y/\mathfrak{a}Y$. Then the conditions on \mathbf{y} in (3.15.2) are equivalent with

$$\mathbf{y} \in \mathfrak{n}^{-1}\mathfrak{ca}Y \quad \text{and} \quad \mathbf{y} \equiv \mathbf{u}_{\mathfrak{c}} \pmod{\mathfrak{ca}Y}.$$
 (3.15.4)

Hence the term $\Theta(\mathfrak{c}) = \sum_{\mathbf{y}} i_{\omega}(\mathbf{y})^{-k}$ in (3.15.2) equals $E_{k,\mathbf{u}_{\mathfrak{c}}}^{\mathfrak{ca}Y}(\boldsymbol{\omega})$, and so

$$F_{k,\mathbf{u}}^{\mathfrak{a}Y} = \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{c} \in I_{+}(A) \\ (\mathfrak{c},\mathfrak{n}) = 1}} \mu(\mathfrak{c}) E_{k,\mathbf{u}_{\mathfrak{c}}}^{\mathfrak{c}\mathfrak{a}Y} = \sum_{\mathfrak{b} \in T} \sum_{\substack{\mathfrak{c} \in I_{+}(A) \\ (\mathfrak{c},\mathfrak{n}) = 1 \\ \mathfrak{c} \hookrightarrow \mathfrak{b}}} \mu(\mathfrak{c}) E_{k,\mathbf{u}_{\mathfrak{c}}}^{\mathfrak{c}\mathfrak{a}Y}.$$

The \mathfrak{c} in the inner sum are the $f\mathfrak{b}$, where $0 \neq f \in \mathfrak{b}^{-1}$ is such that $f\mathfrak{b} \in I_+(A)$ is coprime with \mathfrak{n} . Given such \mathfrak{c} , among the q-1 f's with $\mathfrak{c}=f\mathfrak{b}$ there is exactly one which satisfies $\mathbf{u}_{\mathfrak{c}} \equiv f\mathbf{u}_{\mathfrak{b}} \pmod{\mathfrak{ca}Y}$. Call such f admissible. Then

$$F_{k,\mathbf{u}}^{\mathfrak{a}Y} = \sum_{\mathfrak{b}\in T} \sum_{\substack{f\in\mathfrak{b}^{-1}\\ (f\mathfrak{b},\mathfrak{n})=1\\ f \text{ admissible}}} \mu(f\mathfrak{b}) E_{k,f\mathbf{u}_{\mathfrak{b}}}^{f\mathfrak{b}\mathfrak{a}Y} = \sum_{\mathfrak{b}\in T} \Big(\sum_{f \text{ as before}} \mu(f\mathfrak{b}) f^{-k}\Big) E_{k,\mathbf{u}_{\mathfrak{b}}}^{\mathfrak{b}\mathfrak{a}Y}. \tag{3.15.5}$$

Taking into account that $E_{k,\mathbf{u}_{\mathfrak{b}}}^{\mathfrak{ba}Y} = \text{const.} E_{k,\mathbf{u}'}^{\mathfrak{b}'Y}$ with unique $(\mathfrak{b}',\mathbf{u}') \in \mathcal{S}(\mathfrak{n})$, (3.15.5) provides a presentation of $F_{k,\mathbf{u}}^{\mathfrak{a}Y}$ as a linear combination of the functions $E_{k,\mathbf{u}'}^{\mathfrak{b}'Y}$. We conclude that the space generated by the $E_{k,\mathbf{u}}^{\mathfrak{a}Y}$ $((\mathfrak{a},\mathbf{u})\in\mathcal{S}(\mathfrak{n}))$ equals the space generated by the restricted Eisenstein series $F_{k,\mathbf{u}}^{\mathfrak{a}Y}$, and has dimension $h(A)c_{r,1}(\mathfrak{n})$. This finishes the proof of Theorem 3.10.

Corollary 3.16 (to Theorems 3.8 and 3.10).

(i) Let k be a natural number divisible by q-1, and let $\mathbf{Mod}_k^{\mathrm{Eis}}$ be the vector space generated by the Eisenstein series of weight k for Γ . Then $\mathbf{Mod}_k^{\mathrm{Eis}}$ has $\{E_k^{\mathfrak{a}} \mid \mathfrak{a} \in T\}$ as a basis, and

$$\mathbf{Mod}_{k,0} = \mathbf{Mod}_{k,0}^{\mathrm{cusp}} \oplus \mathbf{Mod}_{k}^{\mathrm{Eis}}.$$
 (3.16.1)

(ii) Let $\mathbf{Mod}(\mathfrak{n})_k^{\mathrm{Eis}}$ be the space generated by the Eisenstein series of weight k for $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$. Then $\mathbf{Mod}(\mathfrak{n})_k^{\mathrm{Eis}}$ has $\{E_{k,\mathbf{u}}^{\mathfrak{a}Y} \mid (\mathfrak{a},\mathbf{u}) \in \mathcal{S}(\mathfrak{n})\}$ as a basis and

$$\mathbf{Mod}(\mathfrak{n})_k = \mathbf{Mod}(\mathfrak{n})_k^{\text{cusp}} \oplus \mathbf{Mod}(\mathfrak{n})_k^{\text{Eis}}.$$
 (3.16.2)

Proof. The basis property is in both cases immediate from the theorems, so we need only show (3.16.1) and (3.16.2). As dim $\mathbf{Mod}_k^{\mathrm{Eis}} = h(A)$ equals the number of boundary strata of codimension 1, which is an upper bound for the codimension of $\mathbf{Mod}_{k,0}^{\mathrm{cusp}}$ in $\mathbf{Mod}_{k,0}$, it suffices for (3.16.1) to show that both spaces intersect trivially. So suppose that a cusp form f of weight k belongs to $\mathbf{Mod}_k^{\mathrm{Eis}}$. Then f vanishes also at all boundary strata of codimension r-1, and must then be trivial by Proposition 3.5. The proof of (3.16.2) is analogous, using 3.12 instead of 3.5. \square

Remark 3.17. Theorems 3.8 and 3.10 show that in case h(A) > 1 the respective Eisenstein rings **Eis** and **Eis**(\mathfrak{n}) are far from the rings \mathbf{Mod}^0 and $\mathbf{Mod}(\mathfrak{n})$. Viz, for $1 \leq i \leq q$, the homogeneous parts $\mathbf{Eis}_{i(q-1)}$ of **Eis** have dimension 1, generated by $E_{i(q-1)}$, while the corresponding spaces of Eisenstein series have dimension h(A), generated by $E^{\mathfrak{a}}_{i(q-1)}$ ($\mathfrak{a} \in T$). Similarly, for $q \neq 2$, $\mathbf{Eis}(\mathfrak{n})_1$ is spanned by the $E^Y_{1,\mathbf{u}}$ ($\mathbf{u} \in \mathcal{T}(\mathfrak{n},Y)^{\mathrm{prim}}/\mathbb{F}^*$), of dimension $c_{r,1}(\mathfrak{n})$, while the $E^{\mathfrak{a}Y}_{1,\mathbf{u}}$ ($A \neq \mathfrak{a} \in T$) don't lie in $\mathbf{Eis}(\mathfrak{n})_1$.

4. Projective embeddings

We keep the notations of the last section.

4.1. Let $d_0 = \deg(a_0)$ be the least number that arises as degree of some $a_0 \in A \setminus \mathbb{F}$. Necessarily, d_0 is divisible by $d_{\infty} = \text{degree}$ of the place ∞ of K. Put further $\overline{r} := rd_0$. For $1 \leq i \leq \overline{r}$, let X_i be independent variables of weight $w_i = q^i - 1$, and let $R := C_{\infty}[X_1, \ldots, X_{\overline{r}}]$ be the polynomial ring. Define

$$\mathbb{P} = \operatorname{Proj}(R), \tag{4.1.1}$$

the projective variety over C_{∞} defined by the graded algebra R. Its C_{∞} -points are

$$\mathbb{P}(C_{\infty}) = \{ (x_1 : \dots : x_{\overline{r}}) \mid x_i \in C_{\infty}, \text{ not all zero} \}, \tag{4.1.2}$$

where $(x_1:\ldots:x_{\overline{r}})=(y_1:\ldots:y_{\overline{r}})$ if and only if there exists $c\in C_{\infty}^*$ such that $y_i=c^{w_i}x_i$ for all i. (According to our common practice, we usually write \mathbb{P} for $\mathbb{P}(C_{\infty})$.) Such weighted projective spaces have properties that generalize those of ordinary projective spaces given by the system of weights $(1,1,\ldots,1)$, see [7]. Now we use the fact that the Eisenstein ring **Eis** is generated by the modular forms E_{q^i-1} of weight w_i , $1 \le i \le \overline{r}$.

Let $J \subset R$ be the kernel of the surjective homomorphism ε from R to **Eis** that maps X_i to E_{q^i-1} . As **Eis** is a domain, J is a homogeneous prime ideal. Let $V(J) = \operatorname{Proj}(\mathbf{Eis}) \subset \mathbb{P}$ be the vanishing variety of J. We define the map

$$j \colon \Gamma \backslash \overline{\Omega}^r \longrightarrow \mathbb{P},$$

$$[\boldsymbol{\omega}] \longmapsto (E_{q-1}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \colon \dots \colon E_{q^{\overline{r}}-1}(\boldsymbol{\omega})). \tag{4.1.3}$$

It is well-defined (that is, takes values in $\mathbb P$ and is independent of the choice of ω in its class $[\omega]$) and maps in fact to $V(J) \subset \mathbb P$.

Proposition 4.2. j is bijective from $\Gamma \backslash \overline{\Omega}^r$ to V(J) and a homeomorphism with respect to the strong topologies on both sides.

Proof. Injectivity. Let $\omega, \omega' \in \overline{\Omega}^r$ be such that $j([\omega]) = j([\omega'])$, and let $\phi^{\omega} \cong \phi^{\omega'}$ be the corresponding Drinfeld modules, of rank s with $1 \leq s \leq r$. If s = r then $\omega, \omega' \in \Omega^r$ are Γ -equivalent, that is $[\omega] = [\omega']$. Assume s < r, and consider the stratification (see (1.7.4))

$$\Gamma \backslash \overline{\Omega}^r = \Gamma \backslash \Omega^r \, \cup \bigcup_{1 \leq s < r} \bigcup_{g \in R_{r,s}} \Gamma_{s,g} \backslash \Omega^{s,g}.$$

Then $[\omega]$ and $[\omega']$ belong to $\bigcup_{g \in R_{r,s}} \Gamma_{s,g} \setminus \Omega^{s,g}$ with the s specified above and, in fact, to the same stratum, say $\Gamma_{s,g} \setminus \Omega^{s,g}$, since the lattices Y_{ω} and $Y_{\omega'}$, are isomorphic and the isomorphism type determines the stratum. Again, since $\phi^{\omega} \cong \phi^{\omega'}$, ω and ω' are conjugate under $\Gamma_{s,g}$, thus $[\omega] = [\omega']$.

Surjectivity. Let $\mathbf{x} = (x_1 : \dots : x_{\overline{r}})$ be a point of V(J). As the relations in J are satisfied, there exists a Drinfeld module ϕ with

$$E_{q^i-1}(\phi) = x_i. \qquad (1 \le i \le \overline{r}) \tag{4.2.1}$$

That is, regarding the x_i as values of E_{q^i-1} , we can use 2.1.4 to solve for the coefficients of

$$\phi_{a_0}(X) = a_0 + \sum_{1 \le i \le \overline{r}} a_0 \ell_i X^{q^i}, \tag{4.2.2}$$

which are such that (4.2.2) defines a Drinfeld module of rank $s \leq r$. If s = r then ϕ is of type Y, i.e., $\phi = \phi^{\omega} = \phi^{Y_{\omega}}$ for some $\omega \in \Omega^r$. If s < r then the lattice of ϕ is of one of the types in $\mathcal{P}_s(A)$, and $\phi = \phi^{\omega}$ with some ω in the corresponding component $\Gamma_{s,q} \setminus \Omega^{s,q}$.

Homeomorphy. The map j is strongly continuous as the E_{q^i-1} are. So it remains to show that j^{-1} is strongly continuous. Let $(\mathbf{x}^{(n)})_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ be a sequence in V(J) converging to $\mathbf{x}\in V(J)$, with pre-images $[\boldsymbol{\omega}^{(n)}]$, $[\boldsymbol{\omega}]$ in $\Gamma\backslash\overline{\Omega}^r$. Each corresponds via (4.2.1) and the relations in 2.1 to an isomorphism class $[\phi^{(n)}]$ or $[\phi]$, respectively, of Drinfeld modules. Choose representatives and write

$$\phi_{a_0}^{(n)}(X) = a_0 X + \sum_{1 \le i \le \overline{r}} \ell_i^{(n)} X^{q^i}$$

$$\phi_{a_0}(X) = a_0 X + \sum_{1 \le i \le \overline{r}} \ell_i X^{q^i}.$$
(4.2.3)

Let s be the rank of ϕ , so $\ell_{\overline{s}} \neq 0$ ($\overline{s} := sd_0$), while $\ell_i = 0$ for $i > \overline{s}$. Then for sufficiently large n_0 , $\ell_{\overline{s}}^{(n)} \neq 0$ for all $n \geq n_0$, and we may normalize $\ell_{\overline{s}}^{(n)} = 1 = \ell_{\overline{s}}$. (This normalization possibly conflicts with the one of 1.11, which however doesn't matter for the argument.) Then $\phi^{(n)}$ converges to ϕ in the sense (2.4.1)(c), and by 2.4.4 the classes $[\omega^{(n)}]$ converge strongly to $[\omega] \in \Gamma \setminus \overline{\Omega}^T$. \square

4.3. We use the just proved proposition to endow $\Gamma \backslash \overline{\Omega}^r$ with the structure of closed subvariety $\operatorname{Proj}(\mathbf{Eis})$ of $\mathbb{P} = \operatorname{Proj}(R)$ and call this variety the **Eisenstein compactification** of the **moduli variety** $M_{\Gamma}^r \stackrel{\simeq}{\to} \Gamma \backslash \Omega^r$ of Drinfeld A-modules of rank r and of type Y. That is

$$\Gamma \setminus \overline{\Omega}^r \xrightarrow{\cong} \overline{M}_{\Gamma}^r := \operatorname{Proj}(\mathbf{Eis}) = V(J) \hookrightarrow \mathbb{P}.$$
 (4.3.1)

 \overline{M}_{Γ}^r contains M_{Γ}^r as a dense open subvariety. The affine C_{∞} -variety M_{Γ}^r is one of the $h(A) = \#\mathcal{P}_r(A)$ irreducible components of $M^r \times_A C_{\infty}$, where the A-scheme M^r is the coarse moduli scheme of Drinfeld A-modules of rank r (see [8] Section 5, or [14] II(1.7), (1.8)).

Henceforth we identify $\Gamma \backslash \overline{\Omega}^r$ with \overline{M}_{Γ}^r via j. Accordingly, letting \mathbf{o} be the irrelevant ideal of the graded ring \mathbf{Eis} ,

$$\widetilde{j} : \Gamma \backslash \overline{\Psi}^r \xrightarrow{\cong} \operatorname{Spec}(\mathbf{Eis})(C_{\infty}) \smallsetminus \{\mathbf{o}\}
[(\omega_1, \dots, \omega_r)] = [\boldsymbol{\omega}] \longmapsto (E_{q-1}(\boldsymbol{\omega}), \dots, E_{q^{\overline{r}}-1}(\boldsymbol{\omega}))$$
(4.3.2)

gives a strong homeomorphism and endows $\Gamma \setminus \overline{\Psi}^r$ with the variety structure of the right hand side, which is the cone $\widetilde{\overline{M}}_{\Gamma}^r$ above \overline{M}_{Γ}^r .

4.4. Fix one of the strata $\Gamma_{s,g} \backslash \Psi^{s,g}$ of $\Gamma \backslash \overline{\Psi}^r$, see (1.7.4). Restricting the functions in **Eis** to $\Psi^{s,g}$ yields an epimorphism from **Eis** to $\mathbf{Eis}^{s,g}$, the Eisenstein ring associated with $\Psi^{s,g} = \Psi_{V_sg^{-1}} \cong \Psi_{V_s} = \Psi^s$, the lattice $Y^{s,g} = Y \cap V_sg^{-1}$, and the group $\mathrm{GL}(Y^{s,g})$, the factor group through which $\Gamma_{s,g}$ operates on $\Psi^{s,g}$. Now we apply the preceding to the data $(\Psi^{s,g},\mathbf{Eis}^{s,g})$ and see by (1.7.6) that the Zariski closure $\widetilde{M}^{s,g}$ of $\widetilde{M}^{s,g} := \Gamma_{s,g} \backslash \Psi^{s,g}$ equals its strong closure, which is the union of $\widetilde{M}^{s,g}$ and all the strata $\widetilde{M}^{s',g'} = \Gamma_{s',g'} \backslash \Psi^{s',g'}$ with s' < s and $g' \in R_{r,s'}$. In fact, $\overline{\widetilde{M}}^{s,g} = \mathrm{Spec}(\mathbf{Eis}^{s,g} \smallsetminus \{\mathbf{o}\})$ is the cone $\widetilde{M}^{s,g}$ above $\overline{M}^{s,g} = \mathrm{Proj}(\mathbf{Eis}^{s,g}) = (\mathrm{Zariski} \ \mathrm{or} \ \mathrm{strong}) \ \mathrm{closure} \ \mathrm{of} \ M^{s,g} = \Gamma_{s,g} \backslash \Omega^{s,g}$. We collect the results.

Theorem 4.5. The map

$$j : \Gamma \backslash \overline{\Omega}^r \longrightarrow \operatorname{Proj}(\mathbf{Eis})(C_{\infty})$$

 $[\boldsymbol{\omega}] \longmapsto (E_{q-1}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) : \dots : E_{q^{\overline{r}}-1}(\boldsymbol{\omega}))$

is well-defined and a strong homeomorphism of $\Gamma \backslash \overline{\Omega}^r$ with the set of C_{∞} -points of the projective variety $\overline{M}_{\Gamma}^r = \operatorname{Proj}(\mathbf{Eis})$ associated with the graded algebra \mathbf{Eis} . The stratification (1.7.4)

$$\Gamma \backslash \overline{\Omega}^r = \Gamma \backslash \Omega^r \cup \bigcup_{1 \le s < r} \bigcup_{g \in R_{r,s}} \Gamma_{s,g} \backslash \Omega^{s,g}$$

corresponds to the stratification by locally closed subvarieties

$$\overline{M}_{\Gamma}^{r} = M_{\Gamma}^{r} \cup \bigcup_{1 \le s < r} \bigcup_{g \in R_{r,s}} M^{s,g}, \tag{4.5.1}$$

where M_{Γ}^r is the coarse moduli variety of Drinfeld A-modules of type Y, dense in \overline{M}_{Γ}^r , and $M^{s,g}$, of dimension s-1, is the coarse moduli variety for Drinfeld A-modules of type $Y^{s,g} = Y \cap V_s g^{-1}$. The Zariski closure of $M^{s,g}$ corresponds to the strong closure of $\Gamma_{s,g} \setminus \Omega^{s,g}$ and is composed of $M^{s,g}$ and the $M^{s',g'}$ with s' < s and $g' \in R_{r,s'}$.

We refrain from repeating the analogous properties of the map \tilde{j} of (4.3.2), which are given in 4.4.

4.6. In a similar vein we endow $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\overline{\Omega}^r$ with a structure of C_{∞} -variety. (As usual, \mathfrak{n} is a non-trivial ideal of A). Let $E(\mathfrak{n})$ be the C_{∞} -vector space spanned by the $E_{1,\mathbf{u}}^Y$ ($\mathbf{u} \in \mathcal{T}(\mathfrak{n},Y)$), which has dimension $c_{r,1}(\mathfrak{n})$ by Theorem 3.10. Define the graded C_{∞} -algebra

$$R(\mathfrak{n}) := R \otimes \operatorname{Sym}(E(\mathfrak{n})), \tag{4.6.1}$$

where the non-zero elements of $E(\mathfrak{n})$ have weight 1. Using the $E_{1,\mathbf{u}}^Y$ ($\mathbf{u} \in \mathcal{T}(\mathfrak{n},Y)^{\text{prim}}/\mathbb{F}^*$) as a basis for $E(\mathfrak{n})$, we find the non-canonical description

$$R(\mathfrak{n}) = C_{\infty}[X_1, \dots, X_{\overline{r}}, E_{\mathbf{u}} \mid \mathbf{u} \in \mathcal{T}(\mathfrak{n}, Y)^{\text{prim}}/\mathbb{F}^*],$$

where the $E_{\mathbf{u}}$ are formal variables. Hence $R(\mathfrak{n})$ is a weighted polynomial ring of type $(w_1, \ldots, w_{\overline{r}}, 1, \ldots, 1)$ with $c_{r,1}(\mathfrak{n})$ many variables of weight 1. Let $\varepsilon_{\mathfrak{n}}$ be the morphism of graded algebras

$$\varepsilon_{\mathfrak{n}} \colon R(\mathfrak{n}) \longrightarrow \mathbf{Eis}(\mathfrak{n}).$$

$$X_i \longmapsto E_{q^i-1}$$

$$E_{\mathbf{u}} \longmapsto E_{1,\mathbf{u}}^Y$$

It is surjective by construction; let $J(\mathfrak{n})$ be its kernel, a homogeneous prime ideal. Let $V(J(\mathfrak{n})) = \operatorname{Proj}(\mathbf{Eis}(\mathfrak{n})) \subset \operatorname{Proj}(R(\mathfrak{n})) =: \mathbb{P}(\mathfrak{n})$ be its vanishing variety. Finally, we define the map

$$j_{\mathfrak{n}} \colon \Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \setminus \overline{\Omega}^r \longrightarrow \mathbb{P}(\mathfrak{n})$$
$$[\boldsymbol{\omega}] \longmapsto (E_{q-1}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \colon \dots \colon E_{q^{\overline{r}}-1}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \colon \dots \colon E_{1,\mathbf{u}}^Y(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \colon \dots).$$
 (4.6.2)

As with the map j of (4.1.3), $j_{\mathfrak{n}}$ is well-defined and maps to $V(J(\mathfrak{n})) \subset \mathbb{P}(\mathfrak{n})$. And it is no surprise that the analogue of Proposition 4.2 also holds.

Proposition 4.7. $j_{\mathfrak{n}}$ is bijective from $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\overline{\Omega}^r$ to $V(J(\mathfrak{n}))$ and, as such, a strong homeomorphism.

Proof. This is largely identical with the proof of 4.2. For the injectivity, we use Proposition 3.2 along with (1.10.1) to identify the stratum (indexed by some element of $C_{r,s}(\mathfrak{n})$) to which the pre-image of some point $V(J(\mathfrak{n}))$ belongs. See also the proof of Proposition 4.8 in [20]. \square

As already announced, we use $j_{\mathfrak{n}}$ to endow $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\overline{\Omega}^r$ with the structure of (the set of C_{∞} -points of) the projective variety $\operatorname{Proj}(\mathbf{Eis}(\mathfrak{n}))$.

First note that $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\Omega^r$ is the set of C_{∞} -points of the affine moduli variety $M_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}^r$ over C_{∞} which parametrizes the isomorphism classes of Drinfeld A-modules ϕ of type Y provided with a structure of level \mathfrak{n} (i.e., with an isomorphism of the A-modules $\mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y/Y$ and $\mathfrak{n}\phi :=$ set of \mathfrak{n} -division points of ϕ). We set

$$\overline{M}^r_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})} := \operatorname{Proj}(\mathbf{Eis}(\mathfrak{n}))$$

and call it the **Eisenstein compactification** of $M_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}^r$. The images of the boundary strata in $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\overline{\Omega}^r$, parametrized by $\bigcup_{1\leq s< r}\bigcup\mathcal{C}_{r,s}(\mathfrak{n})$ (see (1.10.1)), are locally closed subvarieties

of $\overline{M}^r_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}$, and are themselves moduli varieties for smaller rank Drinfeld modules. We describe the result.

Theorem 4.8. The map

$$j_{\mathfrak{n}} \colon \Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \backslash \overline{\Omega}^r \longrightarrow \operatorname{Proj}(\mathbf{Eis}(\mathfrak{n}))(C_{\infty}) = \overline{M}_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}^r(C_{\infty})$$
$$[\boldsymbol{\omega}] \longmapsto (E_{w_{\mathfrak{n}}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \colon \ldots \colon E_{w_{\overline{n}}}^Y(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \colon \ldots \colon E_{1,\mathbf{n}}^Y(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \colon \ldots)$$

is well-defined and a strong homeomorphism. It embeds $M^r_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}(C_{\infty}) = \Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \backslash \Omega^r$ as a dense subvariety into its Eisenstein compactification $\overline{M}^r_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}$. To the stratification of (1.10.1)

$$\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\overline{\Omega}^r = \Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\Omega^r \, \cup \bigcup_{1 \leq s < r} \, \bigcup_{g \in R_{r,s}} \, \bigcup_{\gamma \in R_{s,g}} \Gamma(\mathfrak{n})_{s,\gamma g} \backslash \Omega^{s,\gamma g}$$

there corresponds the stratification of locally closed subvarieties

$$\overline{M}^r_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})} = M^r_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})} \, \cup \bigcup_s \bigcup_g \bigcup_\gamma M^{s,\gamma g}(\mathfrak{n}), \tag{4.8.1}$$

where $M^{s,\gamma g}(\mathfrak{n})$, with C_{∞} -points $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})_{s,\gamma g}\backslash\Omega^{s,\gamma g}$, is the moduli variety for rank-s Drinfeld modules of type $Y^{s,\gamma g}=Y\cap V_s g^{-1}\gamma^{-1}$ with structure of level \mathfrak{n} . The Zariski closure of $M^{s,\gamma g}(\mathfrak{n})$ corresponds to the strong closure of $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})_{s,\gamma g}\backslash\Omega^{s,\gamma g}$ in $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\overline{\Omega}^r$.

As with Theorem 4.5, we refrain from explicitly writing down the analogous statements about the map

$$\tilde{j}_{\mathfrak{n}} \colon \Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \backslash \overline{\Psi}^{r} \xrightarrow{\cong} \operatorname{Spec}(\mathbf{Eis}(\mathfrak{n}))(C_{\infty}) \smallsetminus \{\mathbf{o}\}
[\boldsymbol{\omega}] \longmapsto (E_{w_{1}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \colon \dots \colon E_{w_{\overline{\nu}}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \colon \dots E_{1,\mathbf{u}}^{Y}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \colon \dots)$$
(4.8.2)

that relates the cones above $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash\overline{\Omega}^r$ and $\overline{M}^r_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}$, and their respective strata.

4.9. Later on, we will be particularly interested in the boundary strata of $M_{\Gamma}^r = \Gamma \backslash \Omega^r$ or $\widetilde{M}_{\Gamma}^r = \Gamma \backslash \Psi^r$ of codimension 1. These will be called **boundary divisors**. The boundary divisors (of either M_{Γ}^r or \widetilde{M}_{Γ}^r) are in canonical bijection with

$$R_{r,r-1} \xrightarrow{\cong} \mathcal{C}_{r,r-1} \xrightarrow{\cong} \Gamma \backslash \mathfrak{U}_{r-1} \xrightarrow{\cong} \mathcal{P}_{r-1}(A) \xrightarrow{\cong} \operatorname{Pic}(A).$$
 (4.9.1)

The correspondence is such that $\boldsymbol{\omega}=(U,i)\in\overline{\Psi}^r$ belongs to the class (\mathfrak{a}) of the fractional ideal \mathfrak{a} if and only if $\dim U=r-1$ and $\det(Y_U)=(\mathfrak{a})$, where $Y_U=Y\cap U$. From the short exact sequence of projective A-modules

$$0 \longrightarrow Y_U \longrightarrow Y \longrightarrow Y/Y_U \longrightarrow 0$$

this is equivalent with

$$\det(Y/Y_U) = \det(Y)(\mathfrak{a}^{-1}). \tag{4.9.2}$$

In Sections 9 and 10 it will turn out convenient to use $\det(Y/Y_U)$ instead of $\det(Y_U)$ as index. Namely, we use the bijection

$$C_{r,r-1} \xrightarrow{\cong} \operatorname{Pic}(A)$$
class of $U \in \mathfrak{U}_{r-1} \longmapsto \det(Y/Y_U) = \det(Y)(\det Y_U)^{-1}$

$$(4.9.3)$$

to label the h(A) many boundary divisors, and put

4.9.4. $M_{(\mathfrak{a})}^{r-1}$ = the boundary divisor $M^{r-1,g}$ of M_{Γ}^r that under (4.9.1) corresponds to the class $\det(Y)(\mathfrak{a}^{-1})$ of $\operatorname{Pic}(A)$.

Similarly, we write

4.9.5. $M_{(\mathfrak{a}),\gamma}^{r-1}$ for the boundary divisor $M^{r-1,\gamma g}(\mathfrak{n})$ of $M_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}^r$ (see (4.8.1)), where $g \in R_{r,r-1}$ corresponds to the class $\det(Y)(\mathfrak{a}^{-1})$ and $\gamma \in R_{r-1,g}$.

5. Characterization of modular forms

5.1. Recall that $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ denotes the quotient field of the Eisenstein ring $\mathbf{Eis} = \mathbf{Eis}^Y$. We let \mathbf{Eis}' be its integral closure in $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$. Then \mathbf{Eis}' is a finitely generated \mathbf{Eis} -module (e.g. [10], Theorem 4.14) and inherits from $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ its graduation. Furthermore, the projective variety $\operatorname{Proj}(\mathbf{Eis}')$ is birational with \overline{M}_{Γ}^r and normal, hence the normalization of \overline{M}_{Γ}^r . We call it the **Satake compactification** $M_{\Gamma}^{r,\operatorname{Sat}}$ of M_{Γ}^r . (We should mention that the Satake compactification as a minimal normal projective variety into which M_{Γ}^r embeds as a dense subvariety has been constructed in different fashions by Pink [33] and Häberli [26].) Since $M_{\Gamma}^r = \Gamma \backslash \Omega^r$ is normal (Corollary 1.18), the normalization map

$$\nu \colon M_{\Gamma}^{r,\mathrm{Sat}} \longrightarrow \overline{M}_{\Gamma}^{r}$$
 (5.1.1)

is an isomorphism above $M_{\Gamma}^r \hookrightarrow \overline{M}_{\Gamma}^r$. We further consider the spectra of **Eis** and **Eis**'. Then by (4.3.2)

$$\operatorname{Spec}(\mathbf{Eis}) \setminus \{\mathbf{o}\} = \widetilde{\overline{M}}_{\Gamma}^{r} = \overline{\widetilde{M}}_{\Gamma}^{r}, \tag{5.1.2}$$

where $\widetilde{\overline{M}}_{\Gamma}^r$ is the cone above \overline{M}_{Γ}^r , while $\overline{\widetilde{M}}_{\Gamma}^r$ is the "horizontal compactification" of \widetilde{M}_{Γ}^r , which agree. We have the normalization map

$$\widetilde{\nu} \colon \widetilde{M}_{\Gamma}^{r, \operatorname{Sat}} \longrightarrow \overline{\widetilde{M}}_{\Gamma}^{r},$$
 (5.1.3)

where $\widetilde{M}_{\Gamma}^{r,\mathrm{Sat}} := \mathrm{Spec}(\mathbf{Eis}') \setminus \{\mathbf{o}\}$ is called the **Satake compactification** of $\widetilde{M}_{\Gamma}^{r}$. (Like $\overline{\widetilde{M}}_{\Gamma}^{r}$ it is only a horizontal compactification, as $\widetilde{\widetilde{M}}_{\Gamma}^{r}$ and $\widetilde{M}_{\Gamma}^{r,\mathrm{Sat}}$ fail to be complete. Here we

commit the same crime as the authors of [6] in 8.3.4.1) As for ν , $\widetilde{\nu}$ is an isomorphism above the stratum \widetilde{M}_{Γ}^r of $\overline{\widetilde{M}}_{\Gamma}^r$.

5.2. Let f be a modular form for Γ , of type (k,0). By definition (as it extends strongly continuously from $\Gamma \backslash \Psi^r$ to $\Gamma \backslash \overline{\Psi}^r$), it is locally bounded along boundary strata. By Bartenwerfer's criterion [1],

f extends to a holomorphic function on the analytic space $\operatorname{Spec}(\mathbf{Eis}') \setminus \{\mathbf{o}\}$. (5.2.1)

Consider the sheaf $\mathcal{O}(k)$ on the weighted projective space $\mathbb{P}=\operatorname{Proj}(R)$ of 4.1 which corresponds to the shift by k in graduation of **Eis** (see [6] II.2.5). In contrast with ordinary projective spaces, $\mathcal{O}(k)$ is in general not locally free (see [7] Section 1.5). Let $\mathcal{M}(k)$ be the sheaf over $M_{\Gamma}^{r,\operatorname{Sat}}$ pulled back from $M_{\Gamma}^{r,\operatorname{Sat}} \to \overline{M}_{\Gamma}^{r} \hookrightarrow \mathbb{P}$. In sophisticated language, (5.2.1) means that f is an analytic section (i.e., a section of the analytified sheaf $\mathcal{M}(k)^{\operatorname{an}}$) of $\mathcal{M}(k)$. By the GAGA-theorems ([37] Théorème 1; by the work of Kiehl, the same results are valid in the non-archimedean framework), f is in fact an algebraic section, that is

$$f \in \mathbf{Eis'} = \mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{Spec}(\mathbf{Eis'})}(\mathbf{Spec}(\mathbf{Eis'}) \setminus \{\mathbf{o}\}).$$
 (5.2.2)

(For the last equal sign, we assume that $r \geq 2$ so that the normal domain **Eis'** has Krull dimension ≥ 2 .)

In other words, we have a natural embedding of the algebra \mathbf{Mod}^0 of modular forms of type 0 into \mathbf{Eis}' . Let, on the other hand, f be a homogeneous element of \mathbf{Eis}' of weight k, regarded as a Γ -invariant holomorphic function on Ψ^r as in 1.12. The proof of [20] Theorem 7.4, part "(b) \Rightarrow (a)" shows that f extends strongly continuously to $\overline{\Psi}^r$. That is, $f \in \mathbf{Mod}_{k,0}$, and so in fact

$$\mathbf{Mod}^0 = \mathbf{Eis}'. \tag{5.2.3}$$

Moreover, that proof ([20] Corollary 7.6) also shows that

the maps
$$\tilde{\nu}$$
 and ν are bijective on C_{∞} -points. (5.2.4)

5.3. Fix some non-trivial ideal \mathfrak{n} of A. Then $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \subset \mathrm{SL}(Y) \subset \Gamma = \mathrm{GL}(Y)$. Let now f be an element of $\mathbf{Mod}_{k,m}$, where possibly $m \neq 0$. Then f as a homogeneous function on Ψ^r satisfies $f(\gamma \omega) = (\det \gamma)^{-m} f(\omega)$ for $\gamma \in \Gamma$, hence is invariant under $\mathrm{SL}(Y)$. Therefore, f belongs to the field

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^{+} := (\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}(\mathfrak{n}))^{\mathrm{SL}(Y/\mathfrak{n}Y)} \tag{5.3.1}$$

fixed under $SL(Y/\mathfrak{n}Y)$, cf. 2.16. As f^{q-1} has type 0, thus belongs to \mathbf{Eis}' , f is also integral over \mathbf{Eis} , and therefore an element of the integral closure \mathbf{Eis}^+ in $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^+$. We thereby get an embedding $\mathbf{Mod} \hookrightarrow \mathbf{Eis}^+$, which for the same reasons as in (5.2.3) is bijective, i.e.,

$$\mathbf{Mod} = \mathbf{Eis}^+. \tag{5.3.2}$$

Finally, variations of the arguments used in 5.2 and 5.3 give the analogous results for modular forms of level \mathfrak{n} . We collect what has been shown.

Theorem 5.4.

- (i) The C_{∞} -algebra \mathbf{Mod}^0 of modular forms of type 0 for $\Gamma = \mathrm{GL}(Y)$ equals the integral closure \mathbf{Eis}' of \mathbf{Eis} in its quotient field $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$.
- (ii) The C_{∞} -algebra \mathbf{Mod} of all modular forms for Γ equals the integral closure \mathbf{Eis}^+ of \mathbf{Eis} in $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^+$.
- (iii) The C_{∞} -algebra $\mathbf{Mod}(\mathfrak{n})$ of modular forms for $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ equals the integral closure $\mathbf{Eis}(\mathfrak{n})'$ of $\mathbf{Eis}(\mathfrak{n})$ in $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}(\mathfrak{n})$.
- (iv) Let f be a weak modular form for Γ (resp. for $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$). Then the following are equivalent:
 - (a) f is a modular form (that is: extends strongly continuously to $\overline{\Psi}^r$) for Γ (resp. for $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$);
 - (b) f is integral over **Eis**.
- (v) The normalization maps $\nu \colon M_{\Gamma}^{r,\mathrm{Sat}} \to \overline{M}_{\Gamma}^r$ and $\nu_{\mathfrak{n}} \colon M_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}^{r,\mathrm{Sat}} \to \overline{M}_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}^r$ are bijective on C_{∞} -points. (Here the **Satake compactification** $M_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}^{r,\mathrm{Sat}}$ of $M_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}^r$ is defined as the normalization $\mathrm{Proj}(\mathbf{Eis}(\mathfrak{n})')$ of $\overline{M}_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}^r$.)

Remarks 5.5.

- (i) After having introduced t-expansions of weak modular forms in Section 7, it will become evident (see Remark 7.19) that conditions (a), (b) in part (iv) of the theorem are also equivalent with
- (c) the t-expansions of f and all of its transforms $f_{[\gamma]_k}$ ($\gamma \in GL(r,k)$, k = weight of f) have no polar terms.
- (ii) As we mentioned in [20] Example 8.10 for the special case where $A = \mathbb{F}[T]$ is a polynomial ring, it is quite possible that the Satake compactification and the Eisenstein compactification always agree, i.e., the latter is normal. At least, by part (v) of the theorem, they are not too far away from each other.
- (iii) Since integral closure behaves nicely under Galois extensions, this translates to Satake compactifications. For example, if \mathfrak{m} is a divisor of \mathfrak{n} , $M_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{m})}^{r,\mathrm{Sat}}$ is the quotient of $M_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}^{r,\mathrm{Sat}}$ modulo the kernel of the natural morphism from $\Gamma/\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ to $\Gamma/\Gamma(\mathfrak{m})$. This way we may construct Satake compactifications of $M_{\Gamma'}^r = \Gamma' \backslash \Omega^r$ for arbitrary congruence subgroups Γ' of Γ by taking suitable quotients.

(iv) Assume in 5.2 that $f \neq 0$ is only weakly modular for Γ , of weight $k \in \mathbb{Z}$, but still extends strongly continuously to the boundary. As before we conclude $f \in \mathbf{Eis'}$, which shows that in fact $k \geq 0$. Similarly, the weight $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ of a weak modular form f for $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ that extends s.c. to the boundary is non-negative. This justifies a posteriori that we restricted in (2.2.3) and (2.2.4) to non-negative weights k.

6. The reduction lemma

As before, Y is an A-lattice in $V = K^r$, with group $\Gamma = GL(Y)$.

- 6.1. We consider neighborhoods of the class $[\boldsymbol{\omega}^{(0)}] \in \Gamma \backslash \overline{\Omega}^r = \overline{M}_{\Gamma}^r$, where $\boldsymbol{\omega}^{(0)}$ belongs to a boundary divisor $\Gamma \backslash \Omega_U$. Without restriction, $U = V_{r-1}$, so $\boldsymbol{\omega}^{(0)} = (0, \omega_2^{(0)}, \dots, \omega_r^{(0)} = 1) \in \Omega_{V_{r-1}} = \Omega^{r-1}$. We denote the data related to the 1-codimensional situation by a prime ()': $V' = V_{r-1} \subset V$, $Y' = Y \cap V'$, $\Gamma' = \operatorname{GL}(Y')$, $\boldsymbol{\omega} = (\omega_1, \omega_2, \dots, \omega_r = 1) = (\omega_1, \boldsymbol{\omega}') \in \overline{\Omega}^r$ with $\boldsymbol{\omega}' = (\omega_2, \dots, \omega_r)$, etc., where always $\omega_r = 1$. Further, $V_{\infty} = V \otimes K_{\infty} = K_{\infty}^r$, $V_{\infty}' = V' \otimes K_{\infty}$, and $\mathbf{e}_j = (0, \dots, 1, 0, \dots, 0)$ is the j-th standard basis vector of V or V_{∞} .
- 6.2. Suppose for the moment that $r \geq 3$, consider the building map $\lambda' = \lambda_{r-1}$ from $\Omega' = \Omega^{r-1}$ to $\mathcal{BT}' = \mathcal{BT}^{r-1}$, and let $\mathbf{X} = \mathbf{X}(\sigma) \subset \Omega'$ be the inverse image $(\lambda')^{-1}(\sigma(\mathbb{Q}))$, where σ is a maximal simplex of \mathcal{BT}' . Then \mathbf{X} is an admissible open affinoid subspace of Ω' , and for two points $\boldsymbol{\omega}' = (\omega_2, \dots, \omega_r)$, $\boldsymbol{\eta}' = (\eta_2, \dots, \eta_r)$ of \mathbf{X} , always

$$-d_{\infty} \le \log(\omega_i/\eta_i) \le d_{\infty} \qquad (2 \le i \le r - 1) \tag{6.2.1}$$

holds, while $\omega_r = \eta_r = 1$. That is, $q_{\infty}^{-1} \leq |\omega_i/\eta_i| \leq q_{\infty}$. If [r=2], this degenerates to $\mathbf{X} := \Omega' = \Omega^1 = \{\text{point}\}.$

6.3. Given $\omega \in \Psi^r$, we let $\|\cdot\|_{\omega}$ be the norm

$$\|\mathbf{x}\|_{\boldsymbol{\omega}} := \left| \sum_{1 \le i \le r} x_i \omega_i \right| \quad \text{on} \quad V_{\infty},$$
 (6.3.1)

with distance function $d_{\omega}(\cdot,\cdot)$. It behaves as

$$\|\mathbf{x}\gamma\|_{\boldsymbol{\omega}} = \|\mathbf{x}\|_{\gamma*\boldsymbol{\omega}} \quad \text{under} \quad \gamma \in \mathrm{GL}(r, K_{\infty}).$$
 (6.3.2)

Here $\gamma * \omega$ is the matrix product (ω seen as a column vector), written with an asterisque "*" to clearly separate it from the action $\gamma \omega = \operatorname{aut}(\gamma, \omega)^{-1} \gamma * \omega$ on $\Omega = \Omega^r$. Hence for $\omega \in \Omega$, (6.3.2) translates to

$$\|\mathbf{x}\gamma\|_{\boldsymbol{\omega}} = |\operatorname{aut}(\gamma, \boldsymbol{\omega})|^{-1} \|\mathbf{x}\|_{\gamma \boldsymbol{\omega}}.$$
 (6.3.3)

We remind the reader that for $\omega \in \Omega$, the norm $\|\cdot\|_{\omega}$ depends only on the image $\lambda(\omega)$, as do data of $\|\cdot\|_{\omega}$ like the length $\|\mathbf{x}\|_{\omega}$ of $\mathbf{x} \in V_{\infty}$ or the distance $d_{\omega}(\mathbf{x}, W)$ of \mathbf{x} to a subspace W of V_{∞} . In fact, $\log_{q_{\infty}} \|\mathbf{x}\|_{\omega}$ or $\log_{q_{\infty}} d_{\omega}(\mathbf{x}, W)$ are affine functions on $\mathcal{BT}(\mathbb{Q})$, that is, they interpolate linearly in simplices of \mathcal{BT} .

Letting $d(\cdot,\cdot)$ be the distance function in C_{∞} , we define for $\omega \in \Psi^r$:

$$\delta(\boldsymbol{\omega}) := d_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(\mathbf{e}_1, V_{\infty}') = d\left(\omega_1, \sum_{2 \le i \le r} K_{\infty} \omega_i\right) = d(\omega_1, i_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'}(V')), \tag{6.3.4}$$

and for some c in the value group $|K_{\infty}^*| = q_{\infty}^{\mathbb{Z}} \hookrightarrow q_{\infty}^{\mathbb{Q}} = |C_{\infty}^*|$:

$$\mathbf{Y}_c := \{ \boldsymbol{\omega} = (\omega_1, \boldsymbol{\omega}') \in \Omega \mid \boldsymbol{\omega}' \in \mathbf{X} \text{ and } \delta(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \ge c \}.$$
 (6.3.5)

Again, \mathbf{Y}_c is an admissible open subset of Ω , and by the preceding discussion, the complete inverse image of $\lambda(\mathbf{Y}_c) \subset \mathcal{BT}(\mathbb{Q})$. The latter set is simplicial in the sense that, given $\mathbf{p} \in \mathcal{BT}(\mathbb{Q})$ in the interior of the simplex $\{\mathbf{p}^{(0)}, \dots, \mathbf{p}^{(m)}\}$, then

$$\mathbf{p} \in \lambda(\mathbf{Y}_c) \iff \mathbf{p}^{(i)} \in \lambda(\mathbf{Y}_c), \qquad 0 \le i \le m$$
 (6.3.6)

holds. (Here we use the assumption $c \in q_{\infty}^{\mathbb{Z}}$.) Our aim for the present section is to show the following result, which is crucial for the description of the neighborhoods of boundary divisors, and for the existence of t-expansions.

Theorem 6.4 ("Reduction lemma"). There exists a constant $C_1 = C_1(Y, \mathbf{X}) = C_1(Y, \sigma)$ depending only on the lattice Y and the set \mathbf{X} (i.e., the simplex σ of \mathcal{BT}' defining \mathbf{X}) such that:

If
$$c > C_1$$
 and $\gamma \in \Gamma$ satisfies $\mathbf{Y}_c \cap \gamma(\mathbf{Y}_c) \neq \emptyset$ then $\gamma \in \Gamma \cap P_{r-1}(K)$. (6.4.1)

6.5. Before giving the proof, we need some preparations. First, as Γ is discrete in $GL(r, K_{\infty})$, there exists a constant $c_1 = c_1(Y) > 0$ depending only on Y such that:

If
$$\gamma = (\gamma_{i,j}) \in \Gamma$$
, $i \neq j$, and $\gamma_{i,j} \neq 0$, then $|\gamma_{i,j}| \geq c_1$. (6.5.1)

Second, we let $c_2 = c_2(\mathbf{X})$ be a constant such that

$$|\omega_i| \le c_2 \text{ for } \boldsymbol{\omega}' = (\omega_2, \dots, \omega_r) \in \mathbf{X} \text{ and } 2 \le i \le r.$$
 (6.5.2)

Third, consider the subset

$$S(\sigma) := \{ \gamma' \in \operatorname{GL}(r-1, K_{\infty}) \mid \sigma \cap \sigma \gamma' \neq \varnothing \}$$

of $\mathrm{GL}(r-1,K_{\infty})$. Like the stabilizers of vertices or simplices, $S(\sigma)$ becomes compact in $\mathrm{PGL}(r-1,K_{\infty})=\mathrm{GL}(r-1,K_{\infty})/Z'(K_{\infty})$, where Z' is the center of $\mathrm{GL}(r-1)$. Now assume that $\gamma\in\Gamma$ is such that $\mathbf{Y}_c\cap\gamma(\mathbf{Y}_c)\neq\varnothing$ for some c. Then the map

$$\gamma' \colon V' \xrightarrow{\gamma} V \xrightarrow{\text{proj}} V' \qquad (\text{proj}(x_1, \dots, x_r) = (0, x_2, \dots, x_r))$$

is given by the matrix $(\gamma_{i,j})_{2 \leq i,j \leq r}$ and belongs to $S(\sigma)$. As the set of such γ' is discrete in $GL(r-1,K_{\infty})$ and remains so after dividing out $Z'(K_{\infty})$, they are finite in number. Together with (6.2.1) we conclude:

There exists a constant $c_3 = c_3(Y, \mathbf{X})$ depending only on Y and \mathbf{X} such that for all $\omega' = (\omega_2, \dots, \omega_r) \in \mathbf{X}$ and for all $\gamma \in \Gamma$ with $\mathbf{Y}_c \cap \gamma(\mathbf{Y}_c) \neq \emptyset$ for some c, the estimate

$$\left| \sum_{2 \le i \le r} \gamma_{i,j} \omega_j \right| \le c_3 \tag{6.5.3}$$

holds.

- 6.6. Now we are ready for the proof of Theorem 6.4.
- (i) Let $c \in q_{\infty}^{\mathbb{Z}}$ be given and $\boldsymbol{\omega} \in \mathbf{Y}_c$, $\gamma \in \Gamma$ such that $\gamma \boldsymbol{\omega} \in \mathbf{Y}_c$. Write α for $\operatorname{aut}(\gamma, \boldsymbol{\omega})$. From the automorphy condition $\operatorname{aut}(\gamma \gamma', \boldsymbol{\omega}) = \operatorname{aut}(\gamma, \gamma' \boldsymbol{\omega})$. $\operatorname{aut}(\gamma', \boldsymbol{\omega})$ we find $\operatorname{aut}(\gamma^{-1}, \gamma \boldsymbol{\omega}) = \alpha^{-1}$.
 - (ii) Assume $\gamma_{r,1} \neq 0$. Then, as $\alpha = \sum_{1 \leq i \leq r} \gamma_{r,j} \omega_j$,

$$c_1 \cdot c \le |\gamma_{r,1}| c \le |\gamma_{r,1}| \delta(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \le |\alpha|. \tag{6.6.1}$$

Accordingly, if $(\gamma^{-1})_{r,1} \neq 0$, then $c_1 \cdot c \leq |\alpha^{-1}|$. Hence, if $c > c_1^{-1}$, at least one of $\gamma_{r,1}$, $(\gamma^{-1})_{r,1}$ vanishes. Without restriction, we assume that $\gamma_{r,1} = 0$.

(iii) Suppose that for some i with $2 \le i < r$ the coefficient $\gamma_{i,1}$ doesn't vanish. Similar to (6.6.1) we find

$$c_1 \cdot c \le |\gamma_{i,1}| c \le |\gamma_{i,1}| \delta(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \le |(\gamma * \boldsymbol{\omega})_i| = |\alpha| |(\gamma \boldsymbol{\omega})_i| \le |\alpha| q_{\infty} |\omega_i|, \tag{6.6.2}$$

where the last inequality comes from (6.2.1). With the estimates $|\alpha| = |\sum_{2 \le j \le r} \gamma_{r,j} \omega_j| \le c_3$ and $|\omega_i| \le c_2$ this gives

$$c_1 \cdot c \le q_\infty c_2 c_3. \tag{6.6.3}$$

If thus $c > q_{\infty}c_1^{-1}c_2c_3$ then $\gamma_{i,1} = 0$ for $2 \le i < r$. Hence γ as well as γ^{-1} belongs to $\Gamma \cap P_{r-1}(K)$. Finally, $C_1 := \max(c_1^{-1}, q_{\infty}c_1^{-1}c_2c_3)$ affords the requirement of Theorem 6.4.

Remarks 6.7.

(i) As the reader might have noticed, the reduction lemma isn't but a generalization (of the function field analogue) of the following easy fact about complex numbers: If $\mathbf{Y}_c = \{z \in \mathbb{C} \mid \operatorname{im}(z) \geq c\}$ and $\gamma \in \operatorname{SL}(2,\mathbb{Z})$ is such that $\mathbf{Y}_c \cap \gamma(\mathbf{Y}_c) \neq \emptyset$ for c > 1, then γ is upper triangular. Assertions of this type are abundant in the reduction theory of semisimple groups over global fields, see e.g. [27].

(ii) In [20] Proposition 6.2(i) a much more precise result in a special case is shown. The proof given there doesn't generalize as it uses successive minimum bases, which are not available in our current situation.

7. t-expansions

We continue with the framework and notations of the last section and suppose that $c > C_1$ so that the reduction lemma is applicable.

7.1. From now on, we make moreover the

7.1.1. Assumption

The lattice $Y \subset V = K^r$ is the direct sum

$$Y = (Y \cap K\mathbf{e}_1) \oplus (Y \cap V_{r-1}).$$

As usual, $Y \cap V_{r-1}$ is denoted by Y'. As $Y \cap K\mathbf{e}_1$ is projective of rank 1, there exists a fractional ideal $\mathfrak{a} \in I(A)$ such that

$$Y \cap K\mathbf{e}_1 = \mathfrak{a}\mathbf{e}_1. \tag{7.1.2}$$

Under these conditions, $\Gamma \cap P_{r-1}(K)$ consists of the matrices of shape

where $\gamma_{1,1} \in \mathbb{F}^*$, $\mathbf{u}' = (u_2, \dots, u_r) \in \mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'$, and $\gamma' \in \Gamma' = \mathrm{GL}(Y')$. We let

$$G_{1} := \{ \gamma \in \Gamma \cap P_{r-1}(K) \mid \gamma' = 1 \}$$

$$U_{1} := \{ \gamma \in G_{1} \mid \gamma_{1,1} = 1 \}$$

$$(7.1.4)$$

and for $\mathbf{x} \in \sigma(\mathbb{Q})$

$$\mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}} := (\lambda')^{-1}(\mathbf{x})$$

$$\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c} := \{ \boldsymbol{\omega} = (\omega_1, \boldsymbol{\omega}') \in \mathbf{Y}_c \mid \lambda'(\boldsymbol{\omega}') = \mathbf{x} \}$$

$$G_{\mathbf{x}} := \{ \gamma \in \Gamma \mid \gamma(\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c}) \cap \mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c} \neq \emptyset \}$$

$$G'_{\mathbf{x}} := \{ \gamma' \in \Gamma' \mid \gamma'(\mathbf{x}) = \mathbf{x} \}$$

(Note that the conditions $\gamma(\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c}) \cap \mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c} \neq \emptyset$, $\gamma(\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c}) = \mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c}$, and $\gamma'(\mathbf{x}) = \mathbf{x}$ are equivalent.) Like \mathbf{X} and \mathbf{Y}_c , $\mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}$ and $\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c}$ are admissible open subspaces of Ω' and Ω , respectively. Then

$$G_{\mathbf{x}}/G_1 \xrightarrow{\cong} G'_{\mathbf{x}}.$$
 (7.1.5)

From Lemma 1.15 applied to the primed situation, we find:

Corollary 7.2. Let \mathbf{x} and $G_{\mathbf{x}}$ be as before, $\boldsymbol{\omega}' \in \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}$ and $\boldsymbol{\gamma}' \in G'_{\mathbf{x}}$. Then $|\operatorname{aut}(\boldsymbol{\gamma}', \boldsymbol{\omega}')| = 1$.

7.3. Now we are able to define the uniformizers along $\Omega_{V_{r-1}}$. Let t be the function on $\Omega = \Omega^r$:

$$t: \boldsymbol{\omega} = (\omega_1, \boldsymbol{\omega}') \longmapsto (e^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'}}(\omega_1))^{-1}$$
 (7.3.1)

and $u:=t^{q-1}$. Here $e^*(\cdot)$ is the exponential function corresponding to the lattice $\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'_{\omega'}=i_{\omega'}(\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y')$.

These enjoy the following properties (some stated only for t):

- 7.3.2. t and u are well-defined, as $\omega_1 \notin \mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'_{\omega'}$; t is invariant under the group U_1 , and u is invariant under G_1 ;
- 7.3.3. t is holomorphic on Ω with a strongly continuous extension to $\Omega \cup \Omega_{V_{r-1}}$, where $t \equiv 0$ on $\Omega_{V_{r-1}}$;
 - 7.3.4. $t(\gamma \omega) = \gamma_{1,1}^{-1} \operatorname{aut}(\gamma, \omega) t(\omega)$ for $\gamma \in \Gamma \cap P_{r-1}(K)$. The first one, i.e., 7.3.2, is trivial, the second comes from

ine, i.e., 7.5.2, is triviar, the second comes from

$$|e^{\mathfrak{a} Y'_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'}}(\omega_1)|$$
 large $\Longleftrightarrow \delta(\boldsymbol{\omega})$ large, uniformly in $\boldsymbol{\omega}'$,

and the third from the rule $e^{a\Lambda}(az) = ae^{\Lambda}(z)$ for the exponential function e^{Λ} of a lattice Λ and $a \in C_{\infty}^*$.

We will need the following general lemma about orthogonal bases, which is independent on the assumptions made so far.

Lemma 7.4. Let $Y \subset V$ be an arbitrary A-lattice and $\omega \in \Psi^r$ with norm $|\cdot||_{\omega}$ on V_{∞} .

- (i) $(V_{\infty}, \|\cdot\|_{\omega})$ has an orthogonal basis $\{\mathbf{v}_1, \dots, \mathbf{v}_r\}$;
- (ii) such a basis can be chosen in Y.

(An orthogonal basis $\{\mathbf v_i \mid 1 \le i \le r\}$ is a basis such that $\|\sum \alpha_i \mathbf v_i\|_{\boldsymbol{\omega}} = \max_i |a_i| \|v_i\|_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}$ holds for arbitrary coefficients $a_1, \ldots, a_r \in K_{\infty}$.)

Proof. (i) is standard and results from the Gram-Schmidt procedure. Let $\{\mathbf{x}_1, \dots, \mathbf{x}_r\}$ be an arbitrary basis, set $\mathbf{v}_1 := \mathbf{x}_1$ and for $2 \le i \le r$

$$\mathbf{v}_i := \mathbf{x}_i - \sum_{1 \le j \le i} a_j \mathbf{v}_j, \tag{7.4.1}$$

where $\|\mathbf{v}_i\|_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}$ is minimal among all vectors of this shape. Then one gets inductively that $\{\mathbf{v}_1, \dots, \mathbf{v}_r\}$ is orthogonal. Note that if $\{\mathbf{x}_i\} \subset V \subset V_{\infty}$ then the coefficients a_i may be taken from $K \subset K_{\infty}$; so we get in fact an orthogonal basis for $(V, \|\cdot\|_{\boldsymbol{\omega}})$.

(ii) Take the basis $\{\mathbf{x}_i\}$ in (i) such that $\{\mathbf{x}_i\} \subset Y$. Then, multiplying with a common denominator, we get from (7.4.1)

$$\mathbf{v}_i := a\mathbf{x}_i - \sum_{1 \le j \le i} a_j \mathbf{v}_j \qquad (a, a_j \in A), \tag{7.4.2}$$

where $\mathbf{v}_i \in Y$ and still $\|\mathbf{v}_i\|_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}$ minimizes the distance of $a\mathbf{x}_i$ to $\sum_{1 \leq j < i} K\mathbf{v}_j$. Hence the orthogonal basis $\{\mathbf{v}_i\}$ belongs to Y. \square

Now we come back to our general situation.

Lemma 7.5. There exists a constant $C_2 = C_2(Y, \mathbf{X})$ such that for $c \geq C_2$ and $\boldsymbol{\omega} \in \mathbf{Y}_c$ the distance $\delta(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = d_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(\mathbf{e}_1, V_{\infty}')$ in fact equals $d_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(\mathbf{e}_1, \mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y')$.

Proof. Fix $\omega' \in \mathbf{X}$ and let $c_1(Y, \omega')$ be large enough such that there exists an orthogonal K-basis $\{\mathbf{y}_2, \ldots, \mathbf{y}_r\}$ for $(V', \|\cdot\|_{\omega'})$ in $\{\mathbf{y} \in \mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y' \mid \|\mathbf{y}\|_{\omega'} \leq c_1\}$. Then

$$\sum_{2 \le i \le r} A \mathbf{y}_i \subset \mathfrak{a}^{-1} Y' \subset V' = \sum_{2 \le i \le r} K \mathbf{y}_i. \tag{7.5.1}$$

It follows for example from the Riemann-Roch theorem that there exists $c_2 = c_2(K, A)$ such that for $x \in K$, $|x| \ge c_2$, there exists $a \in A$ with

$$|x| = |a| > |x - a|.$$
 (7.5.2)

Hence for $\mathbf{z} = \sum_{2 \le i \le r} x_i \mathbf{y}_i \in V'$ $(x_i \in K)$ with $\|\mathbf{z}\|_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'} \ge c_1 c_2$, we may approximate the x_i by $a_i \in A$ as in (7.5.2) and get

$$\|\mathbf{z}\|_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'} = \max_{2 \le i \le r} \|x_i \mathbf{y}_i\|_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'} = \max_i \|a_i \mathbf{y}_i\|_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'}.$$

Therefore, the value set

$$||V'||_{\geq c_1 c_2} := \{s \geq c_1 c_2 \mid \exists \mathbf{y} \in V' \text{ with } ||\mathbf{y}||_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'} = s\}$$

doesn't change if the condition " $\mathbf{y} \in V'$ " is replaced with " $\mathbf{y} \in \mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'$ ". If now $\delta(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \geq c_1 c_2$, then either it doesn't belong to $\|V'\|_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'}$, in which case $\delta(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = d_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(\mathbf{e}_1, V') =$

 $d_{\omega}(\mathbf{e}_1, \mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y')$, or $\delta(\omega) \in \|\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'\|_{\omega'}$ and $\delta(\omega) = \|\mathbf{e}_1 - \mathbf{y}\|_{\omega} = d_{\omega}(\mathbf{e}_1, \mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y')$ with some $\mathbf{y} \in \mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'$. So we have the assertion for $\omega = (\omega_1, \omega')$ with ω' fixed and $C_2(\omega') := c_1c_2$. From (6.2.1), and possibly enlarging $c_1 = c_1(Y, \omega')$ by a factor q_{∞} , we find $c_1(Y, \mathbf{X})$ which does the job for all $\omega' \in \mathbf{X}$. Hence $C_2 := c_1(Y, \mathbf{X}) \cdot c_2$ is as wanted. \square

Until further notice, we make the additional

7.5.3. Assumption

 $c \geq C_2$,

so that we can apply the lemma:

Proposition 7.6. Under our present assumptions $(c \ge \max(C_1, C_2), Y \text{ as in 7.1.1})$ we have:

- (i) The absolute value $|t(\boldsymbol{\omega})|$ for $\boldsymbol{\omega} \in \mathbf{Y}_c$ depends only on Y, $\delta(\boldsymbol{\omega})$, and $\mathbf{x} := \lambda'(\boldsymbol{\omega}')$;
- (ii) for **x** fixed, $|t(\omega)|$ decreases strictly monotonically with $\delta(\omega)$ growing, and $\lim_{\delta(\omega)\to\infty} t(\omega) = 0$.

Proof. We have

$$|t(\boldsymbol{\omega})|^{-1} = |\omega_1| \prod_{\mathbf{y}' \in \mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y} \left| 1 - \frac{\omega_1}{\mathbf{y}'\boldsymbol{\omega}'} \right|.$$

In view of the invariance Property 7.3.2 and Lemma 7.5 we may assume that $|\omega_1| = \delta(\omega)$; thus ω_1 and $Y'_{\omega'}$ are orthogonal and $|\mathbf{y}'\omega' - \omega_1| = \max\{|\omega_1|, |\mathbf{y}'\omega'|\}$. We find that

$$|t(\boldsymbol{\omega})|^{-1} = |\omega_1| \prod_{\substack{\mathbf{y}' \in \mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y' \\ |\mathbf{y}'\boldsymbol{\omega}'| < |\omega_1|}}' \frac{|\omega_1|}{|\mathbf{y}'\boldsymbol{\omega}'|} = |\omega_1| \prod_{\substack{\mathbf{y}' \in \mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y' \\ ||\mathbf{y}'||_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'} < |\omega_1|}}' \frac{|\omega_1|}{||\mathbf{y}'||_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'}}.$$

As $\|\cdot\|_{\omega'}$ depends only on $\mathbf{x} = \lambda'(\omega')$, we can read off all the assertions. \square

7.7. The group G_1 acts discretely on \mathbf{Y}_c , and the quotient analytic space $G_1 \backslash \mathbf{Y}_c$ is canonically identified with the image of \mathbf{Y}_c in $G_1 \backslash \Omega$, and similarly for $\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c}$, where $\mathbf{x} \in \sigma(\mathbb{Q})$. Given $\boldsymbol{\omega}' \in \mathbf{X}$, we let

$$t_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'}(\omega_1) := t(\omega_1, \boldsymbol{\omega}') \quad \text{and} \quad u_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'} := t_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'}^{q-1}.$$
 (7.7.1)

As follows from 7.6, the quantity

$$\sup_{\substack{\omega_1\\\delta(\omega_1,\omega')\geq c}} |t_{\omega'}(\omega_1)| = \max|t_{\omega'}(\omega_1)|$$

depends only on Y and $\lambda'(\omega') = \mathbf{x}$, but not on ω' itself. It is labelled by

$$\rho_{\mathbf{x},c} := \max_{\substack{\omega_1 \\ \delta(\omega_1, \boldsymbol{\omega}') > c}} |t_{\boldsymbol{\omega'}}(\omega_1)|. \tag{7.7.2}$$

By [24] Lemma 10.9.1, the image of $t_{\omega'}$ is a pointed ball

$$B^*(\rho_{\mathbf{x},c}) := \{ z \in C_{\infty} \mid 0 < |z| \le \rho_{\mathbf{x},c} \}; \tag{7.7.3}$$

accordingly, the image of $u_{\omega'}$ is $B^*(\rho_{\mathbf{x},c}^{q-1})$.

Proposition 7.8. The restriction of t to $\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c}$ yields an isomorphism of analytic spaces

$$U_1 \backslash Y_{\mathbf{x},c} \xrightarrow{\cong} B^*(\rho_{\mathbf{x},c}) \times \mathbf{X}_x.$$
$$[\boldsymbol{\omega}] \longmapsto (t(\boldsymbol{\omega}), \boldsymbol{\omega}')$$
(7.8.1)

Accordingly,

$$G_1 \backslash Y_{\mathbf{x},c} \xrightarrow{\cong} B^*(\rho_{\mathbf{x},c}^{q-1}) \times \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}.$$

$$[\boldsymbol{\omega}] \longmapsto (u(\boldsymbol{\omega}), \boldsymbol{\omega}')$$

$$(7.8.2)$$

Proof. It suffices to show the first assertion. The map is well-defined and bijective by the preceding, and is an isomorphism as its Jacobian determinant is everywhere non-zero. The latter comes from the standard identity

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left(\frac{1}{e^{\Lambda}(z)} \right) = -\frac{1}{(e^{\Lambda}(z))^2}$$

for exponential functions of lattices, which implies

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial \omega_1} t \Big|_{(\omega_1, \boldsymbol{\omega}')} = -t^2(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \neq 0 \text{ and also } \frac{\partial}{\partial \omega_1} u \Big|_{(\omega_1, \boldsymbol{\omega}')} = t^q(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \neq 0. \quad \Box$$

For the same reasons we find that

$$U_1 \backslash \mathbf{Y}_c \xrightarrow{\cong} \{ (z, \boldsymbol{\omega}') \in C_{\infty} \times \mathbf{X} \mid 0 < |z| \le \rho_{\lambda'(\boldsymbol{\omega}'), c} \}$$
$$[\boldsymbol{\omega}] \longmapsto (t(\boldsymbol{\omega}), \boldsymbol{\omega}')$$
(7.8.3)

and

$$G_1 \backslash \mathbf{Y}_c \xrightarrow{\cong} \{ (z, \boldsymbol{\omega}') \in C_{\infty} \times \mathbf{X} \mid 0 < |z| \le \rho_{\lambda'(\boldsymbol{\omega}'), c}^{q-1} \}$$
$$[\boldsymbol{\omega}] \longmapsto (u(\boldsymbol{\omega}), \boldsymbol{\omega}')$$
(7.8.4)

are isomorphisms.

7.9. Intuitively, filling in the holes (t = 0) or (u = 0) in (7.8.1)-(7.8.4) corresponds to adding $\mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}$ or \mathbf{X} to the respective left hand sides. We will make this precise. Extending (7.8.1) to a strong homeomorphism $(B(\cdot))$ denotes the unpunctured ball)

$$U_1 \backslash \mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c} \cup \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}} \xrightarrow{\cong} B(\rho_{\mathbf{x},c}) \times \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}},$$
 (7.9.1)

we endow the left hand side with the analytic structure of the right hand side, and similarly

$$G_1 \backslash \mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c} \cup \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}} \xrightarrow{\cong} B(\rho_{\mathbf{x},c}^{q-1}) \times \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}} =: \mathbf{Z}_{\mathbf{x}};$$
 (7.9.2)

$$U_1 \backslash \mathbf{Y}_c \cup \mathbf{X} \xrightarrow{\cong} \{(z, \boldsymbol{\omega}') \in C_\infty \times \mathbf{X} \mid |z| \le \rho_{\lambda'(\boldsymbol{\omega}'), c}\}$$
 (7.9.3)

$$G_1 \backslash \mathbf{Y}_c \cup \mathbf{X} \xrightarrow{\cong} \{ (z, \boldsymbol{\omega}') \in C_{\infty} \times \mathbf{X} \mid |z| \leq \rho_{\lambda'(\boldsymbol{\omega}'), c}^{q-1} \} =: \mathbf{Z}.$$
 (7.9.4)

This is compatible with the structures on $\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c}$, $\mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}$, \mathbf{Y}_{c} , and \mathbf{X} , and $\mathbf{Z}_{\mathbf{x}}$ is an admissible open (even affinoid) subspace of \mathbf{Z} .

7.10. Consider the natural action of $G'_{\mathbf{x}} = G_{\mathbf{x}}/G_1$ on $G_1 \setminus \mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c} \cup \mathbf{X}_x$. Its quotient

$$G'_{\mathbf{x}} \setminus (G_1 \setminus \mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c} \cup \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}) = G_{\mathbf{x}} \setminus (\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c} \cup \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}})$$
 (7.10.1)

(as G_1 acts trivially on $\mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}$) equals on the one hand $\Gamma \setminus (\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c} \cup \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}})$, the image of $\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c} \cup \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}$ in $\Gamma \setminus \overline{\Omega}^r = \overline{M}_{\Gamma}^r$. On the other hand, the isomorphism (7.9.2) is $G'_{\mathbf{x}}$ -equivariant, where $G'_{\mathbf{x}}$ acts on the right hand side via

$$\gamma(z, \boldsymbol{\omega}') = (\operatorname{aut}(\gamma, \boldsymbol{\omega})^{q-1} \cdot z, \gamma' \boldsymbol{\omega}'), \quad \text{see 7.3.4.}$$
(7.10.2)

Note also that $\operatorname{aut}(\gamma, \boldsymbol{\omega}) = \operatorname{aut}(\gamma', \boldsymbol{\omega}')$, which has absolute value 1 by 7.2. It thus gives rise to the isomorphism

$$G_{\mathbf{x}} \backslash (\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c} \cup \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}) \xrightarrow{\cong} G'_{\mathbf{x}} \backslash \mathbf{Z}_{\mathbf{x}}.$$
 (7.10.3)

A priori, the two analytic structures on $G_{\mathbf{x}} \setminus (\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c} \cup \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}})$ given by (7.10.1) and (7.10.3) need not be the same. That they are is the content of the next result.

Theorem 7.11. The map (where the left hand side is an admissible open in $\Gamma \setminus \overline{\Omega}^r = \overline{M}_{\Gamma}^r$)

$$\chi \colon \Gamma \backslash (\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c} \cup \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}) \longrightarrow G'_{\mathbf{x}} \backslash \mathbf{Z}_{\mathbf{x}}$$
$$[\boldsymbol{\omega}] = [(\omega_1, \boldsymbol{\omega}')] \longmapsto (u(\boldsymbol{\omega}), \boldsymbol{\omega}')$$
(7.11.1)

is an isomorphism of analytic spaces, where brackets denote the class modulo Γ resp. modulo $G'_{\mathbf{x}}$.

- **Proof.** (i) We already know that χ is well-defined, a strong homeomorphism, and an isomorphism when restricted to $\Gamma \backslash \mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c}$ or to $\Gamma \backslash \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}$.
- (ii) As $\mathbf{Z}_{\mathbf{x}}$ is smooth, the quotient $G'_{\mathbf{x}} \backslash \mathbf{Z}_{\mathbf{x}}$ is normal. Therefore Bartenwerfer's criterion applies, and χ^{-1} restricted to $G'_{\mathbf{x}} \backslash (B^* \times \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}) \hookrightarrow G'_{\mathbf{x}} \backslash (B \times \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}) = G'_{\mathbf{x}} \backslash \mathbf{Z}_{\mathbf{x}}$ may be extended to an analytic morphism from $G'_{\mathbf{x}} \backslash \mathbf{Z}_{\mathbf{x}}$ to $\Gamma \backslash \overline{\Omega}^r$ with image in $\Gamma \backslash (\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c} \cup \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}})$. Clearly, this extension agrees with χ^{-1} , which therefore is analytic. Let $\boldsymbol{\omega} = (0, \boldsymbol{\omega}') \in \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}$, with class $[\boldsymbol{\omega}]$ modulo $G'_{\mathbf{x}}$ (or $G_{\mathbf{x}}$, or Γ , which here all amounts to the same), regarded as a point of either the left hand side or the right hand side of (7.11.1). The map χ^{-1} induces an injection of local rings in $[\boldsymbol{\omega}]$:

$$\chi_{[\boldsymbol{\omega}]}^{-1} \colon \mathcal{O}_{\overline{M}_{\Gamma}^r, [\boldsymbol{\omega}]} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{O}_{G_{\mathbf{x}}' \setminus \mathbb{Z}_{\mathbf{x}'}[\boldsymbol{\omega}]},$$
 (7.11.2)

and we must show that $\chi_{[\omega]}^{-1}$ is bijective for each such $[\omega]$.

(iii) Let $G'_{\omega'} \subset G'_{\mathbf{x}}$ be the fixed group of ω' . Then

$$\mathcal{O}_{G'_{\mathbf{x}}\setminus\mathbf{Z}_{\mathbf{x}'}[\boldsymbol{\omega}]} = (\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{Z}_{\mathbf{x}},\boldsymbol{\omega}})^{G'_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'}},\tag{7.11.3}$$

the subring of invariants in

$$\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{Z}_{\mathbf{x}},\boldsymbol{\omega}} = \mathcal{O}_{B,0} \widehat{\otimes} \mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}},\boldsymbol{\omega}'}. \tag{7.11.4}$$

Here " $\widehat{\otimes}$ " is the topological tensor product of the local rings $\mathcal{O}_{B,0}$ and $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}},\boldsymbol{\omega}'}$. Note that $\mathcal{O}_{B,0}$ is topologically generated by the germ at 0 of the function u, and is in fact the algebra of power series $\varphi(u)$ in u with positive radius of convergence. (Here and in what follows, we write "functions" when "germs of functions" are meant.)

- (iv) Assume that $G'_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'}$ is trivial, i.e., agrees with the kernel $Z'(\mathbb{F}) \cong \mathbb{F}^* \hookrightarrow \Gamma'$ of the action of Γ' . Then the image of $\chi^{-1}_{[\boldsymbol{\omega}]}$ contains $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{X},\boldsymbol{\omega}'}$ (via the projection map from $\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c} \cup \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}$ to $\mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}$) and u. By (7.11.4), $\chi^{-1}_{[\boldsymbol{\omega}]}$ is bijective.
- (v) Let now $G'_{\omega'}$ act non-trivially. By 1.17 it is a cyclic group of some order n coprime with p and divisible by q-1. Let $\gamma' \in G'_{\omega'}$ be a generator, and write α for aut (γ', ω') . From the cocycle relation for aut (\cdot, \cdot) , we find that

$$\alpha$$
 is an *n*-th root (in fact, a primitive *n*-th root) of unity. (7.11.5)

Applying (7.10.2) to u (regarded as a function on $\mathbf{Z}_{\mathbf{x}}$), γ' operates on a pure tensor $u^i \otimes a \in \mathcal{O}_{B,0} \widehat{\otimes} \mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}},\boldsymbol{\omega}'} = \mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{Z}_{\mathbf{x}},\boldsymbol{\omega}}$ through

$$\gamma'(u^i \otimes a) = (\alpha^{i(q-1)}u^i) \otimes (a \circ \gamma'). \tag{7.11.6}$$

An arbitrary $f \in \mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{Z}_{\mathbf{x}}, \boldsymbol{\omega}}$ may be written as a sum

$$f = \sum_{i \ge 0} u^i \otimes a_i \qquad (a_i \in \mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}, \boldsymbol{\omega}'})$$
 (7.11.7)

which converges and defines a holomorphic function in a small (w.r.t. the strong topology) neighborhood of ω in $\mathbf{Z}_{\mathbf{x}}$. On such f we have

$$\gamma'(f) = \sum_{i>0} \alpha^{(q-1)i} u^i \otimes a_i \circ \gamma'. \tag{7.11.8}$$

By the identity principle,

f is
$$G'_{\omega'}$$
-invariant if and only if $a_i \circ \gamma' = \alpha^{(1-q)i} a_i$ holds for all i. (7.11.9)

(vi) Suppose this is the case. The expression

$$F(\boldsymbol{\eta}) := \sum_{i>0} u^i(\boldsymbol{\eta}) a_i(\boldsymbol{\eta}') \qquad (\boldsymbol{\eta} = (\eta_1, \boldsymbol{\eta}'))$$

converges for $\eta' \in \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}$ close to ω' and $\delta(\eta)$ sufficiently large or $\eta_1 = 0$ and defines a holomorphic function F in a neighborhood of the class of ω in $G_1 \setminus (\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c} \cup \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}})$. The condition on $G'_{\omega'}$ -invariance is such that it translates from f to F. Therefore, F is the germ of a holomorphic function in a neighborhood of $[\omega] \in \Gamma \setminus (\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c} \cup \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}) \hookrightarrow \overline{M}_{\Gamma}^r$, and maps to f.

That is, the injection $\chi_{[\omega]}^{-1}$ of (7.11.2) is also surjective, and the proof is complete. \Box

7.12. Let now f be a holomorphic function on $U_1 \backslash \mathbf{Y}_c$, for example the restriction of a weak modular form for Γ to \mathbf{Y}_c . Proposition 7.8 allows to define the Laurent expansion of f with respect to t. Namely, given $\boldsymbol{\omega}' \in \mathbf{X}$, there exist coefficients $a_n = a_n(\boldsymbol{\omega}') \in C_{\infty}$ such that

$$f(\omega_1, \boldsymbol{\omega}') = \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} a_n t^n(\omega_1, \boldsymbol{\omega}')$$
 (7.12.1)

converges on $\{\omega_1 \in C_\infty \mid \delta(\omega_1, \boldsymbol{\omega}') \geq c\}$ for c sufficiently large. Moreover, by general principles, the a_n as functions in $\boldsymbol{\omega}'$ are holomorphic on the affinoid \mathbf{X} , and the constant c may be chosen uniformly for $\boldsymbol{\omega}' \in \mathbf{X}$, and such that $c > \max(C_1, C_2)$ (see 6.4 and 7.5). If we assume f holomorphic on $U_1 \backslash \Omega^r$, then we get expansions (7.12.1) on each $\mathbf{Y}_c = \mathbf{Y}_{c(\sigma)}^{(\sigma)}$, where σ ranges through the maximal simplices of \mathcal{BT}' . As the corresponding $\mathbf{X} = \mathbf{X}(\sigma) = (\lambda')^{-1}(\sigma(\mathbb{Q}))$ form an admissible covering of the analytic space $\Omega' = \Omega_{V_{r-1}}$, the expansions agree on overlaps, and the Laurent expansion is defined everywhere along $\Omega_{V_{r-1}}$, locally given by (7.12.1). If f is even G_1 -invariant then

$$a_n = 0 \quad \text{for} \quad n \not\equiv 0 \pmod{q-1},\tag{7.12.2}$$

and so (7.12.1) is in fact a Laurent expansion in $u = t^{q-1}$.

7.13. Note that $U_1 \setminus \Omega^r \cup \Omega_{V_{r-1}}$ has an analytic structure locally given by (7.9.1) and (7.9.3) (and a similar one exists for $G_1 \setminus \Omega^r \cup \Omega_{V_{r-1}}$, using (7.9.2) and (7.9.4)). The holomorphic function f on $U_1 \setminus \Omega^r$ may be analytically continued to $\Omega_{V_{r-1}}$ if and only if the Laurent coefficients $a_n(\omega')$ vanish identically for n < 0, and

$$f \equiv 0 \text{ on } \Omega_{V_{r-1}} \text{ if and only if } a_n \equiv 0 \text{ for } n \le 0.$$
 (7.13.1)

7.14. Now we assume that f is a weak modular form for Γ , of weight k and type m. The condition (2.2.1), the rule 7.3.4 for t and the uniqueness of the t-expansion (7.12.1) show that the coefficients $a_n(\omega')$ of f satisfy

$$a_n(\gamma'\boldsymbol{\omega}') = \operatorname{aut}(\gamma', \boldsymbol{\omega}')^{k-n} \gamma_{1,1}^n (\det \gamma)^{-m} a_n(\boldsymbol{\omega}')$$
(7.14.1)

for $\gamma \in \Gamma \cap P_{r-1}(K)$ as in (7.1.3). Specializing to $\gamma_{1,1} = 1$ yields:

$$a_n$$
 is a weak modular form for Γ' of weight $k-n$ and type m ; (7.14.2)

letting $\gamma_{1,1}$ be a primitive (q-1)-th root of unity and $\gamma'=1$ gives

$$n \equiv m \pmod{q-1} \quad \text{if } a_n \neq 0; \tag{7.14.3}$$

finally, the choice $\gamma = \text{scalar matrix}$ with a primitive (q-1)-th root of unity implies

$$k \equiv rm \pmod{q-1} \qquad \text{if } f \neq 0. \tag{7.14.4}$$

(The last assertion is immediate from definitions and doesn't rely on t-expansions.)

7.15. Let now $\mathfrak n$ be a non-trivial ideal of A. We describe the necessary changes when the group $\Gamma = \operatorname{GL}(Y)$ is replaced by its congruence subgroup $\Gamma(\mathfrak n)$. We uphold the Assumptions 7.1.1 and that c is sufficiently large, see 6.4 and 7.5. Then we have to impose the $\mathfrak n$ -th congruence condition on all the groups that appear in (7.1.3) and (7.1.4). In particular, $\Gamma(\mathfrak n) \cap P_{r-1}(K)$ consists of the matrices of shape

$$\begin{array}{|c|c|c|c|c|}
\hline
1 & u_2 & \dots & u_r \\
\hline
0 & & & & \\
\vdots & & \gamma' & & \\
0 & & & & & \\
\end{array}$$
(7.15.1)

where $\mathbf{u}' = (u_2, \dots, u_r) \in \mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'$ and $\gamma' \in \Gamma'(\mathfrak{n})$. Hence the right uniformizer at infinity is the function

$$t_{\mathfrak{n}} \colon \boldsymbol{\omega} \longmapsto (e^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'}}(\omega_1))^{-1},$$
 (7.15.2)

and we don't need the (q-1)-th power u. It has the obvious properties analogous with 7.3.2, 7.3.3 and 7.3.4, where the last is

$$t_{\mathfrak{n}}(\gamma\omega) = \operatorname{aut}(\gamma,\omega)t_{\mathfrak{n}}(\omega) \quad \text{for} \quad \gamma \in \Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \cap P_{r-1}(K).$$
 (7.15.3)

The relationship between t and $t_{\mathfrak{n}}$ will be given later (see (10.1.3)); for the moment we restrict to mention that t can be written as a convergent power series in $t_{\mathfrak{n}}$ with vanishing order $q^{r \deg \mathfrak{n}} = |\mathfrak{n}|^r$. All the Properties 7.6 to 7.10 carry over to the $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ -situation verbatim or with slight changes (in particular, the radii $\rho_{\mathbf{x},c}$ of 7.7 will change to $\rho_{\mathbf{x},\mathfrak{n},c}$). Proceeding in this way, we get the analogue of Theorem 7.11.

Theorem 7.16. For c large enough, the map

$$\chi_{\mathfrak{n}} \colon \Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \backslash (Y_{\mathbf{x},c} \cup \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}) \stackrel{\cong}{\longrightarrow} G'_{\mathbf{x},\mathfrak{n}} \backslash (B(\rho_{\mathbf{x},\mathfrak{n},c}) \times \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}})$$
$$[\boldsymbol{\omega}] = [(\omega_{1}, \boldsymbol{\omega}')] \longmapsto [(t_{\mathfrak{n}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}), \boldsymbol{\omega}')]$$

is an isomorphism of analytic spaces. Here $G'_{\mathbf{x},\mathfrak{n}}$ is the stabilizer of $\mathbf{x} \in \sigma(\mathbb{Q})$ in $\Gamma'(\mathfrak{n})$, which acts on $B(\rho_{\mathbf{x},\mathfrak{n},c}) \times \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}$ by

$$\gamma'(z, \omega') = (\operatorname{aut}(\gamma', \omega') \cdot z, \gamma'\omega'). \tag{7.16.1}$$

The proof is – mutatis mutandis – contained in that of 7.11, but much simpler (and ends after step (iv)), as the group $\Gamma'(\mathfrak{n})$ and therefore $G'_{\mathbf{x},\mathfrak{n}}$ has no fixed points on $\mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}$ (see Proposition 1.17). This gives the following

Corollary 7.17. The compactified moduli scheme $\overline{M}_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}^r$ is smooth in points $[\omega]$ that belong to a boundary divisor.

Proof. Each such point (after being transported to standard position) has an admissible neighborhood of shape $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})\backslash (\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{x},c}\cup \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}})$, which is smooth as $G'_{\mathbf{x},\mathfrak{n}}$ has no fixed points on $B(\rho_{\mathbf{x},\mathfrak{n},c})\times \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{x}}$. \square

7.18. Finally, let f be holomorphic on $(\Gamma(\mathfrak{n}) \cap U_1) \setminus \Omega^r$, where $U_1 \cong \mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'$ is defined in (7.1.4). Then it has a Laurent expansion

$$f(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} a_n(\boldsymbol{\omega}') t_{\mathfrak{n}}^n(\boldsymbol{\omega})$$
 (7.18.1)

with holomorphic functions a_n on $\Omega' = \Omega_{V_{r-1}}$, with properties as in 7.13. If f is a weak modular form for $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ of weight k, then

the a_n are weak modular forms for $\Gamma'(\mathfrak{n})$ of weights k-n. (7.18.2)

Remark 7.19. Suppose that the weak modular form f of weight k for Γ (or $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$) satisfies:

7.19.1. For each $\gamma \in GL(r, K)$, the transformed form $f_{[\gamma]_k}$ has a t-expansion (resp. t_n -expansion) at infinity (that is, along Ω_{V_r}) without polar terms.

The condition is certainly satisfied if f is a modular form, since it then extends strongly continuously to $\overline{\Omega}^r$. On the other hand, 7.19 implies that f extends holomorphically at least to the boundary strata of \overline{M}_{Γ}^r (resp. $\overline{M}_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}^r$) of codimension 1, that is, to the complement of a subvariety of codimension > 2. As

$$\overline{M}_{\Gamma}^r \setminus \bigcup_{1 \le s \le r-2} \bigcup_{g \in R_{r,s}} M^{s,g}$$

agrees with the corresponding open dense subvariety of its normalization (i.e., of the Satake compactification $M_{\Gamma}^{r,\mathrm{Sat}}$), Riemann's removable singularities theorem (the rigid-analytic version of which has been shown by Bartenwerfer [1]) implies that f in fact has a holomorphic extension to $M_{\Gamma}^{r,\mathrm{Sat}}$. (Accordingly, in the $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$ -case, f has a holomorphic extension to $M_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}^{r,\mathrm{Sat}}$.) This in turn gives that f satisfies both the conditions (a) and (b) of Theorem 5.4 (iv). Hence (a) and (b) are in fact equivalent with

(c) the condition 7.19 for f.

In the case where A is the polynomial ring $\mathbb{F}_q[T]$, there is a natural fundamental domain \mathbf{F} for the action of $\Gamma = \mathrm{GL}(r,A)$ on Ω . It then turns out (see [18] Proposition 1.8) that the modularity (and thus conditions (a), (b), (c) of 5.4 and 5.5) for a weak modular form f for Γ (resp. for $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$) is equivalent with

(d) f is bounded on \mathbf{F} (case Γ); the finitely many transforms $f_{[\gamma]}$ ($\gamma \in \Gamma/\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$) are bounded on \mathbf{F} (case $\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})$).

While (d) is handy and useful, no such criterion exists for general A, due to the lacking of a natural fundamental domain.

7.20. On a referee's request, we describe how the preceding compares with similar contents in the paper [3] by Basson, Breuer and Pink. Although the respective frameworks (and notations) are rather different, the two notions of expansion at infinity (here 7.12 and 7.18 versus [3] Section 5) agree in their common domain of definition. That is, both papers have the same definition of modular forms. This leads to comparable statements on both sides, e.g., the present Theorem 5.4 along with Remark 7.19 versus [3] Theorem 11.1. In both approaches, there are "tubular neighborhoods of infinity", with the more or less equivalent assertions Proposition 7.8 and [3] Theorem 4.16. However, the present Theorems 7.11 and 7.16 (which (a) extend the isomorphism of Proposition 7.8 to the boundary and (b) take the action of stabilizer groups into account) seem to have no counterpart in [3].

8. Partial zeta functions

Here we collect – essentially without proofs – some facts needed for the interpretation of the boundary behavior of Eisenstein series and discriminant functions. The necessary background about zeta functions of global function fields is now standard; see e.g. [38] or [35]. The details of some more specialized questions (Proposition 8.4) are in [14] Chapter III.

8.1. We let ζ_K be the zeta function of the function field K. It is defined for some $s \in \mathbb{C}$, $\Re(s) > 1$, by

$$\zeta_K(s) = \sum_{\mathbf{n}} |\mathbf{n}|^{-s},$$
(8.1.1)

where \mathfrak{n} runs through the non-negative divisors of K (or of the attached smooth projective curve \mathfrak{X}/\mathbb{F}). Such an \mathfrak{n} has the shape

$$\mathfrak{n} = \mathfrak{n}_f \cdot \mathfrak{n}_{\infty}, \tag{8.1.2}$$

where $\mathfrak{n}_f \in I_+(A)$ and $\mathfrak{n}_{\infty} = (\infty)^i$ is a non-negative power of the place ∞ . It has a meromorphic continuation to all $s \in \mathbb{C}$, with simple poles at s = 0 and s = 1 and no further poles, and may (for $\Re(s) > 1$) be written as an Euler product

$$\zeta_K(s) = \prod_{\mathfrak{p}} (1 - |\mathfrak{p}|^{-s})^{-1} (1 - q_{\infty}^{-s})^{-1}, \tag{8.1.3}$$

where \mathfrak{p} runs through the prime ideals of A. Writing

$$S := q^{-s}, (8.1.4)$$

 ζ_K may be described as a rational function in S, through

$$\zeta_K(s) = Z_K(S) = \frac{P(S)}{(1-S)(1-qS)},$$
(8.1.5)

where P(X) is a polynomial with integral coefficients. If $g = g(\mathfrak{X})$ denotes the genus of the curve \mathfrak{X} and $h = h(\mathfrak{X})$ its number of divisor classes of degree zero, then P has degree 2g, leading coefficient q^g , and P(0) = 1, P(1) = h. It further satisfies the functional equation

$$P(1/qX) = q^{-g}X^{-2g}P(X)$$
(8.1.6)

and is subject to the Riemann hypothesis:

All the zeroes
$$x$$
 of P satisfy $|x| = q^{1/2}$. (8.1.7)

If $\mathfrak{J} = \mathfrak{J}(\mathfrak{X})$ denotes the Jacobian variety of \mathfrak{X} , then we have the short exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathfrak{J}(\mathbb{F}) \xrightarrow{\text{res}} \text{Pic}(A) \xrightarrow{\text{deg}} \mathbb{Z}/(d_{\infty}) \longrightarrow 0, \tag{8.1.8}$$

where $\mathfrak{J}(\mathbb{F})$ is the group of \mathbb{F} -rational points of \mathfrak{J} , of cardinality $h(\mathfrak{X})$, "res" is the restriction map of divisor classes, and "deg" the degree map modulo d_{∞} . In particular,

$$h(A) = \#\operatorname{Pic}(A) = h(\mathfrak{X}) \cdot d_{\infty}. \tag{8.1.9}$$

8.2. We are interested in the part of $\zeta_K(s) = Z_K(S)$ that comes from A. Thus let

$$\zeta_A(s) = Z_A(S) = \zeta_K(s)(1 - q_{\infty}^{-s}) = Z_K(S)(1 - S^{d_{\infty}})$$
(8.2.1)

be ζ_K deprived of its Euler factor at ∞ . (In the sequel, we preferably work with the Z-functions, in most of the cases regarded as a formal power series in S.)

The divisor (x) of $x \in K \setminus \{0\}$ will be the part prime to ∞ , so $\deg((x)) = \deg x$. Then

$$Z_A(S) = \sum_{\mathfrak{n} \in I_+(A)} S^{\deg \mathfrak{n}}.$$
 (8.2.2)

For the class (\mathfrak{a}) of $\mathfrak{a} \in I(A)$ in Pic(A), put

$$\zeta_{(\mathfrak{a})}(s) = Z_{(\mathfrak{a})}(S) = \sum_{\mathfrak{n} \in (\mathfrak{a}) \cap I_{+}(A)} S^{\deg \mathfrak{n}}.$$
(8.2.3)

Next, we define for $x \in K$ and $\mathfrak{a} \in I(A)$

$$\zeta_{x,\mathfrak{a}}(s) = Z_{x,\mathfrak{a}}(S) = \sum_{\substack{y \in K \\ y \equiv x \pmod{\mathfrak{a}}}} S^{\deg y}.$$
 (8.2.4)

Note that $x \in \mathfrak{a}$ is allowed; a possible term $S^{\deg(0)}$ has value 0. Then $Z_{x,\mathfrak{a}}$ is a formal Laurent series in S, i.e., it may contain a finite number of terms of negative degree. These **partial** zeta- or Z-functions satisfy the relations

- (i) $Z_{x,\mathfrak{a}} = Z_{y,\mathfrak{a}}$ if $x \equiv y \pmod{\mathfrak{a}}$;
- (ii) if $\mathfrak{n} \in I_+(A)$ then

$$\sum_{\substack{x \pmod{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}} \\ x \equiv y \pmod{\mathfrak{a}}}} Z_{x,\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}} = Z_{y,\mathfrak{a}};$$

(iii)
$$Z_{fx,f\mathfrak{a}}(S) = S^{\deg f} Z_{x,\mathfrak{a}}(S) \quad (0 \neq f \in K);$$
 (8.2.5)

- (iv) $Z_{cx,\mathfrak{a}} = Z_{x,\mathfrak{a}} \ (c \in \mathbb{F}^*);$
- (v) $(q-1)Z_{(\mathfrak{a}^{-1})}(S) = S^{-\deg \mathfrak{a}}Z_{0,\mathfrak{a}}(S);$
- (vi) $\sum_{(\mathfrak{a})\in \operatorname{Pic}(A)} Z_{(\mathfrak{a})} = Z_A$.

8.3. We need some more definitions. For $\mathfrak{a} \in I(A)$, $x \in K$ and $N \in \mathbb{Z}$, let

$$\mathfrak{a}_N := \{ a \in \mathfrak{a} \mid \deg a \leq N \} \quad \text{(a finite-dimensional \mathbb{F}-space)}$$

$$r(x,\mathfrak{a}) := \inf \{ \deg y \mid y \in K \text{ and } x \equiv y \pmod{\mathfrak{a}} \}$$

$$w(x,\mathfrak{a}) := \dim_{\mathbb{F}} \mathfrak{a}_{r(x,\mathfrak{a})}.$$
 (8.3.1)

Further, given $i \in \mathbb{Z}$, let $Q_i : f \mapsto Q_i f$ be the operator on formal Laurent series f(S) that cuts off the terms of degree $\leq i$. We also write

$$Z_{(\mathfrak{a}),i} := Z_{(\mathfrak{a})} - Q_i Z_{(\mathfrak{a})}, \qquad Z_{x,\mathfrak{a},i} := Z_{x,\mathfrak{a}} - Q_i Z_{x,\mathfrak{a}}. \tag{8.3.2}$$

Proposition 8.4. Let $\mathfrak{a} \in I(A)$ and $x \in K \setminus \mathfrak{a}$. Then

$$Z_{x,\mathfrak{a}}(S) = Q_{r(x,\mathfrak{a})}Z_{0,\mathfrak{a}}(S) + q^{w(x,\mathfrak{a})}S^{r(x,\mathfrak{a})}.$$

Proof. [14] III Section 2. \square

The meaning of 8.4 is as follows. When constructing $Z_{x,\mathfrak{a}}(S)$ from $Z_{0,\mathfrak{a}}(S)$, each of the $q^{w(x,\mathfrak{a})}-1$ many contributions $S^{\deg a}$ of $0 \neq a \in \mathfrak{a}_{r(x,\mathfrak{a})}$ to $Z_{0,\mathfrak{a}}(S)$ is replaced by $S^{r(x,\mathfrak{a})}$, but also one extra term $S^{r(x,\mathfrak{a})}$ corresponding to a=0 is added. This gives the next result.

Corollary 8.5. If S is real and larger or equal to 1, then $Z_{x,\mathfrak{a}}(S) > Z_{0,\mathfrak{a}}(S)$.

8.6. For the next considerations, important for Section 9, we let $\mathfrak{a} \in I(A)$ be arbitrary and $n \in A$ of degree d > 0. We regard the expression

$$\sum_{a \in \mathfrak{a}_N} q^{(r-1)(\deg(an-a_1)-d)} - \sum_{a \in \mathfrak{a}_N} q^{(r-1)\deg a}, \tag{8.6.1}$$

where $a_1 \in \mathfrak{a} \setminus n\mathfrak{a}$ is fixed and $N \in \mathbb{Z}$ is large enough such that $d+N > \deg a_1$. Then the tails $Q_N Z_{a_1/n,\mathfrak{a}}$ and $Q_N Z_{0,\mathfrak{a}}$ agree by Proposition 8.4. Note that the term corresponding to a=0 in the second sum doesn't contribute. Then (8.6.1) equals

$$\begin{split} q^{-(r-1)d} Z_{-a_1,n\mathfrak{a},N+d}(q^{r-1}) - Z_{0,\mathfrak{a},N}(q^{r-1}) & \qquad (8.6.2) \\ &= Z_{a_1/n,\mathfrak{a},N}(q^{r-1}) - Z_{0,\mathfrak{a},N}(q^{r-1}) & \qquad \text{(we have used items (iii), (iv) of (8.2.5))} \\ &= Z_{a_1/n,\mathfrak{a}}(q^{r-1}) - Z_{0,\mathfrak{a}}(q^{r-1}) & \qquad \text{(as the tails cancel)} \\ &= \zeta_{a_1/n,\mathfrak{a}}(1-r) - \zeta_{0,\mathfrak{a}}(1-r), & \qquad (4.2.5) \end{split}$$

which is strictly positive by 8.5.

We conclude this section with three simple examples.

Example 8.7 (the trivial example). Let K be the rational function field $\mathbb{F}(T)$ and " ∞ " the usual place at infinity, so A is the polynomial ring $\mathbb{F}[T]$. We have

$$Z_K(S) = \frac{1}{(1-S)(1-qS)}, \qquad Z_A(S) = \frac{1}{1-qS},$$

and for $x, a \in A$ with $0 \le \deg x < \deg a$,

$$Z_{0,(a)}(S) = \frac{(q-1)S^{\deg a}}{1-qS}$$
 and $Z_{x,(a)}(S) = S^{\deg x} + Z_{0,(a)}(S)$. (8.7.1)

The crucial value $(1-q^r)\zeta_A(1-r)$ is given by

$$(1 - q^r)\zeta_A(1 - r) = (1 - q^r)Z_A(q^{r-1}) = 1.$$
(8.7.2)

This means that the discriminant function $\Delta = \Delta_T$ has a zero of order 1 at the unique cuspidal divisor of \overline{M}_{Γ}^r , see Theorem 10.3.

Example 8.8 ([14] IV Example 5.17). Let K be as before, but take the place represented by the irreducible polynomial g(T) of degree $d_{\infty} > 1$ as " ∞ ". Then

$$A = \{ f/g^j \mid f \text{ a polynomial in } T \text{ with } \deg_T f \le jd_\infty, j \in \mathbb{N}_0 \}$$
 (8.8.1)

and $\deg(f/g^j) = jd_{\infty}$ if f and g are coprime. The d_{∞} elements of $\operatorname{Pic}(A)$ are represented by the powers \mathfrak{p}^i $(0 \le i < d_{\infty})$ of the prime ideal \mathfrak{p} of degree 1 of A, where \mathfrak{p} is the kernel of the evaluation map

$$\operatorname{ev}_0 \colon A \longrightarrow \mathbb{F}.$$

$$(f/g^j) \longmapsto f(0)/g^j(0)$$

We have

$$Z_A(S) = \frac{1 - S^{d_{\infty}}}{(1 - S)(1 - qS)} = \sum_{j>0} m_j S^j,$$
(8.8.2)

$$Z_{(\mathfrak{p}^i)}(S) = \sum_{\substack{j \ge 0 \\ j \equiv i \pmod{d_{\infty}}}} m_j S^j = \frac{S^i}{q-1} \left(\frac{(q^{i+1}-1) + (q_{\infty} - q^{i+1}) S^{d_{\infty}}}{1 - (qS)^{d_{\infty}}} \right), \quad (8.8.3)$$

from which all $Z_{x,a}$ may be determined, using 8.4 and the rules of (8.2.5).

Example 8.9 ([14] IV Example 5.17). Let A be the affine ring of an elliptic curve \mathfrak{X}/\mathbb{F} in Weierstrass form, where " ∞ " is the usual place at infinity. Then $d_{\infty} = 1$ and $\text{Pic}(A) = \mathfrak{J}(\mathbb{F})$, of cardinality h. The Z-function is

$$Z_A(S) = P(S)/(1 - qS),$$
 (8.9.1)

where the polynomial P(X) is given by

$$P(X) = qX^2 - tX + 1 (8.9.2)$$

with t = q + 1 - h. The h - 1 non-trivial classes in Pic(A) are represented by the prime ideals \mathfrak{p} of A of degree 1. The Riemann-Roch theorem for \mathfrak{X} implies that

$$Z_{(p)}(S) = S + \frac{qS^2}{1 - qS} \tag{8.9.3}$$

for such p, while for the trivial class,

$$Z_{(A)}(S) = 1 + \frac{qS^2}{1 - qS}.$$

Again, this allows to find all the partial Z-functions.

9. Product formulas for the division forms

In the remaining sections, we develop product expansions

- (a) for the division forms $d_{\mathbf{u}}^Y$, where $0 \neq \mathbf{u} \in \mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y/Y$, along the boundary divisor $M_{(\mathfrak{a}),\gamma}^{r-1}$ of $\overline{M}_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}^r$. Here \mathfrak{n} is a non-trivial ideal of A, (\mathfrak{a}) a class in $\operatorname{Pic}(A)$, and γ is an element of a certain system $R_{r-1,g} \subset \Gamma$ of representatives, see 4.9.5;
- (b) for the discriminant form $\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{Y}$ at the boundary divisors $M_{(\mathfrak{a})}^{r-1}$ of $\overline{M}_{\Gamma}^{r}$.

We are particularly interested in the vanishing order along the respective boundary components. Technically, (b) will result from (a), identities for functions related to Drinfeld modules, and the formalism developed in the last section.

9.1. Our strategy will be as follows: Using 1.13 and possibly replacing Y with an isomorphic lattice, we may assume that we are in standard position, that is, the boundary divisor in question is represented by $U = V_{r-1}$. Hence the projection of $Y \hookrightarrow V = K^r$ to the first coordinate space $K\mathbf{e}_1$ is $\mathfrak{a}\mathbf{e}_1$, where $\mathfrak{a} \in I(A)$ is in the given class. Moreover, once more using 1.13 if necessary, we may assume that Y in fact splits as

$$Y = \mathfrak{a}\mathbf{e}_1 \oplus Y' = (Y \cap K\mathbf{e}_1) \oplus (Y \cap V_{r-1}), \tag{9.1.1}$$

and that $\gamma \in R_{r-1,g}$ is the trivial class. Hence we are in the situation of Sections 6 and 7, and we will resume the notations and assumptions introduced there. The points $\omega = (\omega_1, \omega') \in \Omega = \Omega^r$ will always be assumed sufficiently close to the boundary $\Omega' = \Omega_{V_{r-1}}$ in the sense that $\delta(\omega) \geq C_1, C_2$ with the constants C_1, C_2 of Theorem 6.4 and Lemma 7.5. Then the respective t- and u-expansions converge. These will appear as certain infinite products. In some places we rearrange the product order, which will be justified afterwards.

9.2. We first treat the division form $d_{\mathbf{u}} = d_{\mathbf{u}}^{Y}$, where $\mathbf{u} = (u_1, \mathbf{u}') \in \mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y \setminus Y$. Hence $u_1 \in \mathfrak{n}^{-1}\mathfrak{a}$, $\mathbf{u}' \in \mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y'$ and

$$d_{\mathbf{u}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = e^{Y_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}}(\mathbf{u}\boldsymbol{\omega}),\tag{9.2.1}$$

 $\boldsymbol{\omega} = (\omega_1, \dots, \omega_r) = (\omega_1, \boldsymbol{\omega}'), \ \mathbf{u}\boldsymbol{\omega} = \sum_{1 \leq i \leq r} u_i \omega_i = u_1 \omega_1 + \mathbf{u}' \boldsymbol{\omega}'.$ We choose, once for all, an element $0 \neq n \in \mathfrak{n}$ and write

$$(n) = \mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{n}' \quad \text{with} \quad \mathfrak{n}' \in I_+(A). \tag{9.2.2}$$

Then $\mathfrak{a} \supset \mathfrak{n}'\mathfrak{a} = \mathfrak{n}^{-1}n\mathfrak{a} \supset n\mathfrak{a}$, and we further choose an \mathbb{F} -vector space complement $\{a_1\}$ of $n\mathfrak{a}$ in $\mathfrak{n}'\mathfrak{a}$. Similarly, for $0 \neq a \in \mathfrak{a}$ (which will vary along our considerations), write

$$(a) = \mathfrak{a} \cdot \mathfrak{a}' \quad \text{with} \quad \mathfrak{a}' \in I_{+}(\mathfrak{a}).$$
 (9.2.3)

According to 7.15 and 7.16, the right uniformizer is $t_n = t_n^Y$ with

$$t_{\mathfrak{n}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = (e^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'}}(\omega_1))^{-1}.$$
 (9.2.4)

9.3. Formulary

For the reader's convenience (?), we collect here without any explanation some formulas that have appeared elsewhere. Let $\Lambda \subset C_{\infty}$ be a lattice with Drinfeld module ϕ^{Λ} and exponential function e^{Λ} , $a \in A$, \mathfrak{m} , $\mathfrak{n} \in I_{+}(A)$, $c \in C_{\infty}^{*}$. The following hold:

$$a\phi_{(a)} = \phi_a \tag{9.3.1}$$

$$e^{\Lambda}(az) = \phi_a^{\Lambda} \circ e^{\Lambda}(z) \tag{9.3.2}$$

$$\phi_{\mathfrak{m}\mathfrak{n}}^{\Lambda} = \phi_{\mathfrak{m}}^{\mathfrak{n}^{-1}\Lambda} \circ \phi_{\mathfrak{n}}^{\Lambda} \tag{9.3.3}$$

$$\phi_{\mathfrak{n}}^{\Lambda} \circ e^{\Lambda} = e^{\mathfrak{n}^{-1}\Lambda} \tag{9.3.4}$$

$$e^{c\Lambda}(cz) = ce^{\Lambda}(z) \tag{9.3.5}$$

Further, $(n) = \mathfrak{n} \cdot \mathfrak{n}'$ (n is the chosen element of \mathfrak{n}) and $(a) = \mathfrak{a} \cdot \mathfrak{a}'$ ($0 \neq a \in \mathfrak{a}$).

9.4. Until further notice, we abbreviate

$$\Lambda := Y'_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'}, \tag{9.4.1}$$

which changes with ω' , and so $t_n(\omega) = (e^{n\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda}(\omega_1))^{-1}$. By definition,

$$d_{\mathbf{u}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = \mathbf{u}\boldsymbol{\omega} \prod_{\mathbf{v} \in Y}' \left(1 - \frac{\mathbf{u}\boldsymbol{\omega}}{i_{\boldsymbol{\omega}}(\mathbf{y})} \right) = \mathbf{u}\boldsymbol{\omega} \left(\prod_{a \in \mathfrak{a}} \prod_{\mathbf{b} \in Y'} \right)' \left(1 - \frac{\mathbf{u}\boldsymbol{\omega}}{a\omega_1 + \mathbf{b}\boldsymbol{\omega}'} \right). \tag{9.4.2}$$

Let $0 \neq a \in \mathfrak{a}$ and consider the function

$$z \longmapsto \prod_{\mathbf{b} \in Y'} \left(1 - \frac{z}{a\omega_1 + \mathbf{b}\omega'} \right).$$

It has simple zeroes for $z = a\omega_1 + \mathbf{b}\boldsymbol{\omega}'$ (i.e., for $z - a\omega_1 \in Y'_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'} = \Lambda$) and no further zeroes, and is therefore proportional with $e^{\Lambda}(z - a\omega_1)$. (Here we use a basic fact of non-archimedean analysis!) Evaluating at z = 0 yields

$$\prod_{\mathbf{b}} \left(1 - \frac{z}{a\omega_1 + \mathbf{b}\omega'} \right) = \frac{e^{\Lambda}(z - a\omega_1)}{e^{\Lambda}(-a\omega_1)},$$

and so for $0 \neq a \in \mathfrak{a}$:

$$F_a := \prod_{\mathbf{b} \in Y'} \left(1 - \frac{\mathbf{u}\boldsymbol{\omega}}{a\omega_1 + \mathbf{b}\boldsymbol{\omega}'} \right) = \frac{e^{\Lambda}(a\omega_1 - \mathbf{u}\boldsymbol{\omega})}{e^{\Lambda}(a\omega_1)}.$$
 (9.4.3)

Our next task is to write this as a function in t_n .

9.5. We start with the denominator. We have (making repeatedly use of the formulary):

$$\begin{split} e^{\Lambda}(a\omega_1) &= \phi_a^{\Lambda} \circ e^{\Lambda}(\omega_1) = a\phi_{\mathfrak{a}'\mathfrak{a}}^{\Lambda} \circ e^{\Lambda}(\omega_1) \\ &= a\phi_{\mathfrak{a}'}^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda} \circ \phi_{\mathfrak{a}}^{\Lambda} \circ e^{\Lambda}(\omega_1) \\ &= a\phi_{\mathfrak{a}'}^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda} \circ e^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda}(\omega_1) \\ &= a\phi_{\mathfrak{a}'}^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda} \circ \phi_{\mathfrak{n}}^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda} \circ e^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda}(\omega_1) \\ &= a\phi_{\mathfrak{a}'\mathfrak{n}}^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda}(t_{\mathfrak{n}}^{-1}(\omega)). \end{split}$$

9.6. For $\mathfrak{m} \in I_+(A)$, we let $R_{\mathfrak{m}}^{\mathfrak{n}}$ be the reciprocal polynomial

$$R_{\mathfrak{m}}^{\mathfrak{n}}(X) := \phi_{\mathfrak{m}}^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda}(X^{-1})X^{q^{(r-1)\deg\mathfrak{m}}}. \tag{9.6.1}$$

As $\Lambda = Y'_{\omega'}$, its coefficients are functions on Ω' , in fact, modular forms for the group $\Gamma' = GL(Y')$. It has degree $q^{(r-1)\deg \mathfrak{m}} - 1$, leading coefficient 1, and satisfies

$$R_{\mathfrak{m}}^{\mathfrak{n}}(0) = \Delta_{\mathfrak{m}}(\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda) = \Delta_{\mathfrak{m}}^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'}(\omega').$$

Thus

$$S_{\mathfrak{m}}^{\mathfrak{n}}(X) := (\Delta_{\mathfrak{m}}^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'}(\omega'))^{-1}R_{\mathfrak{m}}^{\mathfrak{n}}(X)$$
 (9.6.2)

has the shape

$$S_{\mathfrak{m}}^{\mathfrak{n}}(X) = 1 + \sum_{0 \le i < (r-1) \deg \mathfrak{m}} \frac{\mathfrak{m}\ell_{i}^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'}(\omega')}{\Delta_{\mathfrak{m}}^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'}(\omega')} X^{q^{(r-1) \deg \mathfrak{m}} - q^{i}}.$$
 (9.6.3)

(The upper index of a modular form refers to the lattice used in its description.) Note that

- the coefficient of X^k in $S^{\mathfrak{n}}_{\mathfrak{m}}$ has weight -k and type 0 for the group Γ' ;
- the exponents $k = q^{(r-1) \deg \mathfrak{m}} q^i$ are divisible by q-1.

Then we may write

$$e^{\Lambda}(a\omega_1) = a\Delta_{\mathfrak{a'n}}^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'}(\omega')t_{\mathfrak{n}}^{-q^{(r-1)\deg(\mathfrak{a'n})}}S_{\mathfrak{a'n}}^{\mathfrak{n}}(t_{\mathfrak{n}})$$
(9.6.4)

with $t_n = t_n(\boldsymbol{\omega})$, which is the wanted expression for the denominator of F_a .

9.7. Let's treat the numerator of F_a in (9.4.3). As

$$\mathbf{u} \in \mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y \subset n^{-1}Y = n^{-1}\mathfrak{a}\mathbf{e}_1 \oplus n^{-1}Y', \qquad \mathbf{u} = (u_1, \mathbf{u}') = (a_1/n, \mathbf{y}'/n)$$

with $a_1 \in \mathfrak{n}^{-1} n\mathfrak{a} = \mathfrak{n}'\mathfrak{a}$ and $\mathbf{y}' \in Y'$, and we assume that a_1 in fact belongs to the system of representatives for $\mathfrak{n}'\mathfrak{a}/n\mathfrak{n}$ chosen in (9.2.2). Then

$$e^{\Lambda}(a\omega_1 - \mathbf{u}\boldsymbol{\omega}) = e^{\Lambda}\left(\frac{na - a_1}{n}\omega_1\right) - e^{\Lambda}\left(\frac{\mathbf{y}'\boldsymbol{\omega}'}{n}\right).$$
 (9.7.1)

Here the last term

$$e^{\Lambda}\left(\frac{\mathbf{y}'\boldsymbol{\omega}'}{n}\right) = e^{Y_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'}'}(\mathbf{u}'\boldsymbol{\omega}') = d_{\mathbf{u}'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}') = d_{\mathbf{u}'}^{Y'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}')$$
(9.7.2)

is a division form on $\Omega_{V_{r-1}}$ of the sort of $d_{\mathbf{u}}$, but of rank r-1 and constant with regard to $t_{\mathfrak{n}}$ -expansions.

9.8. The first term of (9.7.1) may be expressed as follows. Note that $an - a_1 \in \mathfrak{n}'\mathfrak{a}$. Given any element $0 \neq x$ of $\mathfrak{n}'\mathfrak{a}$, write the fractional ideal

$$(x) = \mathfrak{n}'\mathfrak{ah}(x) \tag{9.8.1}$$

with $\mathfrak{h}(x) \in I_+(A)$. Then

$$e^{\Lambda}\left(\frac{na-a_1}{n}\omega_1\right) = \frac{na-a_1}{n}\phi_{\mathfrak{h}(na-a_1)}^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda}\circ e^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda}(\omega_1). \tag{9.8.2}$$

This could be shown with a calculation similar to the one in 9.5, but the following argument is more conceptual. If $\mathfrak{h} := \mathfrak{h}(na-a_1)$, both sides of (9.8.2) as functions in

 ω_1 have only simple zeroes, and these are situated at $\mathfrak{h}^{-1}\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda$. This is obvious for the right hand side by the formula (9.3.4) and follows for the left hand side by

$$\left(\frac{n}{na-a_1}\right)\Lambda=(\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{n}')(\mathfrak{a}\mathfrak{n}'\mathfrak{h})^{-1}\Lambda=\mathfrak{h}^{-1}\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda.$$

Furthermore, the initial terms of both sides as power series in ω_1 have coefficients $(na - a_1)/n$, so they must agree. Together with (9.6.2) we find

$$e^{\Lambda}\left(\frac{na-a_1}{n}\omega_1\right) = \frac{na-a_1}{n}\Delta_{\mathfrak{h}(na-a_1)}^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'}(\omega')t_{\mathfrak{n}}^{-q^{(r-1)\deg\mathfrak{h}(na-a_1)}}S_{\mathfrak{h}(na-a_1)}^{\mathfrak{n}}(t_{\mathfrak{n}}). \tag{9.8.3}$$

Define

$$k_a := q^{(r-1)\deg \mathfrak{h}(an-a_1)} - q^{(r-1)\deg \mathfrak{a}'\mathfrak{n}}.$$
(9.8.4)

Combining (9.6.4), 9.7 and (9.8.3) yields: The a-factor F_a in (9.4.3) is

$$F_{a} = F_{a,\Delta} \cdot F_{a,t} \cdot F_{a,S} \quad \text{with}$$

$$F_{a,\Delta} = \frac{na - a_1}{n} \frac{\Delta_{\mathfrak{h}(na-a_1)}^{\mathfrak{n}a'Y'}(\omega')}{\Delta_{\mathfrak{a}'\mathfrak{n}}^{\mathfrak{n}a^{-1}Y'}(\omega')}$$

$$F_{a,t} = t_{\mathfrak{n}}^{-k_a}$$

$$F_{a,S} = \frac{S_{\mathfrak{h}(na-a_1)}^{\mathfrak{n}}(t_{\mathfrak{n}}) - \frac{d_{\mathfrak{u}'}(\omega')}{\Delta_{\mathfrak{h}(an-a_1)}^{\mathfrak{n}a^{-1}Y'}(\omega')} t_{\mathfrak{n}}^{q^{(r-1)\deg\mathfrak{h}(na-a_1)}}}{S_{\mathfrak{a}'\mathfrak{n}}^{\mathfrak{n}}(t_{\mathfrak{n}})}$$

where always $t_{\mathfrak{n}} = t_{\mathfrak{n}}(\boldsymbol{\omega})$.

9.9. Here some remarks are in order. Suppose that a is large enough so that $deg(na) > deg a_1$. Then

$$\deg \mathfrak{h}(na - a_1) = \deg(an) - \deg \mathfrak{a} - \deg \mathfrak{n}' = \deg \mathfrak{a}'\mathfrak{n}, \tag{9.9.1}$$

and so $k_a = 0$. Moreover,

$$\lim_{\delta(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \to \infty} F_a = \lim_{\delta(\boldsymbol{\omega}) \to \infty} \frac{e^{\Lambda}(\frac{na - a_1}{n}\omega_1) - d_{\mathbf{u}'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}')}{e^{\Lambda}(a\omega_1)} = 1, \tag{9.9.2}$$

locally uniformly in ω' , since the growth of $e^{\Lambda}(c\omega_1)$ depends only on |c|. In fact, since $S_{\mathfrak{m}}^{\mathfrak{n}}(0) = 1$, (9.9.2) gives that (still under $\deg(na) > \deg a_1$) the coefficient $F_{a,\Delta}$ cancels, thus

$$F_a = F_{a,S} \tag{9.9.3}$$

in this case. If we write it as a power series $F_a = F_a(t_n)$ in t_n , then

$$F_a(0) = 1$$
 and $F_a(t_n) \equiv 1 \pmod{t_n^{m(a)}},$ (9.9.4)

where $m(a) = (q^{r-1} - q^{r-2})(\deg a + \deg \mathfrak{n} - \deg \mathfrak{a})$ grows fast with $\deg a$. Therefore the product

$$\prod_{a\in\mathfrak{a}}' F_a(t_{\mathfrak{n}})$$

is well-defined as a formal Laurent series, and to each coefficient of the product only a finite number of factors F_a contribute.

9.10. It remains to describe the factor F_0 corresponding to a=0 in (9.4.2), that is

$$F_{0} = \mathbf{u}\boldsymbol{\omega} \prod_{\mathbf{b} \in Y'} \left(1 - \frac{\mathbf{u}\boldsymbol{\omega}}{\mathbf{b}\boldsymbol{\omega}'} \right) = e^{\Lambda}(\mathbf{u}\boldsymbol{\omega})$$

$$= e^{\Lambda}(u_{1}\omega_{1}) + e^{\Lambda}(\mathbf{u}'\boldsymbol{\omega}') = e^{\Lambda}(u_{1}\omega_{1}) + d_{\mathbf{u}'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}').$$
(9.10.1)

If $u_1 = a_1/n \neq 0$, the first term is as in (9.8.2) and (9.8.3)

$$e^{\Lambda}\left(\frac{a_{1}}{n}\omega_{1}\right) = \frac{a_{1}}{n}\phi_{\mathfrak{h}(a_{1})}^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda}(t_{\mathfrak{n}}^{-1}) = \frac{a_{1}}{n}\Delta_{\mathfrak{h}(a_{1})}^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'}(\omega')t_{\mathfrak{n}}^{-q^{(r-1)\deg\mathfrak{h}(a_{1})}}S_{\mathfrak{h}(a_{1})}^{\mathfrak{n}}(t_{\mathfrak{n}}) \tag{9.10.2}$$

and so

$$F_0 = F_{0,\Delta} \cdot F_{0,t} \cdot F_{0,S} \tag{9.10.3}$$

with

$$\begin{split} F_{0,\Delta} &= \frac{a_1}{n} \Delta_{\mathfrak{h}(a_1)}^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'}(\omega'), \\ F_{0,t} &= t_{\mathfrak{n}}^{-k_0}, \text{ where } k_0 = q^{(r-1)\deg\mathfrak{h}(a_1)}, \\ F_{0,S} &= S_{\mathfrak{h}(a_1)}^{\mathfrak{n}}(t_{\mathfrak{n}}) + \frac{n}{a_1} t_{\mathfrak{n}}^{k_0} \frac{d_{\mathbf{u}'}(\omega')}{\Delta_{\mathfrak{h}(a_1)}^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'}(\omega')}. \end{split}$$

Clearly, for $a_1 = 0$,

$$F_0 = d_{\mathbf{u}'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}'), \tag{9.10.4}$$

in which case we define $F_{0,\Delta} = d_{\mathbf{u}'}(\omega'), k_0 = 0, F_{0,t} = 1 = F_{0,S}$.

9.11. Having all the F_a at hand as Laurent series in t_n , where almost all factors are actually power series subject to (9.9.4), we may write

$$d_{\mathbf{u}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = \prod_{a \in \mathbf{a}} F_a(t_{\mathbf{n}}) = F_{\Delta} \cdot F_t \cdot F_S, \tag{9.11.1}$$

where $F_{\Delta} = \prod_{a \in \mathfrak{g}} F_{a,\Delta}$, $F_t = \prod_{a \in \mathfrak{g}} F_{a,t}$, $F_S = \prod_{a \in \mathfrak{g}} F_{a,S}$.

Note that by (9.9.3) F_{Δ} and F_t are in fact finite products.

Let now $N \in \mathbb{Z}$ be divisible by d_{∞} and such that $N + \deg n > \deg a_1$. Then it suffices to take the products over $a \in \mathfrak{a}_N = \{a \in \mathfrak{a} \mid \deg a \leq N\}$ to evaluate F_{Δ} and F_t . Then F_{Δ} is given by

$$F_{\Delta} = \begin{cases} d_{\mathbf{u}'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}'), & \text{if } a_1 = 0, \\ \frac{a_1}{n} \Delta_{\mathfrak{h}(a_1)}(\boldsymbol{\omega}') \prod_{a \in \mathfrak{q}_N}' \frac{(na - a_1) \Delta_{\mathfrak{h}(na - a_1)}(\boldsymbol{\omega}')}{na \Delta_{a'\mathfrak{n}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}')}, & \text{if } a_1 \neq 0. \end{cases}$$
(9.11.2)

(Here all the Δ -functions $\Delta_*(\omega') = \Delta_*^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'}(\omega')$ are of rank r-1 and with respect to the lattice $\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'$.) It is a nowhere vanishing function on $\Omega' = \Omega_{V_{r-1}}$ and actually a (possibly meromorphic) modular form for the congruence subgroup $\Gamma'(\mathfrak{n})$ of $\Gamma' = \operatorname{GL}(Y')$ of weight k' determined below.

We may write $F_t = t_{\mathfrak{n}}^{-k}$ with

$$k = k_0 + \sum_{a \in \mathfrak{a}_N}' k_a$$

$$= q^{(r-1)(\deg a_1 - \deg \mathfrak{a} - \deg \mathfrak{n}')} + \sum_{a \in \mathfrak{a}_N}' q^{(r-1)(\deg(an-a_1) - \deg \mathfrak{a} - \deg \mathfrak{n}')}$$

$$- \sum_{a \in \mathfrak{a}_N}' q^{(r-1)(\deg a - \deg \mathfrak{a} + \deg \mathfrak{n})}$$
(9.11.3)

(which covers the cases $a_1 \neq 0$ and $a_1 = 0$, as $\deg 0 = -\infty$ and $q^{-\infty} = 0$)

$$=q^{(r-1)(\deg\mathfrak{n}-\deg\mathfrak{a})}\bigg(\sum_{a\in\mathfrak{a}_N}q^{(r-1)(\deg(an-a_1)-\deg n)}-\sum_{a\in\mathfrak{a}_N}q^{(r-1)\deg a}\bigg).$$

Note that the sums now are unprimed. By (8.6.1) and (8.6.2), the expression in parantheses is (where $u_1 = a_1/n$)

$$Z_{u_1,\mathfrak{a}}(q^{r-1}) - Z_{0,\mathfrak{a}}(q^{r-1}) = \zeta_{u_1,\mathfrak{a}}(1-r) - \zeta_{0,\mathfrak{a}}(1-r),$$

and is larger than 0 if $u_1 \neq 0$. Hence the factor F_t in (9.11.1) is

$$F_t = t_n^{-k}$$
 with $k = q^{(r-1)(\deg n - \deg a)} (\zeta_{u_1,a}(1-r) - \zeta_{0,a}(1-r)).$ (9.11.4)

9.12. So far, the expression $d_{\mathbf{u}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = \prod F_a(t_{\mathfrak{n}})$ in (9.11.1) is only a re-arrangement of the convergent product (9.4.2), the re-ordering as $F_{\Delta} \cdot t^{-k} \cdot F_S$ involves only a finite number of factors F_a , and is therefore legitimate. But, since we want to interpret it as a Laurent expansion, some convergence questions arise. These are settled by Lemma 2.7. Suppose for the moment that $r \geq 3$. Let $\mathbf{X} = \mathbf{X}(\sigma)$ be one of the subspaces of $\Omega' = \Omega_{V_{r-1}}$ introduced in 6.2, where σ is a maximal simplex in the Bruhat-Tits building \mathcal{BT}' associated with Ω' . By Lemma 2.7, there exists a constant $C_0 = C_0(\sigma)$ such that for all the functions $d_{\mathbf{u}'}^{\mathbf{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}')$ and $d_{\mathbf{u}'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}') = d_{\mathbf{u}'}^{Y'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}')$ the values

$$|e_{\mathbf{u}'}^*(\boldsymbol{\omega}')|$$
 are bounded above on $\mathbf{X}(\sigma)$ by C_0 . (9.12.1)

If r=2 then $\Omega_{V_{r-1}} = \{\omega'\}$ with $\omega' = 1$, and the proof of Lemma 2.7 also shows that $|e_{\mathbf{u}'}^*(\omega')| \leq C_0$ for some C_0 .

Consider one of the polynomials $S^{\mathfrak{n}}_{\mathfrak{m}}(X)$ that appear in (9.8.5), $\mathfrak{m} = \mathfrak{h}(an - a_1)$ or $\mathfrak{m} = \mathfrak{a}'\mathfrak{n}$. As

$$S_{\mathfrak{m}}^{\mathfrak{n}}(X) = \prod_{\mathbf{u}' \in \mathfrak{m}^{-1}\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'/\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'} (1 - d_{\mathbf{u}'}^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'}X) =: 1 + \sum_{k \ge 1} c_k X^k, \tag{9.12.2}$$

we have

$$|c_k| \le C_0^k, (9.12.3)$$

an estimate that turns over to the coefficients of $S^{\mathfrak{n}}_{\mathfrak{m}}(X)^{-1}$, regarded as a power series in X. Furthermore, each of the ratios $d_{\mathbf{u}'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}')/\Delta^{\mathfrak{n}a^{-1}Y'}_{\mathfrak{m}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}')$ satisfies

$$|d_{\mathbf{u}'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}')/\Delta_{\mathfrak{m}}^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}')| \le C_0^{q^{(r-1)\deg\mathfrak{m}}}, \tag{9.12.4}$$

as

$$(\Delta_{\mathfrak{m}}^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'})^{-1} = \prod_{\mathbf{u}' \in \mathfrak{m}^{-1}\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'/\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'} d_{\mathbf{u}'}^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'}.$$

Hence all the factors $F_{a,S}(t_n)$ (except possibly for $F_{0,S}(t_n)$ if $|n/a_1| > 1$, see (9.10.3); but this doesn't matter) are subject to the estimate (9.12.3) on their coefficients. Now choose some radius $\rho < C_0^{-1}$ and assume that $|t_n(\omega)| \leq \rho$. Then each of the factors $F_{a,S}(t_n)$, considered as a power series in t_n , converges uniformly, and this turns over to the product $\prod_a F_{a,S}(t_n) = F_S(t_n)$. We summarize the result in the following theorem.

Theorem 9.13. Let $0 \neq (u_1, \mathbf{u}') \in \mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y/Y$, $0 \neq n \in \mathfrak{n}$, $u_1 = a_1/n$ with $a_1 \in \mathfrak{a}$. The division form $d_{\mathbf{u}} = d_{\mathbf{u}}^Y$ has a Laurent series expansion along the boundary divisor $M_{(\mathfrak{a}),1}^{r-1} = \Gamma \setminus \Omega_{V_{r-1}} = \Gamma \setminus \Omega'$ of \overline{M}_{Γ}^r of the form

$$d_{\mathbf{u}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = F_{\Delta}(\boldsymbol{\omega}') t_{\mathfrak{n}}^{-k} F_{S}(t_{\mathfrak{n}}),$$

where

- (i) F_{Δ} is a nowhere vanishing holomorphic function on Ω' , in fact, a (meromorphic) modular form for the congruence subgroup $\Gamma'(\mathfrak{n})$ of $\Gamma' = \operatorname{GL}(Y')$ of weight k-1, given in (9.11.2);
- (ii) $k = q^{(r-1)(\deg \mathfrak{n} \deg \mathfrak{a})}(\zeta_{u_1,\mathfrak{a}}(1-r) \zeta_{0,\mathfrak{a}}(1-r)), \text{ strictly positive if } u_1 \neq 0;$
- (iii) F_S is a power series with coefficients in the quotient field of the ring of modular forms for $\Gamma'(\mathfrak{n})$ with $F_S(0)=1$ and, for each maximal simplex σ of \mathcal{BT}' , convergent on the neighborhood $\mathbf{Y}_c(\sigma)$ of $\mathbf{X}(\sigma)\subset\Omega'$ for c sufficiently large. It is given as a product $F_S=\prod_{a\in\mathfrak{a}}F_{a,S}$ with the factors $F_{a,S}$ of (9.8.5) in case $a\neq 0$ and (9.10.3) for a=0.

Remarks 9.14.

- (i) The weight k-1 of F_{Δ} as a modular form for $\Gamma'(\mathfrak{n})$ could be determined from (9.11.2); this is however laborious. It is easier to refer to (7.14.2), which gives that the ℓ -coefficient of the Laurent series for $d_{\mathbf{u}}$ has weight -1ℓ .
- (ii) The partial Eisenstein series $E_{1,\mathbf{u}}^Y = d_{\mathbf{u}}^{-1}$ (see (2.6.3)) vanishes along $\Omega_{V_{r-1}}$ of order $k \geq 0$; so it vanishes at $\Omega_{V_{r-1}}$ if and only if $u_1 \neq 0$, that is, if and only if $\mathbf{u} = (u_1, \mathbf{u}')$ does not belong to $U = V_{r-1}$. This is in keeping with Proposition 3.2, of which Theorem 9.13 is a refinement.
 - (iii) The higher weight Eisenstein series $E_{k,\mathbf{u}}^Y$ may be expanded as

$$E_{k,\mathbf{u}}^Y(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = G_k(E_{1,\mathbf{u}}^Y(\boldsymbol{\omega})), \tag{9.14.1}$$

where $G_k(X)$ is the k-th Goss polynomial of the lattice $\Lambda = Y_{\omega}$ ([15] 3.4, [20] 5.2.2). Its coefficients are elements of $\mathbf{Mod}(\Gamma)$, and its vanishing order at X = 0 is generically some constant $\gamma(k)$ that depends only on q and the q-expansion of k-1, but not on Y or even the rank r. That constant is determined in [23] Theorem 8.9. We thus get the vanishing order of $E_{k,\mathbf{u}}^Y$ along $M_{(\mathfrak{a}),1}^{r-1}$ as

$$\operatorname{ord}_{(\mathfrak{a}),1} E_{k,\mathbf{u}}^{Y} = \gamma(k) \operatorname{ord}_{(\mathfrak{a}),1} E_{1,\mathbf{u}}^{Y}$$

$$= -\gamma(k) \operatorname{ord}_{(\mathfrak{a}),1} d_{\mathbf{u}}^{Y}$$

$$= \gamma(k) q^{(r-1)(\deg \mathfrak{n} - \deg \mathfrak{a})} (\zeta_{u,\mathfrak{a}} (1-r) - \zeta_{0,\mathfrak{a}} (1-r)).$$

$$(9.14.2)$$

(Of course, the current $k = \text{weight of } E_{k,\mathbf{u}}^Y$ has a meaning different from the k that arises in the statement of Theorem 9.13.) The formula answers a question raised in [3] Proposition 13.13/Remark 13.14.

10. Product formulas: the discriminant forms

We keep the setting of the last section. As announced, we determine the Laurent (in fact: power series) expansion of $\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}} = \Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{Y}$ along the boundary divisor $M_{(\mathfrak{a})}^{r-1}$ of $\overline{M}_{\Gamma}^{r}$.

10.1. By Theorem 7.11, the correct uniformizer of $\overline{M}_{\Gamma}^r = \Gamma \backslash \Omega^r$ along $M_{(\mathfrak{a})}^{r-1} = \Gamma \backslash \Omega'$ is $u = t^{q-1}$, where $t : \omega \mapsto (e^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y_{\omega'}'}(\omega_1))^{-1}$. Still using Λ for the (r-1)-lattice $Y_{\omega'}'$, which varies with ω' , we first describe the relationship between u and t_n .

As in 9.6 we define reciprocal polynomials $S_{\mathfrak{m}}(X)$ for $\mathfrak{m} \in I_{+}(A)$ through

$$S_{\mathfrak{m}}(X) = \Delta_{\mathfrak{m}}^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'}(\omega')\phi_{\mathfrak{m}}^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda}(X^{-1})X^{q^{(r-1)\deg\mathfrak{m}}}.$$
 (10.1.1)

(The difference to 9.6 is that now the lattice $\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda = \mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'_{\omega'}$ instead of $\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda$ appears.) It has properties similar to those of $S^{\mathfrak{n}}_{\mathfrak{m}}$, viz:

$$S_{\mathfrak{m}}(X) = 1 + \sum_{0 \le i < (r-1) \deg \mathfrak{m}} \frac{\mathfrak{m}\ell_{i}^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}')}{\Delta_{\mathfrak{m}}^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}')} X^{q^{(r-1) \deg \mathfrak{m}} - q^{i}},$$
(10.1.2)

where the coefficient of X^k has weight -k w.r.t. $\Gamma' = \operatorname{GL}(Y')$. Now

$$t^{-1}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = e^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda}(\omega_1) = \phi_{\mathfrak{n}}^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda} \circ e^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda}(\omega_1) = \Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}')t_{\mathfrak{n}}^{-q^{(r-1)\deg\mathfrak{n}}}S_{\mathfrak{n}}^{\mathfrak{n}}(t_{\mathfrak{n}})$$

(as $e^{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda}(\omega_1) = t_{\mathfrak{n}}^{-1}(\boldsymbol{\omega})$). Therefore (where $t = t(\boldsymbol{\omega}), t_{\mathfrak{n}} = t_{\mathfrak{n}}(\boldsymbol{\omega})$)

$$t = t_{\rm n}^{q^{(r-1)\deg n}} / S_{\rm n}^{\mathfrak{n}}(t_{\rm n}). \tag{10.1.3}$$

That is

$$\operatorname{ord}_{t_{n}}(u) = (q-1)\operatorname{ord}_{t_{n}}(t) = (q-1)q^{(r-1)\operatorname{deg}\mathfrak{n}},$$
(10.1.4)

which is the ramification index of $\overline{M}_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}^r$ over \overline{M}_{Γ}^r along $\Gamma' \backslash \Omega'$, i.e., along the boundary divisor $M_{\mathfrak{g}}^{r-1}$, determined by the class of \mathfrak{a} . We define the vanishing order

$$\operatorname{ord}_{(\mathfrak{a})}(f)$$
 of a modular form f for Γ along $M_{(\mathfrak{a})}^{r-1}$ (10.1.5)

as the order with respect to u.

10.2. Now $\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}} = (\prod'_{\mathbf{u} \in \mathfrak{n}^{-1}Y/Y} d_{\mathbf{u}})^{-1}$, and we can calculate $\operatorname{ord}_{(\mathfrak{a})}(\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}})$ through

$$\operatorname{ord}_{(\mathfrak{a})}(\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}) = \operatorname{ord}_{u}(\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}})$$

$$= -\left((q-1)q^{(r-1)\deg\mathfrak{n}}\right)^{-1}\sum_{\mathbf{u}}\operatorname{ord}_{t_{\mathfrak{n}}}(d_{\mathbf{u}})$$

$$= (q-1)^{-1}q^{-(r-1)\deg\mathfrak{a}}\sum_{\mathbf{u}}'\left(\zeta_{u_{1},\mathfrak{a}}(1-r) - \zeta_{0,\mathfrak{a}}(1-r)\right)$$

by Theorem 9.13. The formulas (8.2.5) yield for the latter

$$\begin{split} (q-1)^{-1}q^{(r-1)(\deg \mathfrak{n} - \deg \mathfrak{a})}\zeta_{0,\mathfrak{n}^{-1}\mathfrak{a}}(1-r) - (q-1)^{-1}q^{r\deg \mathfrak{n} - (r-1)\deg \mathfrak{a}}\zeta_{0,\mathfrak{a}}(1-r) \\ &= \zeta_{(\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\mathfrak{n})}(1-r) - q^{r\deg \mathfrak{n}}\zeta_{(\mathfrak{a}^{-1})}(1-r). \end{split}$$

Hence we have shown:

Theorem 10.3. The discriminant form Δ_n vanishes of order

$$\operatorname{ord}_{(\mathfrak{a})}(\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}) = \zeta_{(\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\mathfrak{n})}(1-r) - q^{r \operatorname{deg} \mathfrak{n}} \zeta_{(\mathfrak{a}^{-1})}(1-r)$$

along the cuspidal divisor $M_{(\mathfrak{a})}^{r-1}$ of \overline{M}_{Γ}^r .

Note that $\operatorname{ord}_{(\mathfrak{a})}(\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}})$ is strictly positive by (8.6.2), so $\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}$ is in fact a cusp form for Γ . If $\mathfrak{n} = (n)$ is principal, we get:

Corollary 10.4. The discriminant form Δ_n vanishes of order

$$\operatorname{ord}_{(\mathfrak{a})}(\Delta_n) = (1 - q^{r \deg n})\zeta_{(\mathfrak{a}^{-1})}(1 - r)$$

along $M_{(\mathfrak{a})}^{r-1}$.

Let now $\mathfrak{b} \in I(A)$ with class (\mathfrak{b}) in $\operatorname{Pic}(A)$. As the modular form $\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{\mathfrak{b}} = \Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{\mathfrak{b}Y}$ is obtained from $\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}} = \Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{Y}$ by replacing $Y = \mathfrak{ae}_1 + Y'$ with $\mathfrak{b}Y = \mathfrak{abe}_1 + \mathfrak{b}Y'$, we also find its vanishing order.

Corollary 10.5. The modular form $\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{\mathfrak{b}}$ vanishes along $M_{(\mathfrak{a})}^{r-1}$ of order

$$\operatorname{ord}_{(\mathfrak{a})}(\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{\mathfrak{b}}) = \zeta_{(\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\mathfrak{b}^{-1}\mathfrak{n})}(1-r) - q^{r \operatorname{deg} \mathfrak{n}} \zeta_{(\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\mathfrak{b}^{-1})}(1-r).$$

10.6. In the style of [31], we call elements of the field $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ of 2.14 modular units if they are holomorphic without zeroes on Ω^r . That is, all the $\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{\mathfrak{b}}$ ($\mathfrak{n} \in I_+(A)$, $\mathfrak{b} \in I(A)$) are modular units. For a modular unit f, its **divisor** is the element

$$\operatorname{div}(f) = \sum_{(\mathfrak{a}) \in \operatorname{Pic}(A)} \operatorname{ord}_{(\mathfrak{a})}(f) \cdot (\mathfrak{a})$$
(10.6.1)

of the group ring $\mathbb{Z}[\text{Pic}(A)]$. Then 10.5 may be reformulated as

$$\operatorname{div}(\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{\mathfrak{b}}) = \sum_{(\mathfrak{a}) \in \operatorname{Pic}(A)} [\zeta_{(\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\mathfrak{b}^{-1}\mathfrak{n})}](1-r) - q^{r \operatorname{deg}\mathfrak{n}} \zeta_{(\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\mathfrak{b}^{-1})}(1-r)](\mathfrak{a}). \tag{10.6.2}$$

Theorem 10.7. Fix some $\mathfrak{b} \in I(A)$, and let $\{\mathfrak{n}_1, \ldots, \mathfrak{n}_h\}$ be a set of non-trivial (i.e., $\mathfrak{n}_i \neq A$) representatives for $\operatorname{Pic}(A)$ in $I_+(A)$. Then $\{\operatorname{div}(\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}_i}^{\mathfrak{b}}) \mid 1 \leq i \leq h\}$ generates a subgroup of finite index in $\mathbb{Z}[\operatorname{Pic}(A)]$.

Proof. (see [14] VI Theorem 5.11) We have to show that the matrix $M = (M((\mathfrak{a}), (\mathfrak{n}_i)))_{(\mathfrak{a}), (\mathfrak{n}) \in \operatorname{Pic}(A)}$ given by

$$M((\mathfrak{a}), (\mathfrak{n}_i)) = \operatorname{ord}_{(\mathfrak{a})}(\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}_i}^{\mathfrak{b}})$$
(10.7.1)

is non-singular. Let $N = (N((\mathfrak{a}), (\mathfrak{n})))$ be the matrix with

$$N((\mathfrak{a}),(\mathfrak{n}_i)) = \zeta_{(\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\mathfrak{b}^{-1}\mathfrak{n}_i)}(1-r). \tag{10.7.2}$$

Then $M((\mathfrak{a}), (\mathfrak{n}_i)) = N((\mathfrak{a}), (\mathfrak{n}_i)) - q^{r \operatorname{deg} \mathfrak{n}_i} N((\mathfrak{a}), (A))$, where (A) is the trivial class. Hence it suffices to show the non-singularity of N. By the Frobenius determinant formula ([31] p.284), the latter is equivalent with the non-vanishing of all the $L_A(\chi, 1-r)$, where χ runs through the characters of $\operatorname{Pic}(A)$ (i.e., the dual group $\operatorname{Pic}(A)$) and $L_A(\chi, s) = \sum_{\mathfrak{a} \in I_+(A)} \chi(\mathfrak{a}) |\mathfrak{a}|^{-s}$ is the L-series associated with χ . Let H be the Hilbert class field of (K, A), that is, the maximal unramified abelian extension of K completely split at the place ∞ of K (see, e.g. [28]), and let B be the integral closure of A in H. Then the Galois group $\operatorname{Gal}(H|K)$ is canonically identified with $\operatorname{Pic}(A)$ and, as in the number field case,

$$\prod_{\chi \in \widehat{\operatorname{Pic}(A)}} L_A(\chi, s) = \zeta_B(s), \tag{10.7.3}$$

where

$$\zeta_B(s) = \zeta_H(s)(1 - q_{\infty}^{-s})^h$$

is the zeta function of B, derived in the same vein from the zeta function of H as ζ_A from ζ_K . By the Riemann hypothesis for ζ_H (e.g. [35] Theorem 5.10), ζ_H doesn't vanish at s = 1 - r, so neither of the $L_A(\chi, 1 - r)$ vanishes. Therefore the matrix N is non-singular. \square

Remark 10.8. Note that by the results of Section 4, modular forms, and thus the reciprocals $E^Y_{\mathbf{u}}$ of the division forms $d^Y_{\mathbf{u}}$, are (algebraic) sections of (algebraic) line bundles on the respective Satake compactifications. Together with Theorems 7.11 and 7.16, the vanishing orders described in Theorems 9.13 and 10.3 are vanishing orders in the sense of algebraic geometry, even though they have been derived by analytical means. Therefore, the theorem implies that the divisors $M^{r-1}_{(\mathfrak{a})}$ (or rather their pre-images in the normalization $M^{r,\mathrm{Sat}}_{\Gamma}$ of \overline{M}^r_{Γ} if the latter should fail to be normal) generate a finite subgroup in the Chow group of cycles of codimension 1 of \overline{M}^r_{Γ} . This generalizes or is analogous with known facts in the case where r=2 ([14] VI Corollary 5.12, [16]), or r arbitrary, but A a polynomial ring [29], or to the Manin-Drinfeld theorem [9]. Given the explicit vanishing orders, it should be possible to derive a similar result for the $\overline{M}^r_{\Gamma(\mathfrak{n})}$. See also [32], where the "cuspidal divisor class group" has been determined in an important special case.

10.9. Despite the fact the Theorem 10.3 was a consequence of the product formula Theorem 9.13 for the $d_{\mathbf{u}}$, it has its own interest to look for similar product formulas for the discriminant forms. This involves an essential re-ordering of the products (9.11.1), which however is justified by the considerations in 9.12. We start with

$$\Delta_{\mathbf{n}}^{-1} = \prod_{\mathbf{u} \in \mathbf{n}^{-1}Y/Y}' d_{\mathbf{u}} = \prod_{\mathbf{u}}' \left(\prod_{a \in \mathbf{a}} F_{a, \mathbf{u}} \right), \tag{10.9.1}$$

where $F_{a,\mathbf{u}}$ is the factor F_a for fixed \mathbf{u} described in (9.8.5) for $a \neq 0$ and in 9.10 for a = 0. Re-arranging the factors, we write this as

$$\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{-1} = \prod_{a} G_a,\tag{10.9.2}$$

where

$$G_a := \prod_{\mathbf{u}}' F_{a,\mathbf{u}}.\tag{10.9.3}$$

Thus, let's calculate G_a as a power series in t.

10.10. We first treat the case a = 0. Then

$$G_0 = \prod_{\mathbf{u}}' e^{\Lambda}(\mathbf{u}\boldsymbol{\omega}) \qquad \text{(where as in Section 9, } \Lambda := Y'_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'})$$

$$= \left(\prod_{a_1} \prod_{\mathbf{u}' \in \mathbf{n}^{-1}Y/Y}\right)' e^{\Lambda} \left(\frac{a_1}{n} \omega_1 + \mathbf{u}' \boldsymbol{\omega}'\right).$$
(10.10.1)

Here we write as usual $\mathbf{u} = (u_1, \mathbf{u}')$ and $u_1 = a_1/n$, where a_1 runs through the set of representatives for $\mathfrak{n}'\mathfrak{a}/n\mathfrak{a}$ as in (9.9.2), and regard G_0 as a function in ω . Fix $a_1 \neq 0$. Then, as

$$(\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{Y'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}'))^{-1}\phi_{\mathfrak{n}}^{\Lambda}(X) = \prod_{\mathbf{u}'} (X - d_{\mathbf{u}'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}'))$$
(10.10.2)

and $d_{\mathbf{u}'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}') = e^{\Lambda}(\mathbf{u}'\boldsymbol{\omega}'),$

$$\prod_{\mathbf{n}'} e^{\Lambda} \left(\frac{a_1}{n} \omega_1 + \mathbf{u}' \boldsymbol{\omega}' \right) = (\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{Y'} (\boldsymbol{\omega}'))^{-1} \phi_{\mathfrak{n}}^{\Lambda} \circ e^{\Lambda} \left(\frac{a_1}{n} \omega_1 \right)$$
(10.10.3)

holds. Further, with reasoning as in (9.8.2),

$$\phi_{\mathfrak{n}}^{\Lambda} \circ e^{\Lambda} \left(\frac{a_1}{n} \omega_1 \right) = \frac{a_1}{n} \phi_{\mathfrak{h}(a_1)}^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1} \Lambda} \circ e^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1} \Lambda} (\omega_1), \tag{10.10.4}$$

where $\mathfrak{h}(a_1) = (\mathfrak{n}')^{-1} \mathfrak{a}^{-1}(a_1)$ and $e^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda}(\omega_1) = t(\omega)^{-1}$. Now (10.10.3) becomes

$$\frac{a_1}{n} (\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{Y'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}'))^{-1} \phi_{\mathfrak{h}(a_1)}^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1} \Lambda}(t^{-1}), \quad \text{which equals}$$

$$\frac{a_1}{n} \frac{\Delta_{\mathfrak{h}(a_1)}^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1} Y'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}')}{\Delta^{Y'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}')} t^{-q^{(r-1)\deg \mathfrak{h}(a_1)}} S_{\mathfrak{h}(a_1)}(t)$$

with the polynomials $S_*(X)$ of (10.1.1).

We point out that the two discriminant functions are with respect to the different lattices $\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'$ and Y'. From now on,

we omit the superscript
$$\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'$$
 for $\Delta_*^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'}$ (10.10.6)

(as we did in $S_{\mathfrak{m}}$, which refers to $\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'$ or its image $i_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'}(\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y')=\mathfrak{a}^{-1}Y'_{\boldsymbol{\omega}'}=\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda$ in C_{∞}) and mark only the deviating $\Delta_*^{Y'}$.

The factor corresponding to $a_1 = 0$ in (10.10.1) is

$$\prod_{\mathbf{u}'} e^{\Lambda}(\mathbf{u}'\boldsymbol{\omega}') = (\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{Y'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}'))^{-1}.$$
(10.10.7)

Therefore, the t-expansion of G_0 is

$$G_0 = G_{0,\Delta} \cdot t^{-k_0} \cdot G_{0,S}(t) \tag{10.10.8}$$

with

$$\begin{split} G_{0,\Delta} &= \Big(\prod_{a_1}' \frac{a_1}{n}\Big) (\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{Y'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}'))^{-q^{\deg \mathfrak{n}}} \prod_{a_1}' \Delta_{\mathfrak{h}(a_1)}(\boldsymbol{\omega}') \\ k_0 &= \sum_{a_1}' q^{(r-1)\deg \mathfrak{h}(a_1)} \\ G_{0,S} &= \prod_{a_1}' S_{\mathfrak{h}(a_1)}(t). \end{split}$$

10.11. Now we proceed to $G_a = \prod_{\mathbf{u}}' F_{a,\mathbf{u}}$ for $0 \neq a \in \mathfrak{a}$. By (9.4.3)

$$G_a = \prod_{\mathbf{u}}' \frac{e^{\Lambda} (a\omega_1 - \mathbf{u}\omega)}{e^{\Lambda} (a\omega_1)} = \left(\prod_{a_1} \prod_{\mathbf{u}'}\right)' \cdots$$
 (10.11.1)

We note that the denominator is equal for all factors, and is

$$e^{\Lambda}(a\omega_{1}) = ae^{a^{-1}\Lambda}(\omega_{1})$$

$$= ae^{(\mathfrak{a}')^{-1}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda}(\omega_{1})$$

$$= a\phi_{\mathfrak{a}'}^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda} \circ e^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda}(\omega_{1}) = a\Delta_{\mathfrak{a}'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}')t^{-q^{(r-1)\deg\mathfrak{a}'}}S_{\mathfrak{a}'}(t).$$
(10.11.2)

As to the numerators, we start with the contribution of those $\mathbf{u} = (u_1, \mathbf{u}')$ with $u_1 = 0$, i.e., $a_1 = 0$. For such \mathbf{u} ,

$$\prod_{\mathbf{n}'} (e^{\Lambda}(a\omega_1) - e^{\Lambda}(\mathbf{u}'\boldsymbol{\omega}')) = (\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{Y'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}'))^{-1} \phi_{\mathfrak{n}}^{\Lambda} \circ e^{\Lambda}(a\omega_1)$$
 (10.11.3)

by (10.10.2). Note that the present product is unprimed instead of the $\prod'_{\mathbf{u}'} \cdots$ required by (10.11.1), so (10.11.3) contains one factor $e^{\Lambda}(a\omega_1)$ too much. Now $e^{\Lambda}(a\omega_1) = a\phi^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda}_{\mathfrak{a}'} \circ e^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda}(\omega_1)$ (see (10.11.2)), so (10.11.3) becomes

$$\begin{split} &(\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{Y'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}'))^{-1}\phi_{\mathfrak{n}}^{\Lambda} \circ a \circ \phi_{\mathfrak{a}'}^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda} \circ e^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda}(\omega_{1}) \\ &= (\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{Y'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}'))^{-1}a\phi_{\mathfrak{n}}^{a^{-1}\Lambda} \circ \phi_{\mathfrak{a}'}^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda}(t(\boldsymbol{\omega}))^{-1} \\ &= \frac{a}{\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}'}^{Y'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}')}\phi_{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}'}^{\mathfrak{a}'\Lambda}(t^{-1}) \qquad (\text{as } \phi_{\mathfrak{n}}^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda} \circ \phi_{\mathfrak{a}'}^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda} = \phi_{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}'}^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda}) \\ &= a\frac{\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}')}{\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{Y'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}')}t^{-q^{(r-1)\deg(\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}')}}S_{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}'}(t). \end{split}$$

Now suppose that $a_1 \neq 0$. With calculations analogous with (10.11.3), we find for $\mathbf{u} = (a_1/n, \mathbf{u}')$:

$$\prod_{\mathbf{u}'} \left(e^{\Lambda} \left(\frac{an - a_1}{n} \omega_1 \right) - e^{\Lambda} (\mathbf{u}' \omega') \right)$$

$$= (\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{Y'} (\omega'))^{-1} \phi_{\mathfrak{n}}^{\Lambda} \circ e^{\Lambda} \left(\frac{an - a_1}{n} \omega_1 \right)$$

$$= (\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{Y'} (\omega'))^{-1} \left(\frac{an - a_1}{n} \right) e^{\mathfrak{h}^{-1} \mathfrak{a}^{-1} \Lambda} (\omega_1)$$
(10.11.4)

 $(\mathfrak{h} := \mathfrak{h}(an - a_1);$ the equation comes from comparing the zeroes and leading coefficients of both sides)

$$\begin{split} &= \frac{an - a_1}{n} (\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{Y'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}'))^{-1} \phi_{\mathfrak{h}}^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda} \circ e^{\mathfrak{a}^{-1}\Lambda}(\omega_1) \\ &= \frac{an - a_1}{n} \frac{\Delta_{\mathfrak{h}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}')}{\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{Y'}(\boldsymbol{\omega}')} t^{-q^{(r-1)\deg\mathfrak{h}}} S_{\mathfrak{h}}(t). \end{split}$$

Collecting terms from (10.11.2) to (10.11.4), and replacing now $q^{\deg \mathfrak{b}}$ for typographical reasons with $|\mathfrak{b}|$ ($\mathfrak{b} \in I(A)$), we obtain for $0 \neq a \in \mathfrak{a}$:

$$G_a = G_{a,\Delta}(t) \cdot t^{-k_a} \cdot G_{a,S}(t)$$
 (10.11.5)

with

$$\begin{split} G_{a,\Delta} &= a^{1-|\mathfrak{n}|^r} \prod_{a_1}' \left(\frac{an-a_1}{n} \right) \frac{\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}'}}{\Delta_{\mathfrak{a}'}^{|\mathfrak{n}|^r} (\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}'}^{Y'})^{|\mathfrak{n}|}} \prod_{a_1}' \Delta_{\mathfrak{h}(an-a_1)} \\ k_a &= |\mathfrak{a}'|^{r-1} (|\mathfrak{n}|^{r-1} - |\mathfrak{n}|^r) + \sum_{a_1}' |\mathfrak{h}(an-a_1)|^{r-1} \\ G_{a,S} &= S_{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}'} \prod_{a_1}' S_{\mathfrak{h}(an-a_1)} / S_{\mathfrak{a}'}^{|\mathfrak{n}|^r}, \qquad S_* = S_*(t(\omega)). \end{split}$$

All the exponents that occur in $S_*(X)$ are divisible by q-1; so $G_{a,S}(t)$ is in fact a power series in $u=t^{q-1}$.

10.12. Now finally (and note that here an essential re-arrangement of the product (10.9.1) takes place, which is justified by 9.12):

$$\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^{-1} = \prod_{a \in \mathfrak{a}} G_a = G_{\Delta} \cdot t^{-k} \cdot G_S(t), \tag{10.12.1}$$

where

$$G_{\Delta} = \prod_{a \in \mathfrak{a}} G_{a,\Delta} = \prod_{a \in \mathfrak{a}_N} G_{a,\Delta} \tag{10.12.2}$$

and N is such that $N \equiv 0 \pmod{d_{\infty}}$ and $N + \deg n \geq a_1$ for all a_1 . Further,

$$k = \sum_{a \in \mathfrak{a}} k_a = \sum_{a \in \mathfrak{a}_N} k_a,$$

from which we know a priori (cf. Theorem 10.3) that

$$k = (q-1)[\zeta_{(\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1})}(1-r) - q^{r \deg \mathfrak{n}}\zeta_{(\mathfrak{a}^{-1})}(1-r)] > 0.$$
 (10.12.3)

We conclude with

$$G_S(t) = \prod_{a \in \sigma} G_{a,S}(t). \tag{10.12.4}$$

By the nature of the factors $G_{a,S}$ and their ingredients S_* , their product converges formally as a product of formal power series in $u = t^{q-1}$, and as a product of functions for |t| sufficiently small; hence we are entitled to arbitrarily change the product order. We write it as

$$G_S(t) = \prod_{a_1}' S_{\mathfrak{h}(a_1)} \prod_{a \in \mathfrak{a}}' \left(S_{\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}'} \prod_{a_1}' S_{\mathfrak{h}(an-a_1)} \right) \prod_{a \in \mathfrak{a}}' S_{\mathfrak{a}'}^{-|\mathfrak{n}|^r}, \tag{10.12.5}$$

where always $S_* = S_*(t)$.

If a runs through $\mathfrak{a} \setminus \{0\}$ and a_1 through our given set of representatives for $\mathfrak{n}'\mathfrak{a}/n\mathfrak{a}$ except $a_1 = 0$, then $(an - a_1)$ runs through all the elements of $\mathfrak{n}'\mathfrak{a} \setminus \{a_1\}$, hitting each element precisely once. Since $\mathfrak{h}(an) = \mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}'$ and the map $x \mapsto \mathfrak{h}(x)$ from $\mathfrak{n}'\mathfrak{a} \setminus \{0\}$ to the set of divisors $\mathfrak{b} \in I_+(A)$ which are equivalent with $(\mathfrak{n}')^{-1}\mathfrak{a}^{-1} \sim \mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}$ is (q-1)-to-1, the first product is

$$\left(\prod_{\substack{\mathfrak{b}\in I_{+}(A)\\ \mathfrak{b}\circ\mathfrak{mg}^{-1}}}S_{\mathfrak{b}}\right)^{q-1}.$$

Similarly, the second product is

$$\left(\prod_{\substack{\mathfrak{b}\in I_{+}(A)\\\mathfrak{b}\sim\mathfrak{a}^{-1}}}S_{\mathfrak{b}}\right)^{-(q-1)|\mathfrak{n}|'}.$$

Hence

$$G_S(t) = \left(\prod_{\substack{\mathfrak{b} \in I_+(A) \\ \mathfrak{b} \in \mathfrak{p}_0^{-1}}} S_{\mathfrak{b}}(t)\right)^{q-1} \left(\prod_{\substack{\mathfrak{b} \in I_+(A) \\ \mathfrak{b} \in \mathfrak{p}_0^{-1}}}\right)^{-(q-1)|\mathfrak{n}|^r}.$$
 (10.12.6)

We summarize our result in the following theorem.

Theorem 10.13. Let $\mathfrak{n} \in I_+(A)$ be a proper ideal of A. The discriminant form $\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}} = \Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}^Y$ has a product expansion along the boundary divisor $M_{(\mathfrak{a})}^{r-1}$ of \overline{M}_{Γ}^r as a power series in $t = t(\omega)$ of the following form, which is in fact a power series in $u = t^{q-1}$:

$$\Delta_{\mathfrak{n}}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = a_k(\boldsymbol{\omega}')t^k \prod_{\substack{\mathfrak{b} \in I_+(A) \\ \mathfrak{b} \sim \mathfrak{a}^{-1}}} S_{\mathfrak{b}}(t)^{(q-1)|\mathfrak{n}|^r} / \prod_{\substack{\mathfrak{b} \in I_+(A) \\ \mathfrak{b} \sim \mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1}}} S_{\mathfrak{b}}(t)^{q-1}.$$
(10.13.1)

Here $k = (q-1)(\zeta_{(\mathfrak{n}\mathfrak{a}^{-1})}(1-r) - q^{r \operatorname{deg}\mathfrak{n}}\zeta_{(\mathfrak{a}^{-1})}(1-r)) > 0$, and $a_k(\omega')$ is a nowhere vanishing holomorphic function on $\Omega' = \Omega_{V_{r-1}}$ and in fact a meromorphic (possibly with poles at the boundary of Ω') modular form for $\Gamma' = \operatorname{GL}(Y')$ of weight $q^{r \operatorname{deg}\mathfrak{n}} - 1 - k$, whose reciprocal is $a_k^{-1} = G_\Delta$ as in (10.12.2).

Remarks 10.14.

(i) The reader should be aware that (10.13.1) and its miraculously simple form is a vast generalization of the function field analogue [12] of Jacobi's formula

$$\Delta = (2\pi i)^{12} q \prod_{n>1} (1-q^n)^{24}$$
(10.14.1)

for the classical elliptic discriminant Δ . Here $(1 - X^n)$ is the reciprocal of the cyclotomic polynomial $X^n - 1$, and $q = q(z) = \exp(2\pi i z)$ is the uniformizer at infinity. Hence q(z) corresponds to our $t(\omega)$ (or to $u = t^{q-1}$), and $1 - q(z)^n$ to $S_{\mathfrak{b}}(t(\omega))$. Much more could be said about the analogies (and failures of analogy) of (10.13.1) and (10.14.1).

- (ii) Let h_n be the (q-1)-th root of Δ_n as described in Proposition 2.13. Then h_n has a similar product expression, which is obtained by extracting (q-1)-th roots of all the ingredients of (10.13.1).
- 10.15. As each $n \in A$ satisfies $\deg n \equiv 0 \pmod{q_{\infty}}$, all the discriminant forms Δ_n have weight $q^{r \deg n} 1 \equiv 0 \pmod{q_{\infty}^r 1}$. We construct as in [14] a canonical discriminant form of weight $q_{\infty}^r 1$ and a (q 1)-th root h of Δ , both well-defined up to roots of unity. (A similar construction for Δ has been given in [3].)

Let a, a' be two non-constant elements of A, of degrees d and d'. Put $i := (q^{rd} - 1)$, $i' := q^{rd'} - 1$). Then, as is easily seen,

$$\gcd(i, i') = q^{r \gcd(d, d')} - 1 \tag{10.15.1}$$

holds. From the commutation rule $\phi_a \circ \phi_{a'} = \phi_{a'} \circ \phi_a$ (where $\phi = \phi^{Y_{\omega}}$ is the Drinfeld module associated with Y_{ω}), we get

$$\Delta_a \Delta_{a'}^{i+1} = \Delta_{a'} \Delta_a^{i'+1},$$

that is,

$$\Delta_{a'}^i = \Delta_a^{i'}.\tag{10.15.2}$$

Now take a, a' such that $gcd(d, d') = d_{\infty}$. Write

$$j := q_{\infty}^r - 1 = xi + x'i' \tag{10.15.3}$$

with $x, x' \in \mathbb{Z}$, and put

$$\Delta := \Delta_a^x \Delta_{a'}^{x'}. \tag{10.15.4}$$

Then $\Delta^i = \Delta^j_a$ and

$$\Delta_a = c \cdot \Delta^{i/j} \tag{10.15.5}$$

with a j-th root of unity c. Choose further (q-1)-th roots α of $(-1)^{rd}a$, α' of $(-1)^{rd'}a'$ and $h_{(a)}$ of $(-1)^{rd}\Delta_{(a)}$, $h_{(a')}$ of $(-1)^{rd'}\Delta_{(a')}$ as in Proposition 2.13. Then $h_a := \alpha h_{(a)}$, $h_{(a')} := \alpha' h_{(a')}$ are well-defined up to \mathbb{F}^* , and $h_a^{q-1} = \Delta_a$, $h_{a'}^{q-1} = \Delta_{a'}$. So the product

$$h := h_a^x h_{a'}^{x'} \tag{10.15.6}$$

is a (q-1)-th root of Δ .

Proposition 10.16.

- (i) Δ (resp. h) is a modular form of type $(q_{\infty}^r 1, 0)$ (resp. $((q_{\infty}^r 1)/(q 1), d_{\infty})$) for Γ , and both are up to roots of unity independent of the choices of $a, a', x, x', \alpha, \alpha'$.
- (ii) The t-expansion of h at $M_{(\mathfrak{a})}^{r-1}$ is

$$h(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = b_k(\boldsymbol{\omega}') t^k \prod_{\substack{\mathfrak{b} \in I_+(A) \\ h \sim q^{-1}}}' S_{\mathfrak{b}}(t(\boldsymbol{\omega}))^{(q_{\infty}^r - 1)}, \tag{10.16.1}$$

where $k = (1 - q_{\infty}^r)\zeta_{(\mathfrak{a}^{-1})}(1 - r) > 0$, with a meromorphic modular form b_k for Γ' , invertible on Ω' , of type $(q_{\infty}^r - 1 - k, d_{\infty})$. The t-expansion of Δ is the (q - 1)-th power of that of h.

(iii) For each $a \in A$ of degree d > 0, $\Delta_a = c\Delta^{(q^{rd}-1)/(q_\infty^r-1)}$ with a root of unity c.

Proof. Certainly Δ is a weak modular form of the stated type. Further, (10.15.4) implies that Δ has the expansion compatible with (10.16.1), where the factor $b_k(\omega')^{q-1}$ is obtained from the corresponding factors of Δ_a and $\Delta_{a'}$. In particular, Δ vanishes along $M_{(\mathfrak{a})}^{r-1}$ and accordingly at the other boundary divisors. Hence it is a modular form. If $\tilde{\Delta}$ is another form constructed the same way, $\tilde{\Delta}/\Delta$ is holomorphic, everywhere non-zero on Ω^r , with zero order 0 along all boundary divisors, and hence a constant. That it is a root of unity results from (10.15.5). The assertions about h are then obvious, except for the types of the modular forms h for Γ and b_k for Γ' . As to h, we make a specific choice of $d = \deg a$, $d' = \deg a'$, x, and x', Namely, let $d \equiv 0 \pmod{d_{\infty}}$ and large enough such that

$$A_{d-d_{\infty}} \subsetneq A_d \subsetneq A_{d+d_{\infty}},$$

so that a with $d = \deg a$ and a' with $d' = \deg a' = d + d_{\infty}$ exist. Then $x := -q_{\infty}^r$, x' := 1 fulfill (10.15.3), and by (10.15.6) the type of h is

$$x(\text{type } h_a) + x'(\text{type } h_{a'}) = xd + x'd' \quad \text{(see Proposition 2.13)}$$

= $-q_{\infty}^r d + d + d_{\infty} \equiv d_{\infty} \pmod{q-1}$.

The assertions about b_k now follow from (7.14.2).

We conclude with the least complicated example for the product expansion, which also relates with previous work [12], [2].

Example 10.17. Assume that $A = \mathbb{F}[T]$ is the polynomial ring over \mathbb{F} as in Example 8.7, so $K = \mathbb{F}(T)$. We follow throughout the terminology introduced in Section 9 and specialize accordingly. As the class number is one, all the lattices Y are free, and we may assume $Y = A^r$. Further, there is only one boundary divisor of \overline{M}_{Γ}^r , so $\mathfrak{a} = A$ and $Y' = A^{r-1}$. Let \mathfrak{n} be the ideal (T) of A, n = T, so $\mathfrak{n}' = A$, and for each $0 \neq a \in A$, the ideal \mathfrak{a}' is $(a)\mathfrak{a}^{-1} = (a)$. As the system of representatives $\{a_1\}$ of A/(T) in A we choose $\{a_1\} = \mathbb{F}$. For $0 \neq x \in A$ the ideal $\mathfrak{h}(x)$ is simply (x).

For $\omega \in \Omega = \Omega^r$, $\Lambda = Y'_{\omega'} = \sum_{2 \le i \le r} A_{\omega_i}$. Then (10.13.1) specializes to

$$\Delta_{(T)}(\omega) = a_k(\omega')t^k \prod_{\mathfrak{b} \in I_+(A)} S_{\mathfrak{b}}(t)^{(q-1)(q^r - 1)}, \tag{10.17.1}$$

where $k = (q-1)(1-q^r)\zeta_A(1-r) = q-1$ (cf. Example 8.7), and a_k is a meromorphic modular form of weight $q^r - 1 - k = q^r - q$ on $\Omega' = \Omega^{r-1}$ that is invertible on Ω' . As $-1 + \deg T \ge \deg a_1$ for all $a_1 \in \mathbb{F}$, we may take N = -1, and so

$$a_k(\omega') = a_{q-1}(\omega') = G_{\Delta}^{-1}(\omega') = G_{0,\Delta}^{-1}(\omega') \qquad \text{(by (10.12.2))}$$

$$= \left(\prod_{q_1}' \frac{a_1}{T} \Delta_{(T)}^{Y'}(\omega')^{-q}\right)^{-1} \qquad \text{(by (10.10.8))}$$

Taking $\prod'_{a_1} a_1 = -1$ and $T\Delta_{(T)}^{Y'} = \Delta_T^{Y'} = \Delta_T'$ into account, this becomes $a_k(\boldsymbol{\omega}') = -1/T(\Delta_T')^q$, and finally

$$\Delta_T(\omega) = T\Delta_{(T)}(\omega) = -(\Delta_T')^q t^{q-1} \prod_{\mathfrak{b} \in I_+(A)} S_{\mathfrak{b}}(t)^{(q-1)(q^r - 1)}, \tag{10.17.3}$$

which up to notation agrees with the formula found by Basson [2] Corollary 11.

Now restrict further to the case where [r=2]. Let $\overline{\pi}$ be the period of the Carlitz module, well-defined up to \mathbb{F}^* (see [15] Section 4). Then the rank-1 Drinfeld module $\phi^{Y'} = \phi^A$ associated with A is given by

$$\phi_T^A(X) = TX + \overline{\pi}^{q-1}X^q. \tag{10.17.4}$$

The formula (10.17.3) specializes to

$$\Delta_T(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = -\overline{\pi}^{(q-1)q} t^{q-1} \prod_{\mathfrak{b} \in I_+(A)} S_{\mathfrak{b}}(t)^{(q-1)(q^2-1)}, \tag{10.17.5}$$

where the uniformizer t is $t(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = (e^A(\boldsymbol{\omega}))^{-1}$, $\boldsymbol{\omega} = (\omega, 1)$. In [12], we had for arithmetic reasons chosen another uniformizer, namely

$$\tilde{t}(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = e^{\overline{\pi}A}(\overline{\pi}\omega)^{-1} = \overline{\pi}^{-1}(e^A(\omega))^{-1} = \overline{\pi}^{-1}t(\boldsymbol{\omega}).$$

Written with respect to \tilde{t} (which also changes the $S_{\mathfrak{b}}(t)$ to $\tilde{S}_{\mathfrak{b}}(\tilde{t})$, where $\tilde{S}_{\mathfrak{b}}(X) = S_{\mathfrak{b}}(\overline{\pi}^{-1}X)$), (10.17.5) becomes

$$\Delta_T(\boldsymbol{\omega}) = -\overline{\pi}^{q^2 - 1} \tilde{t}^{q - 1} \prod_{\mathfrak{b}} \tilde{S}_{\mathfrak{b}}(\tilde{t}), \tag{10.17.6}$$

which is the product formula in [12].

While the uniformizer \tilde{t} has the advantage to produce integral expansion coefficients (as the $\tilde{S}_{\mathfrak{b}}(X)$ have coefficients in A), it masks on the other hand the nature of $a_k(\omega')$ as a modular form of weight (here) $q^2 - q$.

Data availability

No data was used for the research described in the article.

References

- Wolfgang Bartenwerfer, Der erste Riemannsche Hebbarkeitssatz im nichtarchimedischen Fall, J. Reine Angew. Math. 286 (87) (1976) 144–163.
- [2] Dirk Basson, A product formula for the higher rank Drinfeld discriminant function, J. Number Theory 178 (2017) 190–200.
- [3] Dirk Basson, Florian Breuer, Richard Pink, Drinfeld modular forms of arbitrary rank, Mem. Am. Math. Soc. (2024), in press.
- [4] Nicolas Bourbaki, Algèbre Commutative, Herrmann, Paris, 1969.
- [5] Tarun Dalal, Narasimha Kumar, The structure of Drinfeld modular forms of level $\Gamma_0(T)$ and applications, J. Algebra 619 (2023) 778–798.
- [6] Jean Dieudonné, Alexander Grothendieck, Eléments de Géométrie Algébrique II. Etude globale élémentaire de quelques classes de morphismes, vol. 8, Publ. Math. IHES, 1961.
- [7] Igor Dolgachev, Weighted Projective Varieties, Lecture Notes in Mathematics, vol. 956, Springer-Verlag, 1982.
- [8] Vladimir G. Drinfeld, Elliptic modules, Math. Sb. 94 (1974) 594–627 (Russian); English translation: Math. USSR Sb. 23 (1976) 561–592.
- [9] Vladimir G. Drinfeld, Two theorems on modular curves, Funkcional. Anal. i Prilozen 7 (1973) 83–84 (Russian); English Translation: Funct. Anal. Appl. 7 (1973) 155–156.
- [10] David Eisenbud, Commutative Algebra with a View Toward Algebraic Geometry, GTM, vol. 150, Springer-Verlag, 1995.
- [11] Ernst-Ulrich Gekeler, Drinfeld-Moduln und modulare Formen über rationalen Funktionenkörpern, Bonner Math. Schr. 119 (1980).
- [12] Ernst-Ulrich Gekeler, A product expansion for the discriminant function of Drinfeld modules of rank two, J. Number Theory 21 (1985) 135–140.
- [13] Ernst-Ulrich Gekeler, Modulare Einheiten für Funktionenkörper, J. Reine Angew. Math. 348 (1984) 94–115.
- [14] Ernst-Ulrich Gekeler, Drinfeld Modular Curves, Lecture Notes in Mathematics, vol. 1231, Springer-Verlag, 1986.
- [15] Ernst-Ulrich Gekeler, On the coefficients of Drinfeld modular forms, Invent. Math. 93 (1988) 667–700.

- [16] Ernst-Ulrich Gekeler, On the cuspidal divisor class group of a Drinfeld modular curve, Doc. Math. 2 (1997) 351–374.
- [17] Ernst-Ulrich Gekeler, On Drinfeld modular forms of higher rank, J. Théor. Nr. Bordx. 29 (2017) 875–902.
- [18] Ernst-Ulrich Gekeler, On Drinfeld modular forms of higher rank II, J. Number Theory 232 (2022) 4–32.
- [19] Ernst-Ulrich Gekeler, On Drinfeld modular forms of higher rank III: the analogue of the k/12-formula, J. Number Theory 192 (2018) 293–306.
- [20] Ernst-Ulrich Gekeler, On Drinfeld modular forms of higher rank IV: modular forms with level, J. Number Theory 232 (2022) 33–74.
- [21] Ernst-Ulrich Gekeler, On Drinfeld modular forms of higher rank V: the behavior of distinguished forms on the fundamental domain, J. Number Theory 222 (2021) 75–114.
- [22] Ernst-Ulrich Gekeler, On Drinfeld modular forms of higher rank VI: the simplicial complex associated with a coefficient form, J. Number Theory 252 (2023) 326–378.
- [23] Ernst-Ulrich Gekeler, Goss polynomials, q-adic expansions, and Sheats compositions, J. Number Theory 240 (2022) 196–253.
- [24] Lothar Gerritzen, Marius van der Put, Schottky Groups and Mumford Curves, Lecture Notes in Mathematics, vol. 817, Springer-Verlag, 1980.
- [25] David Goss, π -adic Eisenstein series for function fields, Compos. Math. 41 (1980) 3–38.
- [26] Simon Häberli, Satake compactification of analytic Drinfeld modular varieties, J. Number Theory 219 (2021) 1–92.
- [27] Günter Harder, Minkowskische Reduktionstheorie über Funktionenkörpern, Invent. Math. 7 (1969) 33–54.
- [28] David Hayes, Explicit class field theory in global function fields. Studies in algebra and number theory, Adv. Math. Suppl. Stud. 6 (1979) 173–217.
- [29] Michail Kapranov, Cuspidal divisors on the modular varieties of elliptic modules, Izv. Akad. Nauk USSR 51 (1987) 568–583 (Russian); English Translation: Math. USSR, Izv. 30 (1988) 533–547.
- [30] Martin Kneser, Strong approximation, in: Algebraic Groups and Discontinuous Subgroups, Boulder, Colo, 1965, in: Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., 1966, pp. 187–196.
- [31] Daniel Kubert, Serge Lang, Modular Units, Springer-Verlag, 1981.
- [32] Mihran Papikian, Fu-Tsun Wei, Drinfeld discriminant function and Fourier expansion of harmonic cochains, Math. Ann. 388 (2024) 1379–1435, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00208-022-02549-8.
- [33] Richard Pink, Compactification of Drinfeld modular varieties and Drinfeld modular forms of arbitrary rank, Manuscr. Math. 140 (2013) 333–361.
- [34] Richard Pink, Simon Schieder, Compactification of a period domain associated to the general linear group over a finite field, J. Algebraic Geom. 23 (2014) 201–243.
- [35] Michael Rosen, Number Theory in Function Fields, GTM, vol. 210, Springer-Verlag, 2001.
- [36] Peter Schneider, Ulrich Stuhler, The cohomology of p-adic symmetric spaces, Invent. Math. 105 (1991) 47–122.
- [37] Jean-Pierre Serre, Géométric algébrique et géométrie analytique, Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 6 (1955/1956) 1–42 (French).
- [38] André Weil, Basic Number Theory, Springer-Verlag, 1967.